Distribution Agreement

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

Anna G. Orr

Date

Regulation of microglial chemotactic responses during neuroinflammation

By

Anna G. Orr Doctor of Philosophy

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Sciences Program in Neuroscience

> Stephen F. Traynelis, Ph.D. Advisor

Raymond Dingledine, Ph.D. Committee Member Randy A. Hall, Ph.D. Committee Member

Robert E. Gross, M.D./Ph.D. Committee Member Styliani-Anna E. Tsirka, Ph.D. Committee Member

Accepted:

Lisa A. Tedesco, Ph.D. Dean of Graduate School

Date

Regulation of microglial chemotactic responses during neuroinflammation

By

Anna G. Orr B.S., Allegheny College, Meadville, PA, 2002

Advisor: Stephen F. Traynelis, Ph.D.

An abstract of A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate School of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Sciences

Neuroscience Program

2008

Abstract

Regulation of microglial chemotactic responses during neuroinflammation

By Anna G. Orr

Cell motility drives a variety of biological processes, including inflammation, development, and tumor metastasis. In the brain, microglia are phagocytic immune cells that actively survey brain tissue and scavenge sites of injury using elaborate motile processes. Motility of these processes is guided by local release of chemoattractants. Recent studies have shown that acute brain injury induces microglial process extension toward sites of tissue damage, which is thought to serve neuroprotective functions by allowing microglial scavenging of necrotic debris. This chemoattractive response is guided by the release of nucleotides such as ATP from damaged cells, and involves microglial purinergic receptors. Thus, process motility enables microglial monitoring of healthy tissue and clean up of injured tissue. In contrast, prolonged brain damage is accompanied by proinflammatory, or activated, microglia with highly retracted processes. While microglial process retraction has been documented for over 80 years and serves as a hallmark of brain trauma and neurodegeneration, its causes and consequences remain unknown.

Using novel four-dimensional confocal imaging methods, we discovered that ATP triggers process retraction, slowed process motility, and repulsive migration in activated microglia. Our results indicate that while ATP is a factor that attracts naïve microglia, it instead repels activated microglia. Moreover, we found that repulsion from ATP is mediated by $G\alpha_s$ -coupled signaling downstream of an upregulated adenosine A_{2A} receptor. In light of evidence that the G_i -coupled P2Y₁₂ receptor that mediates chemoattraction to ATP is downregulated upon microglial activation, we propose that a switch from P2Y₁₂ to A_{2A} receptor signaling drives the shift in microglial chemotaxis from attraction to repulsion. Our results further suggest that A_{2A} stimulation inhibits phagocytosis by activated microglia and prevents scavenging during injury. Lastly, we present evidence that the A_{2A} receptor is upregulated during neuroinflammation and induces microglial process retraction *in vivo*. Our findings indicate that ATP and its breakdown products provide an opportunity for context-dependent shifts in receptor signaling that can alter the effect of these chemotactic factors. Thus, our investigations have revealed an unexpected chemotactic switch central to CNS inflammation and suggest that other cell motility-driven biological processes may be similarly regulated.

Regulation of microglial chemotactic responses during neuroinflammation

By

Anna G. Orr B.S., Allegheny College, Meadville, PA, 2002

Advisor: Stephen F. Traynelis, Ph.D.

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate School of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Sciences

Neuroscience Program

2008

ACKNOWLEGEMENTS

I would like to thank the Emory Graduate Neuroscience program and the Department of Pharmacology that have supported and encouraged my research efforts and graduate training. I am also grateful to my thesis committee, including Drs. Randy Hall, Raymond Dingledine, Robert Gross, and Stella Tsirka, for generously sharing their time and providing invaluable input to my research project. I am especially indebted to my advisor, Dr. Stephen Traynelis, for tirelessly devoting his time, wisdom, and efforts to my scientific and personal growth, and for serving as a role model of success in all aspects of life. I am also very thankful to all the members of the Traynelis lab for helping me with experiments and for making my days in lab full of interesting conversations and laughter. I am especially grateful to Kimberly Vellano and Dibs Almonte for their tremendous technical assistance and their friendship. To my family, my husband Adam, and our baby girl Alexandra, my scientific endeavors are nothing without your wonderful love.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	<u>Page</u>
CHAPTER 1: Introduction	1
1.1. Inflammation	1
1.2. Resting microglia	3
a. Origin	3
b. Characterization	3
1.3. Activated microglia	5
a. Characterization	5
b. Triggers of activation	6
c. Intracellular signaling	8
1.4. Cell chemotaxis	9
1.5. Microglial morphology and process motility	11
1.6. Microglial scavenging	12
1.7. Purinergic signaling	14
a. P1 receptors	15
b. P2 receptors	15
c. Adenine nucleotides in the CNS	16
d. Physiological roles of purines in immune function	18
e. The effects of purines on microglia	19
1.8. Microglial chemotactic response to injury	19
1.9. Summary	21
CHAPTER 2: Materials and Methods	23
2.1. Animals and reagents	23

2.2.	Cell cultures		
2.3.	Four-dimensional confocal imaging	26	
	a. Image acquisition	26	
	b. Image processing and analysis	26	
	c. Parameter optimization for tracking regions of interest	27	
	d. Iontophoresis	29	
2.4.	Immunohistochemistry	30	
2.5.	Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR)	30	
2.6.	In vitro assays	31	
	a. Calcium imaging	31	
	b. Cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) analysis	32	
	c. Phagocytosis	33	
	d. Actin filament staining	33	
2.7.	Statistics	34	
CHAPTER 3: The Effects of ATP on Microglial Motility		42	
3.1.	Abstract	42	
3.2.	Introduction	42	
3.3.	Results	44	
	a. Process ramification in resting microglia	44	
	b. Characterization of isolated microglia	46	
	c. Process retraction in activated microglia	47	
	d. Microglial chemotaxis	48	
3.4.	Discussion	49	

CHAPTER 4: The Intracellular Mechanisms Mediating Microglial Motile			
	Responses to ATP	70	
4.1.	Abstract	70	
4.2.	4.2. Introduction		
4.3.	.3. Results		
	a. Requirement for protein synthesis	73	
	b. Emergence of G _s -coupled signaling	74	
	c. Regulation of purinergic receptor expression	77	
4.4.	Discussion	80	

CHAPTI	ER 5: Downstream and <i>In Vivo</i> Effects of ATP Response Reversal	
	<u>in Microglia</u>	102
5.1.	Abstract	102
5.2.	. Introduction	
5.3.	Results	104
	a. Functional effects of microglial process retraction	104
	b. A_{2A} receptor upregulation and effects <i>in vivo</i>	105
5.4.	Discussion	106

<u>CHAPTER 6</u> : Conclusions and Implications		114
6.1.	Summary	114
6.2.	Microglial scavenging	115
6.3.	Role of A _{2A} in neuroinflammation	118
6.4.	Regulation of microglia by G _s -coupled signaling	121
6.5.	Final Thoughts	122

REFERENCES

125

FIGURE INDEX

METHODS

Figure 1.	Parameter optimization for ROI tracking I	35
Figure 2.	Parameter optimization for ROI tracking II	36
Figure 3.	Parameter optimization for ROI tracking III	37
Figure 4.	Parameter optimization for ROI tracking IV	38

RESULTS

Figure 1.	Time-lapse three-dimensional (3D) confocal imaging of microglial morphological responses to ATP	54
Figure 2.	ATP-induced cell process extension in isolated microglia	55
Figure 3.	ATP-induced increase in cell process motility in isolated microglia	56
Figure 4.	Inhibition of $G\alpha_{i/o}$ signaling suppresses ATP-induced process extension in microglia	57
Figure 5.	Activation of $G\alpha_s$ signaling suppresses ATP-induced changes in microglial cell morphology	58
Figure 6.	The effects of cholera toxin (CLX) and pertussis toxin (PTX) treatment on microglial cell morphology	59
Figure 7.	Untreated microglia exhibit low expression of activation markers	60
Figure 8.	Three-dimensional imaging of LPS-treated microglia	61
Figure 9.	LPS-treated microglia exhibit process retraction in response to ATP	62
Figure 1(. LTA-treated microglia exhibit process retraction in response to ATP	63
Figure 11	. CpG-treated microglia exhibit process retraction in response to ATP	64
Figure 12	α . TNF- α -treated microglia exhibit process retraction in response to ATP	65
Figure 13	ATP induces process retraction in activated microglia	66
Figure 14	ATP inhibits process motion in activated microglia.	67

Figure 15.	Microglial shift to retractile responses is specific to purinergic stimulation	68
Figure 16.	ATP induces migratory repulsion in activated microglia	69
Figure 17.	The predicted roles of G protein-coupled signaling in driving changes in microglial morphology	86
Figure 18.	Chemotactic reversal requires over 12 hours	87
Figure 19.	$NF{\mbox{-}}\kappa B$ involvement in the effects of ATP on process motility in activated microglia	88
Figure 20.	The lack of Rho and Rho kinase involvement in ATP-induced microglial process retraction	89
Figure 21.	Increase in intracellular calcium is not sufficient for ATP-induced morphological effects in microglia	90
Figure 22.	The involvement of Gs-coupled signaling in process retraction by activated microglia	91
Figure 23.	The involvement of Gs-coupled signaling in process retraction and motility by activated microglia	92
Figure 24.	$G\alpha_s$ -coupled signaling is sufficient for microglial process retraction	93
Figure 25.	Actin cytoskeleton in activated microglia undergoing ATP-induced process retraction	94
Figure 26.	Downregulation of $P2Y_1$ and $P2Y_{12}$ receptors in activated microglia	95
Figure 27.	Adenosine A_{2A} receptor upregulation in activated microglia	96
Figure 28.	Regulation of microglial purinergic receptor expression by amyloid- β	97
Figure 29.	$P2Y_{12} \text{ and } A_{2A} \text{ receptor agonist effects on microglial morphology}$	98
Figure 30.	The adenosine A_{2A} receptor mediates ATP-induced microglial process retraction	99
Figure 31.	A _{2A} receptor activation.	100
Figure 32.	Chemotactic switch in adult human microglia.	101
Figure 33.	A_{2A} receptor stimulation inhibits phagocytosis by LPS-treated microglia	110
Figure 34.	LPS-induced microglial process retraction in vivo	111

Figure 35.	LPS-treated animals exhibit A _{2A} upregulation.	112
Figure 36.	A2A receptor activation promotes microglial process retraction in vivo	113
Figure 37.	A schematic summarizing the main results	124

TABLE INDEX

Methods Table 1.	Primers used for running RT-PCR reactions	39
Methods Table 2.	Primers used for running RT-PCR reactions	40
Methods Table 3.	Primers used for running RT-PCR reactions	41

CHAPTER 1: Introduction

1.1. Inflammation

Inflammation is an organism's main defense mechanism to a variety of threats. It is a complex process that involves numerous cell types and a large assortment of signaling factors. An inflammatory response promotes inactivation and removal of toxic agents and invading microorganisms, such as a virus or bacteria, and it allows recovery from physical or hypoxic trauma. Inflammation can also mount in response to threats generated within the organism itself. For example, accumulation of aggregated or abnormally modified proteins, aberrant signals emanating from damaged cells, or imbalances in immune signaling, can each generate inflammatory responses (Wyss-Coray and Mucke, 2002).

While inflammation may not prevent severe impairment, the ultimate outcome of an inflammatory response is most often the successful elimination of a noxious stimulus and recovery from injury. Interestingly, another possible outcome of inflammation involves a chronic non-resolving immune response that generates secondary tissue injury (Wyss-Coray and Mucke, 2002). This outcome is thought to be a common thread linking a variety of neurodegenerative illnesses of the central nervous system (CNS), including Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases.

In the brain, inflammatory responses are driven by a multi-component system which includes microglia, the resident macrophage-like cells, and immune cells infiltrating from the periphery, such as T cells. Non-immune CNS cells, including astrocytes and neurons, can also contribute to and modulate immune responses in the CNS. However, while these cells can influence neuroinflammation, this process is initiated and executed primarily by microglia, the only resident hematopoietic cells in the CNS and the first responders to all types of brain insults. Indeed, most structural or functional disturbances in brain homeostasis

trigger a response by microglia, which have been termed the "pathology sensors" of the CNS (Kettenmann, 2006; Hanisch and Kettenmann, 2007).

The ability of the immune system, and indeed of microglia, to sense the presence of aberrant conditions within a complex milieu is critical for initiating a proper inflammatory response. In order to mount an immune response that is appropriate and targeted to a specific pathological insult, immune cells possess the ability to distinguish various foreign or toxic substrates from self constituents, or abnormal conditions from the normal homeostatic state. This capability is afforded by a large array of surface receptors, many of which are expressed exclusively by macrophage-like cells such as microglia. Upon agonist binding, these receptors initiate complex intracellular signaling cascades that influence a variety of cell functions, including the release of soluble factors that signal to other cells, uptake of extracellular matter, cellular proliferation, migration, and changes in gene expression. An inability or error in the recognition of extracellular substrates or improper downstream signaling can lead to an autoimmune response or otherwise inappropriate inflammatory reactivity that can result in damage to healthy tissue and irresolution of an insult.

Both chronic and acute injury to the CNS triggers microglial transformation from a resting (or, naïve/surveying) state to an activated (or, proinflammatory/reactive) state. Interestingly, recent advances in positron emission tomography imaging shows correlations between neurodegenerative disease severity and microglial proinflammatory status (Ouchi et al., 2005; Pavese et al., 2006). Because these cells are the main determinants of neuroinflammation and have a profound influence over CNS injury and disease processes, identification of novel regulators of microglia is relevant for various neuropathological conditions and may offer promising therapeutic targets. Thus, in order to understand and control neurological diseases, we must first understand the mechanisms regulating resting and activated microglia.

1.2. Resting microglia

a. Origin

Microglial cells were first described by Del Rio Hortega in 1919. Unlike neurons, astrocytes and oligodendrocytes, which have a neuroepithelial origin, microglia are derived from the myeloid lineage of bone marrow cells. Originating from circulating monocytes that infiltrate the CNS during development, microglia represent approximately 12% of all cells in an adult brain. The colonization of the CNS by monocytic microglial precursors occurs in two phases, the first taking place during fetal development and the second wave during the early postnatal period (Chan et al., 2007). While microglia are ubiquitous in the CNS, certain brain regions display higher densities of microglia, including the substantia nigra and the hippocampus (Lawson et al., 1990). In adulthood, microglial cell number may be replenished by infiltration of circulating monocytes, but the extent of this recruitment is thought to be minimal under normal conditions due to presence of the blood-brain barrier (Simard et al., 2006; Ajami et al., 2007; Mildner et al., 2007). In pathological contexts, microglia may expand in number by undergoing rapid proliferation. The extent of microglial renewal by invading monocytes during disease and breakdown of the blood-brain barrier mains controversial (Flugel et al., 2001; Davoust et al., 2008).

b. Characterization

In a healthy adult, microglia assume a resting state characterized most readily by the presence of numerous elaborately branched processes. As recently shown *in vivo*, these processes are highly dynamic and undergo continuous cycles of rapid protrusion and retraction at an average rate of 1.5 μ m per minute (Nimmerjahn et al., 2005). This branched and motile phenotype of resting microglia is thought to reflect constitutive microglial surveillance and maintenance of the surrounding microenvironment (Nimmerjahn et al.,

2005; Davalos et al., 2006). Indeed, Nimmerjahn et al. (2005) observed that microglial processes seem to actively sample brain parenchyma by forming bulbous endings upon process extension. Interestingly, local application of a γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA) receptor antagonist enhances microglial process motility, suggesting that synaptic activity may regulate the rate of local microglial surveillance (Nimmerjahn et al., 2005). Based on this evidence, resting microglia are thought to serve a protective role by actively surveying the CNS and maintaining brain tissue integrity. However, the extracellular signaling factors and mechanisms promoting this resting phenotype remain poorly understood.

A candidate factor that may keep microglia in a resting state is tumor growth factor- β (TGF- β), which is present at high levels in the CNS under normal conditions and is thought to exert anti-inflammatory effects on microglia (Kim et al., 2004; Le et al., 2004; Hinkerohe et al., 2005; Boche et al., 2006; Qian et al., 2008). Indeed, TGF- β 1 knockout animals exhibit microglial process retraction, a characteristic feature of activated microglia (Makwana et al., 2007). However, it is not known whether the associated demyelination and astrocytic reactivity observed in TGF- β 1 knockout animals triggered the changes in microglial structure. There may also be constitutive microglial stimulation via the chemokine (fractalkine) receptor CX3CR1 that quells microglial activation (Cardona et al., 2006). Moreover, the membrane molecule CD200 may help to maintain microglia in a resting phenotype and suppress inflammation (Hoek et al., 2000). Lastly, neurotransmitter levels may inform microglia of normal CNS activity and thereby downregulate microglial inflammatory reactivity. Indeed, a variety of neurotransmitter receptors are expressed by microglia (Pocock and Kettenmann, 2006).

1.3. Activated microglia

a. Characterization

Microglial activation, or differentiation from a resting into a proinflammatory phenotype, is a set of responses that takes place in microglia following a disturbance in CNS homeostasis. Traditionally, microglial activation has been viewed as an all-or-none effect with little distinction between diverse activating conditions. However, this simplified view of microglial activation has been re-evaluated recently (van Rossum and Hanisch, 2004). Recognizing that responses by activated microglia are often context-specific and show variability depending on concomitant regulatory inputs, microglia are now viewed as versatile immune effectors in the CNS (Streit, 2002; Biber et al., 2007). Indeed, microglia can exhibit dual roles as defenders and attackers. The reader is referred to excellent reviews by Hanisch and Kettenmann (2007) and Schwartz et al. (2006).

Microglial responses upon activation often include cell proliferation and upregulation of inflammatory, and often neurotoxic, secretory factors. Activation also causes microglia to upregulate immunomodulatory surface molecules, including major histocompatibility complex II, certain cytokine and chemokine receptors, and adhesion proteins (Hamill et al., 2005). The neurotoxic effects of proinflammatory microglia have been attributed largely to the release of reactive oxygen species and proinflammatory cytokines. Specifically, activated microglia upregulate inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) and activate nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) oxidase, which produces the highly reactive free radical superoxide. These enzymes are commonly associated with increased neuronal damage during neurodegenerative diseases and traumatic insults (Chao et al., 1992; Bal-Price and Brown, 2001; Marin-Teva et al., 2004; Qin et al., 2004 and 2006; Wilkinson and Landreth, 2006). Moreover, microglia are the primary source of proinflammatory cytokines, such as tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) and interleukin-18, which can contribute to brain injury by activating caspase-3 in neurons, an intracellular proapoptotic factor (Hanisch, 2002; Kim and de Vellis, 2005). Activated microglia also secrete proteinases, including cathepsin B and L (Banati et al., 1993) and tissue plasminogen activator (tPA, Tsirka et al., 1995), as well as excitatory amino acids, such as glutamate (Takeuchi et al., 2008), which can further contribute to disease progression. Alternatively, microglia may also promote neurogenesis and repair after injury by releasing a variety of neurotrophic factors, including insulin-like growth factor (Streit, 2002; Schwartz et al., 2006).

b. Triggers of activation

Diverse endogenous and exogenous cues can lead to microglial activation. These stimuli include cell surface markers on necrotic or apoptotic cells, abnormally processed or aggregated proteins such as fibrillary amyloid-β, high neurotransmitter levels, microbial pathogens, and environmental toxins. Many of these stimuli are recognized by constitutively-expressed pattern recognition receptors (PRRs, Block et al., 2007) that are classically known to bind conserved and invariant microbial motifs known as pathogen-associated molecular patterns. Activation of these receptors initiates a rapid innate immune response that helps to contain an insult or infection and to activate the adaptive immune response. The large family of PRRs includes complement receptors, mannose receptors, Fc receptors that recognize antibodies, and toll-like receptors (TLRs) that bind a range of substrates. Among the many molecules that stimulate PRRs, lipopolysaccharide (LPS), a cell wall component of gram-negative bacteria, stimulates TLR4 and induces microglial secretion of reactive oxygen species and proinflammatory cytokines, and leads to progressive neuronal degeneration (Lehnardt et al., 2002 and 2003). Since neurons do not

express TLR4, LPS is not directly neurotoxic, indicating that microglia are capable of initiating brain damage upon activation.

Interestingly, it has been proposed that PRRs, including TLR4, are involved in the pathogenesis of peripheral inflammatory diseases independent of microbial pathogens, including Crohn's disease and arthrosclerosis. A number of studies have suggested that peripheral phagocytes use PRRs to recognize endogenous substrates (Gordon et al., 2002; Rifkin et al., 2005). In the CNS, it has similarly been put forward that PRRs expressed by microglia may recognize host-derived substrates and consequently trigger microglial activation and lead to neurotoxicity in the absence of pathogen invasion. Indeed, TLR4 is upregulated during normal aging and upon brain injury (Letiembre et al., 2007a and 2007b) and contributes to CNS pathogenesis following spinal cord transection (Tanga et al., 2005) and cerebral ischemia (Caso et al., 2007; Hua et al., 2007). Furthermore, while TLR2 and TLR9 are known to recognize components of bacteria and initiate inflammation, recent evidence suggests that these receptors may also play important roles in cerebral ischemia, traumatic brain injury, and Alzheimer's disease (Babcock et al., 2006; Lehnardt et al., 2007; Richard et al., 2008).

Several endogenous candidate ligands have been proposed to activate PRRs. Sialic acid-containing glycosphingolipids, termed gangliosides, are concentrated on neuronal cell membranes and have been reported to stimulate microglia via TLR4 (Jou et al., 2006). Notably, TLR4 knockout animals exhibit enhanced amyloid-β deposits as compared to wild-type animals, suggesting that TLR4 might aid in the clearance of plaques observed in Alzheimer's disease (Tahara et al., 2006). Indeed, aggregated amyloid-β has been proposed to stimulate TLR2 and TLR4 receptors by binding to the accessory protein CD14 (Udan et al., 2008), which has also been shown to mediate phagocytosis of fibrillary amyloid-β (Fassbender et al., 2004; Liu et al., 2005). Moreover, TLR2, a receptor known to recognize

bacterial lipoproteins, may recognize an endogenous peptidoglycan, a component of the extracellular matrix, as well as heat shock proteins, fatty acids, and necrotic cells (Asea et al., 2002; Lee et al., 2004; Tsan and Gao, 2004; Rifkin et al., 2005). TLR2 has been found to increase expression in the hippocampus and modulate neuroimmune responses following axonal transection (Babcock et al., 2006). Together, these findings suggest that while the macrophage-like microglia are well-equipped for recognizing invading pathogens using TLRs, these receptors may also be utilized for recognition of certain endogenously generated substrates, which may similarly trigger proinflammatory pathways in microglia.

Interestingly, there are also constitutive signals that, when turned off, can trigger microglial activation. These downregulatory inputs include TGF-ß, glucocorticoids, and interleukin-10 (Lindholm et al., 1992; van Rossum and Hanisch, 2003). These agents may promote microglial activation upon a decline in their level or activity.

c. Intracellular signaling

Microglial transformation from a resting to a proinflammatory state often involves the transcription factor nuclear factor- κ B (NF- κ B). As a key regulator of inflammatory responses throughout the body, NF- κ B is activated by diverse pathogenic signals and triggers rapid expression of many immunologically relevant proteins (Baeuerle and Henkel, 1994). The wide range of NF- κ B-activating stimuli include bacterial products that stimulate TLRs, such as LPS and viral products, as well as inflammatory cytokines and oxidative cellular stress. Indeed, LPS, amyloid- β , leptin, zinc, acute brain trauma, as well as the presence of oxygen- and glucose deprived neurons, are all potent inducers of NF- κ B activity in microglia (Combs et al., 2001; Ito et al., 2005; Kurpius et al., 2006; Tang et al., 2007; Kauppinen et al., 2008; Kaushal and Schlichter, 2008; Woo et al., 2008). Moreover, microglial NF-κB activation is evident in animal models of acute or chronic injury, including stroke and multiple sclerosis (Bonetti et al., 1999; Mattson and Camandola, 2001).

Although NF- κ B is expressed ubiquitously, it can impart cell type- and contextspecific changes in gene expression. This capability is partly provided by the five distinct DNA binding subunits that differentially combine to form the NF- κ B heterodimer. Specificity in the actions of NF- κ B is further afforded by regulatory factors, including specific gene elements and NF- κ B-binding and accessory proteins. While NF- κ B is constitutively present in the cytoplasm, it is inactive due in part to the binding of the inhibitory protein I κ B to the nuclear localization sequence of NF- κ B. Upon phosphorylation and dissociation of I κ B by I κ B kinase, NF- κ B translocates to the nucleus and binds to specific gene elements to induce transcriptional changes. While NF- κ B has received the most attention, many other factors are similarly involved in initiating and regulating gene expression during microglial activation, including p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase and JAK2-STAT3 (Huang et al., 2008; Kobayashi et al., 2008).

1.4. Cell chemotaxis

Cell chemotaxis, or the directional migration of a cell in response to an extracellular signaling factor, is a coordinated process involving cell membrane extension at the front edge and displacement of the cell body. Chemotaxis is known to drive immune cell homing to injured or diseased regions, and is therefore a vital part of immune responses. This complex cellular process is driven by dynamic regulation of cell adhesion to the extracellular matrix, remodeling of cytoskeletal elements, and signaling by a myriad of intracellular pathways. Rho-family GTPases, including Rho, Rac1, and Cdc42, are key regulators of cell adhesion and remodeling of the actin cytoskeleton, and trigger changes in cell polarity, morphology, and motility in various cell types, including fibroblasts, macrophages, and

neurons (Allen et al., 1997; Fukata et al., 2003). Activated Cdc42 and Rac1 both localize to the leading edge of motile cells, and have been shown to trigger membrane extension in the form of thin filopodial protrusions, or wide lamellipodial extensions and ruffling, respectively. Cdc42 and Rac1 are also thought to be involved in a positive feedback loop with phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K), a signaling factor that produces phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-trisphosphate (PIP₃), modulates motility, and indirectly regulates Rho GTPase activity (Fukata et al., 2003). In contrast, the GTPase Rho triggers the formation of contractile actin-myosin filament bundles, or stress fibers, and the associated focal adhesion complexes that allow cell attachment to extracellular substrates (Hall, 1998). In neurons and other cell types, Rho has been shown to trigger process retraction and cell rounding (Hall, 1998; Gallo, 2006). Interestingly, Rho GTPases are also involved in mounting an immune response in leukocytes by regulating phagocytosis, cytokine release, and the production of reactive oxygen species (Bokoch, 2006).

Numerous factors stimulate microglial chemotaxis and process motility, including purinergic agonists (Honda et al., 2001; Haynes et al., 2006), complement proteins (Yao et al., 1990; Nolte et al., 1996), epidermal growth factor (Nolte et al., 1997), cannabinoids (Franklin and Stella, 2003), macrophage inflammatory protein-1 (MIP-1, Schmidtmayerova et al., 1996; Cross and Woodroofe, 1999), macrophage chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1, Calvo et al., 1996), and various other chemokines (Cross and Woodroofe, 1999; Rappert et al., 2002; Carbonell et al., 2005). Chemokines are well-known for triggering migration of immune cells (Fernandez and Lolis, 2002). The majority of chemokine receptors are G protein-coupled and exert their effects through $G\alpha_i$ -coupled signaling. While astrocytes and microglia are the primary source of chemokines in the CNS, neurons can also secrete these chemotactic factors and thereby affect microglial activation and recruitment toward sites of neuronal injury. For example, Rappert (2004) found that CXCL10 is expressed in neurons

upon injury and loss of its receptor, CXCR3, prevents microglial recruitment to areas of axonal degeneration and results in continued presence of denervated dendrites. Likewise, the chemokine CCL2 (or, monocyte chemotactic protein-1, MCP-1), which is the main ligand for the CCR2 receptor, is upregulated in neurons within two hours of ischemia and is also expressed by microglia (Che, 2001; Banisadr, 2005; El Khoury et al., 2007). Notably, using a transgenic animal model of Alzheimer's disease, El Khoury et al. (2007) demonstrated that the absence of CCR2 results in a decline in microglial accumulation within the hippocampus, as well as a rise in amyloid-β levels and a rise in animal mortality. Additionally, stimulation of CCR2 induces microglial activation and is sufficient for the development of mechanical allodynia, or pain hyperexcitability, following peripheral sciatic nerve injury (Zhang et al., 2007). Fractalkine is another chemoattractant primarily expressed by neurons and released upon neuronal excitotoxicity (Chapman et al., 2000). By stimulating CXCR1 receptor expressed predominantly on microglia, fractalkine is another recruiter of microglia upon brain injury. Thus, various chemotactic signaling factors play a role in microglial response to CNS injury.

1.5. Microglial morphology and process motility

As discussed in greater detail below (see Section 1.8), resting microglia exhibit a chemotactic response to brain injury. Specifically, microglia are known to extend their elaborate processes towards damaged tissue within minutes following an acute insult (Nimmerjahn et al., 2005). Because microglia are highly phagocytic immune cells, such early motility and homing of microglial processes towards injured neurons is thought to promote rapid clearance of toxic debris and dying cells and thereby limit secondary injury following an insult. In contrast, a key feature of microglial activation is the dramatic retraction of microglial processes within 24 hours following an insult. Specifically,

neuroinflammation during most types of brain damage is marked by loss of the elaborately branched microglial processes and consequent presence of rounded microglia with few membrane protrusions. Indeed, microglia are often characterized as activated within injured or diseased brain tissue based solely on the morphological criteria of shortened processes and an enlarged cell body. This phenomenon has been noted for over 80 years (Jacob, 1927) and serves as a hallmark of inflammation and injury in the brain. It is hypothesized that this structural remodeling reflects changes in the chemotactic and phagocytic properties of microglia upon activation (Petersen and Dailey, 2004). However, both the causes and consequences of microglial process retraction remain a mystery.

Although it is generally assumed that retracted activated microglia are more motile and phagocytic than resting cells, which are highly ramified and thought to be fixed in their position, Petersen and Dailey (2004) reported that approximately 43% of activated microglia in hippocampal slices are stationary with short and immotile cell processes. This observation suggests that activated microglia, while exhibiting the characteristic retracted morphology in fixed brain tissue, may display diverse motile behaviors in living tissue. Indeed, microglia are thought to exhibit several transitional stages of process morphology and motility, with process withdrawal serving as the initial step toward the activated phenotype (Stence et al., 2001). Interestingly, Stence et al. (2001) have proposed that there may be a switch mechanism that triggers microglial retraction upon cell activation. However, this switch remains elusive. Moreover, while resting and activated microglia seem to exhibit different morphologies and chemotactic behaviors, it is unknown whether these cells also show different levels of tissue surveillance and scavenging during brain injury.

1.6. Microglial scavenging

A critical aspect of microglial function in both health and disease is the uptake of substances released into the extracellular space within the CNS, including amyloid fibrils, myelin debris, and glutamate, as well as engulfment of apoptotic or necrotic cells (Block et al., 2007; Petersen and Dailey, 2004; Marin-Teva et al, 2004). Mounting evidence indicates that the injured CNS requires intervention by the innate immune system in order to clear apoptotic and necrotic debris, and to eliminate toxic components such as amyloid (Wyss-Coray and Mucke, 2002). A similar conclusion has been drawn from studies in *Caenorhabditis elegans*, where mutation of genes involved in phagocytosis results in persistence of cells otherwise destined for apoptosis (Reddien et al., 2001; Hoeppner et al., 2001). Indeed, defects in phagocytic clearance are implicated in amyloid plaque toxicity in Alzheimer's disease (Wyss-Coray et al., 2001; Streit, 2004; Hickman et al., 2008).

Phagocytosis and macropinocytosis are processes that enable antigen-presenting cells like microglia to actively engulf extracellular substances for degradation and eventual presentation of short peptides derived from those substrates to T cells. In addition to serving a vital role in immune responses to injury and disease, both phagocytosis and macropinocytosis are also involved in the normal development, maintenance, and repair of all types of tissues (Reddien and Horvitz, 2004; Stuart and Ezekowitz, 2008). However, these two uptake mechanisms have an important difference. While phagocytosis is triggered by receptor-mediated recognition of a specific target, macropinocytosis is non-discriminative and allows for non-specific sampling of the extracellular fluid (Swanson, 2008). Microglia may engage in both types of uptake behaviors. Indeed, microglia have been observed to phagocytose injured or dying neurons (Marin-Teva et al., 2004; Kurpius et al., 2007), as well as soluble and fibrillar amyloid- β , a major component of amyloid plaques in Alzheimer's disease (Rogers et al., 2002). In addition, Nimmerjahn et al. (2005) and Honda et al. (2001)

have shown that microglia seem to engage in constitutive uptake of extracellular substrates *in vitro* and *in vivo*, a process reminiscent of macropinocytosis.

Apoptosis, or programmed cell death, allows for rapid recognition and phagocytic removal of damaged or otherwise dysfunctional cells without leakage of the cytosol into the extracellular space, which can result in further tissue damage (Platt et al., 1998). Upon apoptosis, dying cells facilitate phagocytosis by presenting a variety of signals on the cell membrane, including phosphatidylserine, lysophosphatidylcholine, intercellular adhesion molecule-3, oxidized phospholipids, altered carbohydrates, and C1q- and C3b-binding sites (Giles et al., 2000; Savill and Fadok, 2000; Hengartner, 2001; Wyss-Coray and Mucke, 2002). These substrates not only allow cell phagocytosis, but may also trigger the release of microglial anti-inflammatory cytokines, such as interleukin-10 and TGF-β, and thus dampen microglial activation (Voll et al., 1997; Fadok et al., 2000; Magnus et al., 2001; Liu et al., 2006). Indeed, the newly identified triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells-2 (TREM2) has been found to mediate microglial phagocytosis and downregulate microglial TNF-α and NOS2 expression (Takahashi et al., 2005). In contrast, cells dying by necrosis lose membrane integrity and release their intracellular contents, thereby causing a proinflammatory response (Searle et al., 1982).

In order to reach the target cell or substrate, phagocytic cells like microglia must exhibit a high degree of motility. Indeed, microglial chemotaxis and active membrane protrusion enables particle contact and engulfment. As previously discussed (*see Section 1.4*), these motile behaviors are regulated by chemotactic factors, such as purine nucleotides.

1.7. Purinergic signaling

Nucleotides, such as adenosine triphosphate (ATP), play central roles in physiology and are involved in a vast array of intracellular processes, including energy production, cell division, and intracellular signal transduction. As proposed by Burnstock (1972), nucleotides are also released or leaked from cells to act as extracellular paracrine and autocrine signaling factors. First recognized for its extracellular effects at the neuromuscular junction (Buchthal et al., 1944), ATP is now known to serve as a ubiquitous transmitter, neuromodulator, and a trophic factor by binding to a family of purinergic receptors, termed P2. Interestingly, rapid ATP degradation can result in the formation of adenosine, which activates a separate group of purinergic receptors, termed P1 (Burnstock, 2007). As detailed below, P1 and P2 receptors are activated by specific nucleotides and trigger a variety of intracellular signaling pathways.

a. P1 receptors

Adenosine activates a group of four G protein-coupled receptors that comprise the P1 family, namely A₁, A_{2A}, A_{2B}, and A₃. While A₁ and A₃ receptors are coupled to pertussis toxin-sensitive G α_i , both A_{2A} and A_{2B} receptors are linked to G α_s and trigger cyclic AMP (cAMP) production by adenylyl cyclase and activation of protein kinase A (PKA). Following the recognition that certain adenosine receptors stimulate cAMP signaling (Afonso and O'Brien, 1970), Daly et al. (1983) subdivided A₂ receptors, with A_{2A} having higher adenosine affinity than A_{2B} based on the binding properties of the adenosine derivative [³H]NECA ([³H]⁵-*N*-ethylcarboxamidoadenosine). All four P1 receptors have an extracellular N-terminus, seven putative α -helical transmembrane domains that are crucial for agonist specificity, and a cytoplasmic C-terminus. Both A₁ and A_{2A} receptors exhibit high expression in the CNS (Rivkees et al., 1995; Ochiishi et al., 1999; Rosin et al., 1998) and are expressed by neurons, astrocytes, and microglia *in vitro* (Nishizaki, 2004; Wittendorp et al., 2004; Rebola et al., 2005; Saura et al., 2005). Interestingly, A_{2A} is co-

localized primarily with dopamine D2 receptors on striatopallidal neurons, but also exhibits lower expression in other brain regions (Rosin et al., 1998).

b. P2 receptors

P2 receptors are classified into ionotropic P2X receptors and metabotropic G protein-coupled P2Y receptors, which will be the focus here. The eight known P2Y receptors (P2Y_{1, 2, 4, 6, 11, 12, 13, 14}) contain glycosylated N-terminus domains, seven transmembrane regions which include the agonist-binding pocket, and a high degree of diversity in the C-terminus that determines receptor coupling to various G proteins. While many P2Y receptors couple to $G\alpha_{q/11}$ and trigger calcium release from intracellular stores (P2Y_{1,2,4,6}), P2Y_{12,13,14} bind preferentially to $G\alpha_i$ and P2Y₁₁ binds to both $G\alpha_{q/11}$ and $G\alpha_s$. Notably, P2Y receptors show diversity in their downstream signaling, including activation of adenylyl cyclase, PI3K, phospholipases, MAP kinase, and Rho-dependent kinase (ROCK).

Due to low amino acid sequence homology within the transmembrane regions (19-55% similarity), P2Y receptors exhibit different pharmacological profiles. Thus, while some subtypes are activated by the nucleotide triphosphates ATP and uridine triphosphate (UTP) (P2Y_{2,4,11}), others are stimulated preferentially by nucleotide diphosphates ADP and UDP (P2Y_{1,6,12,13}). P2Y_{2,4,6} receptors recognize UTP and UDP, while P2Y_{1,11,12} are specific for ATP and ADP. However, because nucleotides are rapidly hydrolyzed and most cell types express several P2Y receptor subtypes, multiple receptors and downstream signaling cascades may be activated by an agonist within a single cell (Norenberg et al., 1997; Haynes et al., 2006; Light et al., 2006; Kobayashi et al., 2006 and 2008; Koizumi et al., 2007). Specifically, microglia are known to express P2Y₆, P2Y₁₂ and P2Y₁₃, and may therefore be affected by ATP, ADP, and UDP (Haynes et al., 2006; Koizumi et al., 2007; Light et al., 2006; Kobayashi et al., 2008).

c. Adenine nucleotides in the CNS

Accumulating evidence indicates that ATP is released under both normal and pathological conditions by diverse cell types, including neurons, astrocytes, and microglia (Coco et al., 2003; Zhang et al., 2003; Bianco et al., 2005b; Montana et al., 2006; Burnstock, 2007; Fujita et al., 2008). The extracellular ATP concentration is estimated to be approximately 1-10 nM in the normal brain (Melani et al., 2005). Notably, neurons contain approximately 2-5 mM ATP, with up to 100 mM in synaptic vesicles (Kogure and Alonso, 1978; Burnstock, 2007). It is thought that ATP is a common co-transmitter secreted from GABAergic, cholinergic, and noradrenergic neurons in various regions of the CNS and PNS (Salter and De Koninck, 1999; Burnstock, 2007). Local injection of NMDA or kainate increases extracellular ATP and adenosine levels in the rodent striatum and hippocampus (Carswell et al., 1997; Delaney et al., 1998). Moreover, high and low frequency stimulation within hippocampal slices triggers ATP and adenosine release, respectively (Cunha et al., 1996). Astrocytic ATP release has also been reported following exposure to thrombin, lysophosphatidic acid, or bradykinin (Verderio and Matteoli, 2001; Koizumi et al., 2003; Blum et al., 2008).

The nucleoside adenosine is also receiving growing attention for its roles as a neuromodulator (Dunwiddie and Masino, 2001; Latini and Pedata, 2001). Extracellular adenosine levels have been estimated to be 50-120 nM in a normal rodent brain (Phillis et al., 1987; Chen et al., 1992; Pazzagli et al., 1993; Carswell et al., 1997; Latini and Pedata, 2001). Given that adenosine has 70 nM and 150 nM affinity for A₁ and A_{2A} receptors, respectively (Dunwiddie and Masino, 2001), these receptors may be activated by adenosine under normal conditions in the CNS. Moreover, Lloyd et al. (1993) have reported that adenosine increases 10-fold or 16-fold in rat hippocampal slices following electrical field stimulation or energy depletion, respectively. Additionally, adenosine levels can reach 10-

50 μM following 15 minutes of ischemia (Hagberg et al., 1987). These findings suggest that adenosine receptors may play important roles in both physiological and pathological contexts. It was further suggested that most of the adenosine was released by cells and not generated by extracellular ATP breakdown. Indeed, adenosine can be produced intracellularly by dephosphorylation of AMP by 5'-nucleotidases and then transported into the extracellular space (Jonzon and Fredholm, 1985). Intracellular cAMP is another potential source of adenosine, which can be converted to AMP by phosphodiesterases. However, extracellular adenosine can also be generated from the cellular release of ATP, ADP, or AMP. These nucleotides can be degraded to adenosine within hundreds of milliseconds by extracellular or membrane-bound enzymes, including CD39 and CD73 ectonucleotidases (Wang and Guidotti, 1996; Dunwiddie et al., 1997; Zimmermann, 1998). Indeed, synaptic membranes from the cortex and hippocampus exhibit high ecto-nucleoside triphosphate diphosphohydrolase (NTPDase) activity that results in nucleotide hydrolysis (Kukulski et al., 2004).

d. Physiological roles of purines in immune function

In addition to serving as a neuromodulator, adenosine is also a potent regulator of inflammation. Adenosine regulates a variety of immune cell functions and is considered a crucial early negative feedback signal for inflammatory events in the periphery (Ohta and Sitkovsky, 2001; Lukashev et al., 2004; Sitkovsky and Ohta, 2005). For example, adenosine regulates macrophage proliferation, migration, phagocytosis, as well as nitric oxide and cytokine production (Hofer et al., 2003; Hasko et al., 2007).

Adenosine can similarly regulate immune responses in the brain. For example, adenosine and its analogs inhibit cytokine production and neutrophil infiltration following intracerebral hemorrhage (Mayne et al., 2001). A_{2A} receptor activation has been reported to

reduce damage in certain animal models (Mayne et al., 2001; Cassada et al., 2002). However, A_{2A} receptor blockade or genetic inactivation has also been found to protect against a variety of neural insults that involve neuroinflammation (Phillis, 1995; Jones et al., 1998; Monopoli et al., 1998; Chen et al., 1999 and 2001; Ikeda et al., 2002; Popoli et al., 2002; Dall'Igna et al., 2003; Fink et al., 2004). Consistent with these finding, Saura et al. (2005) found that activation of the A_{2A} receptor enhances the release of nitric oxide in mixed glial cultures, further suggesting that adenosine can contribute to neuroinflammation. While adenosine is implicated in various neuropathologies that are exacerbated by microglial inflammatory responses, the effects of adenosine on microglial function remain largely unknown.

e. The effects of purines on microglia

ATP can induce a variety of microglial responses, depending on the agonist concentration and receptor expression, which varies with the state of microglial activation. While ATP can trigger the release of cytokines and growth factors at lower doses, it can induce microglial apoptosis at higher concentrations (Farber and Kettenmann, 2006). P2X₄ is upregulated in activated microglia after spinal cord nerve injury and is crucial for induction of neuropathic pain (Tsuda et al., 2003). P2Y₆ is similarly upregulated upon kainate-induced excitotoxic injury in the hippocampus and mediates UDP-induced phagocytosis in microglia via the G_q-coupled pathway (Koizumi et al., 2007). Additionally, P2Y₁₂ upregulation on spinal microglia is involved in mechanical and thermal pain hypersensitivity upon peripheral nerve injury by activating p38 MAPK (Kobayashi et al., 2008; Tozaki-Saitoh et al., 2008). However, it has also been reported that P2Y₁₂ is expressed by resting, but not by activated, microglia both *in vivo* and *in vitro* (Haynes et al., 2006). This Gα₁-coupled receptor is known to trigger chemotaxis and process motility in

microglia (Davalos et al., 2005; Haynes et al., 2006; Kurpius et al., 2007). As discussed further below, Haynes et al. (2006) have demonstrated that $P2Y_{12}$ drives rapid chemoattraction of microglia toward sites of brain injury.

1.8. Microglial chemotactic response to injury

Similar to peripheral macrophages, microglia are involved in tissue repair following injury. Recent *in vivo* studies using two-photon imaging of resting microglia in anesthetized mice reveal that microlesions in cerebrovasculature induce rapid microglial process extension toward and envelopment of the injured site (Nimmerjahn et al., 2005; Davalos et al., 2006). This directional guidance, or chemoattraction, towards damaged brain tissue takes place within minutes of an insult and involves purinergic receptor signaling in microglia. Specifically, microglial chemoattraction toward the damaged area is triggered in part by the release of intracellular nucleotides, such as ATP, ADP, and UDP, from injured cells into the extracellular space. Consequently, these nucleotides activate purinergic receptors on microglial cell surface, including P2Y₁₂ and P2Y₆, to initiate process extension and phagocytosis, respectively (Fields and Burnstock, 2006; Haynes et al., 2006; Koizumi et al., 2007).

The intracellular concentration of ATP is estimated to be 2-5 mM (Dubyak and el-Moatassim, 1993), and as demonstrated in isolated cultures, hippocampal slices, and *in vivo*, the release of ATP and other nucleotides is both necessary and sufficient for microglial chemoattraction toward injured tissue and enables phagocytosis of dead or dying cells (Honda et al., 2001; Davalos et al., 2005; Haynes et al., 2006; Koizumi et al., 2007). In support, degradation of ATP and ADP with the enzyme apyrase triggers the collapse of motile branches in resting microglia and blocks directional process movement upon injury (Davalos et al., 2006; Kurpius et al., 2007), indicating that purines are involved in motility of microglia under normal conditions as well as during injury. Furthermore, $P2Y_{12}$ knockout animals show delayed microglial chemoattraction toward damaged areas (Haynes et al., 2006), suggesting that this purinergic receptor is involved in acute microglial chemotaxis.

Interestingly, P2Y₁₂ is dramatically downregulated upon microglial proinflammatory activation in vivo (Haynes et al., 2006). This raises the possibility that other purinergic and/or non-purinergic receptor systems may take control over motile responses in activated microglia. If so, alternate receptor involvement may cause a distinct motile response by activated microglia in comparison to resting cells. Consistent with this, Kurpius et al. (2007) demonstrated that while microglia within hippocampal slices exhibit directional migration toward injured areas during the first 1-3 hours post-injury, activated microglia at later timepoints (3-7 hours) showed no directional bias toward injured tissue. These observations highlight the existence of temporal differences in microglial motility during brain injury and suggest that activated microglia may not exhibit the same chemotactic response during brain damage as resting microglia. However, chemotactic responses to purines released during injury have not been examined in the context of inflammation. Given that most neuropathologies are characterized by ongoing neuronal damage in the presence of inflammation and activated microglia, the study of purinergic responses by microglia in their activated state would aid in the understanding of various CNS diseases and may reveal novel therapeutic strategies for preventing or delaying these conditions.

1.9. Summary

Microglia are highly motile and phagocytic CNS-specific immune cells that represent the first line of defense during brain injury or disease (Hanisch and Kettenmann, 2007). Under normal conditions, microglia are in a resting or naïve state and actively survey brain tissue using highly ramified and motile processes (Davalos et al., 2005; Nimmerjahn et al., 2005). Constitutive process extension and retraction by microglia mediates sampling and surveillance of healthy brain tissue. Moreover, recent studies have shown that acute brain injury induces process extension by naïve microglia toward sites of tissue damage (Davalos et al., 2005; Nimmerjahn et al., 2005). This chemoattractive response to injury is guided by local release of nucleotides such as ATP from damaged cells, and involves microglial purinergic receptors. Indeed, genetic removal of the $G\alpha_i$ -coupled purinoreceptor P2Y₁₂ inhibits microglial attraction toward brain damage (Haynes et al., 2006). Microglial process convergence onto sites of injury is thought to serve neuroprotective functions by creating a physical barrier around the injury site and allowing microglial scavenging of necrotic debris. Thus, microglial process motility plays roles under both normal and pathological contexts by enabling microglial monitoring of healthy tissue and clean up of injured tissue.

In contrast, prolonged brain damage is accompanied by activated microglia with highly retracted processes and an amoeboid appearance (Kreutzberg, 1996; Stence et al., 2001; Block et al., 2007). Microglial process retraction upon proinflammatory activation has been documented for decades (Jacob, 1927). While the morphological transformation of microglia into amoeboid cells is a hallmark of brain trauma and neurodegeneration, its causes and consequences remain unknown.

 $P2Y_{12}$, a receptor that mediates chemoattraction of resting microglia toward injury, is downregulated upon microglial activation (Haynes et al., 2006). This finding suggests that activated microglia may sense acute brain damage using a different receptor. However, this possibility remains unexamined. Given that activated microglia affect the course of brain injury and neurodegeneration, and that chemotaxis is a vital aspect of microglial function, the study of chemotactic responses by activated microglia may be critical for understanding healthy brain function and for treating neuropathological conditions.

22

CHAPTER 2: Materials and Methods

2.1. Animals and reagents

All procedures using animals were approved by the Emory University IACUC. Transgenic mice expressing enhanced green fluorescent protein (eGFP) driven by an actin promoter (a gift from M. Okabe, Osaka University, Japan) were used to culture microglia for confocal imaging experiments. Transgenic mice encoding eGFP in place of exon 2 within the *Cx3cr1* gene, and thus exhibiting microglia-selective eGFP expression (Davalos et al., 2005), were obtained from the Jackson Laboratory. *Adora2a-eGFP* bacterial artificial chromosome (BAC)-transgenic mice were obtained from Mutant Mouse Regional Resource Centers (MMRRC). These BAC-transgenic mice express an eGFP reporter gene, which is inserted upstream of the BAC A_{2A} coding sequence, and thus exhibit eGFP fluorescence that correlates with changes in A_{2A} expression levels. *Adora2a-eGFP* mice were genotyped using the strain-specific primer set, as specified by the MMRRC:

TGCCCAAGTGTGGCTTCT and TAGCGGCTGAAGCACTGCA.

Cx3cr-eGFP mice (1-3 month old) received a single intraperitoneal (IP) injection of either sterile PBS or LPS (2 mg/kg body weight, 100 ul total volume). After 48 hours, PBS and LPS-injected animals were anesthetized with a mixture of 2,2,2-tribromoethanol and tertiary amyl alcohol (Avertin) at 17.5 μ l/gram body weight. Mice were then placed into a stereotaxic apparatus for an intracortical injection of vehicle (50% DMSO in PBS, 2 ul) or A_{2A} antagonist SCH-58261 (1 mM in 2 μ l) at 400 nl per minute at the coordinates 1.0 mm caudal, 2.0 mm lateral, and 1.0 mm ventral from bregma. The needle was left in place for 5 minutes. After another 25 minutes, the brain tissue was removed and drop-fixed overnight in 4% paraformaldehyde with 0.1% glutaraldehyde and then cryopreserved in 15% sucrose for 24 hours and 30% sucrose for an additional 24 hours. *Adora2a-eGFP* mice received similar
PBS or LPS injections and were sacrificed after 48 hours.

Adenosine 5'-triphosphate (ATP), adenosine 5'-diphosphate (ADP), adenosine 5'monophosphate (AMP), 5'-(N-ethylcarboxamido)adenosine (NECA), adenosine, A2a agonist CGS-21680, A2a antagonist SCH-58261, lipopolysaccharide (LPS), lipoteichoic acid from Staphylococcus aureus (LTA), Gas inhibitor NF449, and a protein kinase A (PKA) inhibitor N-[2-(p-Bromocinnamylamino)ethyl]-5-isoquinolinesulfonamide dihydrochloride (H89) were all purchased from Sigma. Nuclear factor-κB (NF-κB) inhibitors 6-Amino-4-(4phenoxyphenylethylamino)quinazoline (QNZ) and SN50, forskolin (FSK), adenylate cyclase inhibitor 2',5'-dideoxyadenosine (ddAdo), Gai inhibitor pertussis toxin (Bordetella pertussis, PTX), Gas activator cholera toxin (Vibrio cholerae, CLX), Rho GTPase inhibitor exoenzyme C3 (Clostridium botulinum), Rho kinase (ROCK) inhibitor Y27632, and adenosine deaminase (ADA) were all purchased from Calbiochem. We also utilized recombinant mouse complement component C5a, recombinant mouse tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α , R&D Systems), and unmethylated CpG motif-containing oligonucleotides (CpG, InvivoGen). Isolectin GS-IB₄ (IB₄) from *Griffonia simplicifolia* and human β -amyloid 1-42 peptide were obtained from Invitrogen. β-amyloid was aggregated in PBS according to manufacturer instructions. Briefly, β -amyloid was dissolved in sterile H₂O at 6 mg/ml, further diluted in filtered PBS to 1 mg/ml, and incubated at 37°C for 48 hours.

2.2. Cell cultures

Cortical tissue from postnatal day 2-3 eGFP or wild-type C57Bl/6 mice (The Jackson Laboratory) was dissociated into a single-cell suspension by trituration. Cells were plated into 6-well plates coated with 0.05 mg/ml poly-D-lysine in DMEM (Gibco #11960) containing 10% heat-inactivated horse serum, 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum, 25 mM glucose, 2 mM L-glutamine, and 1 mM sodium pyruvate. After 2-3 weeks, floating

microglia were isolated by transferring the glial culture supernatant onto either Matrigel matrix-coated or poly-D-lysine-coated glass coverslips. Microglia were confirmed \geq 95% pure based on selective staining with Alexa Fluor 594-conjugated IB₄ (Invitrogen, 1:100, data not shown).

All confocal time-lapse imaging experiments were performed on isolated eGFP microglia cultured in a Matrigel Basement Membrane Matrix (phenol red-free, BD Biosciences, #356237) on 15 mm round glass coverslips (#1.5, Warner Instruments, #64-0713). Coating of coverslips with Matrigel matrix was performed immediately prior to microglial isolation. Briefly, 30ul of ice-cold liquid matrix was spread evenly with pre-cooled pipette tips and brush onto coverslips in 12-well plates on ice and then incubated at 37°C for 20-30 minutes to allow the matrix to gel. This resulted in approximate gel thickness of 0.2 mm. Thereafter, microglia were added and allowed to adhere and migrate into the matrix for 24 hours. Imaging was performed on microglia that have migrated into the Matrigel and displayed process extension in three dimensions. For astrocyte-microglia co-cultures, isolated eGFP microglia were applied onto 50% confluent wild-type astrocytes and allowed to adhere overnight.

Adult human microglial cells were obtained from Emory University Hospital patients (ages 30-45) undergoing hippocampectomy due to seizures or tissue resection due to a subarachnoid tumor. All procedures involving the use of human tissue were approved by the Emory University IRB. Microglia were isolated using a modified protocol established by Klegeris et al. (2005). Briefly, human brain tissue was dissociated into single cell suspension by chopping with a sterile razor, trituration, and incubation in 0.25% Trypsin-LE (Invitrogen, #12605) for 30 minutes at 37°C. Thereafter, cells were centrifuged for 10 minutes at 0.3 rpm, washed in DMEM-F12 supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, triturated again, and plated onto 0.05 mg/ml poly-D-lysine-coated 15 mm coverslips. After

2 hours, cells were washed to remove debris and cultured for 5-7 days prior to experiments. Cell cultures were maintained at 37° C in a humidified 5% CO₂-containing atmosphere.

2.3. Four-dimensional confocal imaging

a. Image acquisition

Cells were perfused continuously at approximately 1 ml/minute with imaging buffer containing (in mM): 10 HEPES, 150 NaCl, 3 KCl, 22 Sucrose, 10 Glucose, 1 MgCl₂, and 2 CaCl₂, pH 7.4. Buffer within the cell chamber was maintained at 32-33.5°C using TC-344B temperature controller (Warner Instruments). Image stacks were acquired using IPlab image acquisition software (BD Biosciences), an IX51 microscope fitted with a DSU confocal unit (Olympus), a MFC-2000 z-motor (ASI) and a Uniblitz shutter (Vincent Associates). After setting the exposure time to 70 msec and binning to 2 x 2, the upper and lower z-axis limits of a single microglial cell were established. Image stacks spanning about 25-30 μ m were then collected continuously at a rate of approximately 20 seconds per stack during 5 minute periods of buffer perfusion, agonist perfusion, and washout with an ORCA-ER cooled CCD camera (Hamamatsu).

b. Image processing and analysis

Following acquisition, images were compiled and transformed into fourdimensional (4D) renderings throughout the course of a perfusion using Imaris 4.2 imaging software (Bitplane). After background noise subtraction with a 10 μ m-width Gaussian filter, image stacks were reconstructed into 3D surfaces at each time-point based on calibrated voxel sizes (x/y: 0.105 μ m², z: 0.5-2 μ m), a signal intensity threshold, and a 0.2 μ m-width Gaussian filter. All time-lapse surfaces were then split into objects to enable measurements of cell volume and surface area within each stack or time-point. Cell surface area-to volume ratio (SA:V) at each time-point was then calculated to assess changes in cell structure. We found that baseline SA:V ratio values in untreated microglia were lower than that of CpGand TNF- α -treated microglia (p < 0.01), but were not different from LPS- and LTA-treated groups.

Microglial cell process motility was assessed by comparing average speed of tracked regions of interest (ROIs) within cell processes during periods of buffer and agonist perfusion. ROIs, or discrete spherical volumes of fluorescence, were tracked objectively based on pre-defined criteria, including minimum ROI diameter, maximum ROI travel distance between consecutive image stacks, and the type of tracking algorithm utilized. We found that the baseline process motility of untreated microglia was lower than that of CpG-and LPS-treated microglia (p<0.01), but not different from LTA- and TNF- α -treated microglia.

c. Parameter optimization for tracking regions of interest

In order to measure agonist-induced changes in microglial process motility, 3D tracking of regions of interest (ROI, objectively assigned to cell processes) through time was performed using Imaris 4.2 software (Bitplane). We first defined the parameters that would allow for accurate and reliable ROI recognition and tracking by the software. Using 3D confocal imaging records from untreated and LPS-treated microglia receiving ATP, a range of parameter values were evaluated. A subset of those comparisons is shown in Figures 1 and 2. Specifically, we varied the minimum ROI diameter (the diameter of tracked volumes), and maximum ROI tracking distance (the maximum distance that an ROI can travel between two consecutive time-frames). We then compared how changes in these parameters affected software recognition and tracking of cell processes across time.

When the minimum ROI diameter was defined to be 5 μ m or greater, most cell processes remained undetected, resulting in process under-sampling (Figure 1). However, if the minimum ROI diameter was set to 0.5 μ m or lower, an excessive number of tracks per process were produced, possibly due to recognition of noise fluctuations, and resulted in process over-sampling. We found that setting the minimum ROI diameter to approximately 2 μ m allowed for the most accurate process recognition by Imaris software (Figure 1).

When the maximum ROI tracking distance was set to 1 μ m or lower, there was a failure to accurately represent the full extent of cell process motion and resulted in formation of shortened and over-constrained process tracks (Figure 2). However, ROI tracking distance of 5 μ m or greater resulted in the formation of errant tracks between two distinct adjacent processes, yielding under-constrained tracks. Thus, we concluded that setting the minimum ROI tracking distance to 3 μ m allowed for the most accurate process tracking by Imaris software (Figure 2).

In addition to comparing how the parameters ROI diameter and maximum tracking distance affect cell process recognition, we also assessed how the agonist effect varied with changes in these parameters. For this, we compared agonist-induced changes in track speed and the number of unassigned ROIs (regions of interest not designated by the algorithm to any track, possibly due to rapid noise fluctuations) (Figure 3), as well as changes in the total number of tracks and average track length (Figure 4). We aimed to minimize changes in the number of unassigned ROIs.

Similar to the results discussed above, the minimum ROI diameter of 2 or 3 µm was the most sensitive to ATP-induced increases in cell process motility in untreated microglia, while ROI diameter ranges of 2-4 and 2-5 µm exhibited little sensitivity to changes in process motility (Figure 3A). Furthermore, assessment of agonist-induced changes in the number of unassigned ROIs in LPS-treated microglia demonstrated that minimal changes in unassigned ROIs occurred when the ROI diameter was set to 2 μ m and the maximum tracking distance was set to 3 μ m (Figure 3D).

Finally, we also assessed how using different tracking algorithms alters the readout of agonist effects in untreated and LPS-treated cells. Comparison of ATP-induced changes in track speed, number and length, as well as the number of unassigned ROIs, in both untreated and LPS-treated microglia revealed no dramatic differences when comparing Brownian motion and GapClose Autoregressive algorithms (Figures 3-4). While Brownian motion models random motile behaviors, GapClose Autoregressive function models continuous motion by matching predicted ROI positions with actual ROI positions within image data. Therefore, we chose to perform all of our tracking analyses using the GapClose Autoregressive algorithm in order to model directional cellular process movement.

In summary, agonist-induced changes in cell process motility were assessed by tracking regions of interest through time during baseline and agonist application after setting the minimum ROI diameter to 2 μ m, the maximum ROI tracking distance to 3 μ m, and utilizing the GapClose Autoregressive algorithm. These parameter settings allowed for optimal recognition of cell processes and the modeling of process motion, and provided high sensitivity to agonist-induced effects on process motion. Tracks created in the cell body were omitted from all analyses.

d. Iontophoresis

A glass micropipette (inner diameter: 1.15 ± 0.05 mm, outer diameter: 1.65 ± 0.05 mm, glass type 8250, Garner Glass Co.) was pulled to a ~1.4 M Ω tip (measured with 0.9% saline) with a Narishige pipette puller and filled with agonist diluted in imaging buffer. The holding current value (+65 nA) was determined empirically by observing microglial morphological responses (occurrence of membrane ruffling) while in close proximity to an

ATP-containing micropipette with different holding currents, which ranged from +30 nA to +100 nA. To expel ATP, a current of -200 nA was applied for at least 30 minutes. In order to analyze cell chemotaxis in response to iontophoretic agonist application, the cell body was tracked using Imaris 4.2 software by setting ROI diameter to the size of the nucleus.

2.4. Immunohistochemistry

Cryostat-sliced 40 µm-thick brain tissue sections derived from *Cx3cr1-eGFP* mice were washed in PBS three times, placed on Superfront Plus slides, and coverslipped with Vectashield (Vector Laboratories). Brain sections from *Adora2a-eGFP* mice were washed with 0.2% Triton-X for 90 min, blocked with 10% normal donkey serum for 45 min, and incubated in anti-GFP antibody diluted in 0.2% Triton-X for 48 hrs (1:1000, Invitrogen). Brain sections were then washed in PBS and incubated in FITC-conjugated donkey antirabbit secondary antibody for 2 hours (1:200, Jackson ImmunoResearch Labs). Tissue fluorescence was detected using IPlab image acquisition software (BD Biosciences), an IX51 microscope fitted with a DSU confocal unit (Olympus), and an ORCA-ER cooled CCD camera (Hamamatsu).

2.5. Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR)

Total RNA was derived from homogenized isolated primary mouse and human microglia according to manufacturer instructions using Purelink Micro-to-Midi total RNA purification system (Invitrogen, #12183-018). Briefly, isolated microglia were plated into 6well plates coated with 0.05 mg/ml poly-D-lysine and allowed to adhere overnight. Following lysis, samples were transferred into homogenizers (Invitrogen, #12183-026). After incubation in DNase I (Invitrogen, #18068-015) for 15 minutes, RNA was washed and eluted with sterile H₂O.

Isolated RNA (50 ng) was reverse transcribed and amplified according to manufacturer instructions using SuperScript III One-Step RT-PCR System with Platinum Taq (Invitrogen) and specific primers (see Tables 1-3; Haynes et al., 2006; Bystrova et al., 2006; Bianco et al., 2005; Hoskin et al., 2002; Grijelmo et al., 2007; Chen et al., 2004; Feng et al., 2004; Kyrkanides et al., 2002; Tha et al., 2000; Park et al., 2005). Specifically, cDNA synthesis was carried out at 50°C for 30 min, followed by pre-denaturation at 94°C for 2 min, 30-40 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 15 sec, annealing at 55°C for 30 sec (except for mouse P2Y₄: 51°C; human P1 receptors: 58°C; microglial activation markers: 60°C), and finally elongation at 70°C for 1 min. To check for DNA contamination, reverse transcriptase was omitted from some reaction mixtures. For primer pairs that did not produce visible bands using isolated microglial RNA, cDNA encoding each receptor was used to run control reactions. Plasmids for mouse adenosine receptors and mouse $P2Y_2$ were obtained from Open Biosystems, while mouse $P2Y_4$ and mouse $P2Y_6$ were a gift from W. O'Neal at the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill. PCR reaction products were analyzed using a 2% agarose gel containing ethidium bromide and a 1Kb Plus DNA ladder (Invitrogen, #10787-018).

2.6. In vitro assays

a. Calcium imaging

Isolated microglia were plated onto 0.05 mg/ml poly-D-lysine-coated 12 mm coverslips and allowed to adhere overnight. Cells were then incubated with 5 μ M Fura-2/AM and 1 μ M pluronic acid (Invitrogen) for 30 minutes at 37°C, and subsequently transferred to a microscope stage for imaging. Cells were perfused continuously with imaging buffer containing (in mM): 10 HEPES, 150 NaCl, 3 KCl, 22 Sucrose, 10 Glucose, 1 MgCl₂, and 2 CaCl₂, pH 7.4. Following excitation at 340 nm and 380 nm, Fura-2/AM

emission intensity at 510 nm was acquired as ratiometric images (340nm/380nm) every 1 second using an Olympus BX51WI microscope, a PTI IC200 intensified camera, and Imaging Workbench 2.2.1 software (INDEC BioSystems). After recording a baseline for at least 1 minute, agonists were applied for up to 30 seconds, followed by a 5 minute buffer wash. Fluorescence intensity was measured within cell bodies and expressed as change above baseline signal prior to agonist application.

b. Cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) analysis

Agonist-induced release of cAMP was measured using the CatchPoint Cyclic-AMP Fluorescence Assay kit (Molecular Devices) with some modification to manufacturer instructions. HEK 293 cells were plated at 70% confluency onto 96-well plates with DMEM-Glutamax (Gibco #10569) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 10 U/ml penicillin, and 10 µg/ml streptomycin. Cells were allowed to adhere overnight and transfected with cDNA encoding the mouse A2A receptor (Open Biosystems, clone ID# 30242398, accession #BC110692) at 3:1 ratio using FuGene 6 (Roche). HEK cells were then incubated in 0.75 mM 3-isobutyl-1-methylxanthine (IBMX, Sigma) for 10 minutes to inhibit phosphodiesterase activity. Some wells also received either adenosine deaminase (5 U/ml) or the A_{2A} receptor antagonist SCH-58261 (100 µM) during IBMX pretreatment. Indicated agonists or 30 µM forskolin (activator of adenylate cyclase) were then added for 15 minutes at 37°C. All agonists and inhibitors were diluted in HBSS containing 10 mM glucose (pH 7.4). Cells were then lysed and the lysates transferred onto goat anti-rabbit IgGcoated 96-well plates. Some wells received unconjugated cAMP instead of lysate samples in order to derive a calibration curve for each plate. Lysates and calibrators were incubated with anti-cAMP antibody and horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated cAMP for 2 hours at room temperature. After washing, the proprietary Stoplight Red substrate supplemented with 1 mM H_2O_2 was added to all wells for 30 minutes. Fluorescence intensity in each well was detected using the FlexStation II plate reader (Molecular Devices) set to 530 nm excitation and 590 nm emission. In order to derive an approximate cAMP concentration within each cell lysate sample, a standard curve was plotted for each plate using readouts from the calibrator-containing wells.

c. Phagocytosis

Microglial phagocytosis was analyzed using the Vybrant phagocytosis assay kit (Invitrogen) according to manufacturer instructions. Briefly, primary mouse microglia were isolated, allowed to adhere overnight to 0.05 mg/ml poly-D-lysine-coated 96-well plates, and treated with LPS (100 ng/ml) at 37°C for 24 hours. After pre-exposure to ATP (50 uM), CGS-21680 (50 μ M), or adenosine (50 μ M) for 20 min, fluorescein-labeled *E. coli* bioparticles were applied for 2 hours along with agonists. After a wash in PBS, cells were examined using the FlexStation II microplate reader (Molecular Devices) at 480 nm excitation and 520 nm emission. Results were normalized to empty wells and DMEM-treated cells.

d. Actin filament staining

Isolated wild-type microglia plated onto 0.05 mg/ml poly-D-lysine-coated coverslips were treated with indicated agonists, fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde with 0.1% glutaraldehyde for 20 minutes at room temperature, washed in PBS for 10 minutes, and incubated for 30 minutes in 1:100 Alexa Fluor-488-conjugated phalloidin (Invitrogen) and then in 1:100 IB₄ diluted in calcium imaging buffer for 20 minutes to identify microglia. Cells were then washed in PBS and the coverslips placed onto slides with Vectashield (Vector Laboratories).

2.7. Statistics

Bar graphs show mean and standard error of the mean (s.e.m.). All statistical tests were performed on raw imaging data. Average cell ramification, process track speed, and migration during baseline were compared to periods of agonist exposure using a paired Student's t-test. Analyses of different pre-treatment conditions or inhibitor effects on agonist responses were performed using repeated-measures two-way ANOVA. cAMP release was analyzed with one-way ANOVA and Dunnet's multiple comparisons post-test. Phagocytosis analysis was done using the Kruskal-Wallis test and Dunn's multiple comparisons post-test.



Methods Figure 1. Parameter optimization for ROI tracking I. In order to define the appropriate analysis parameters for region of interest (ROI) recognition and tracking, and evaluate errors in tracking, we evaluated a range of parameter values. A subset of those comparisons is shown. (A) A microglial cell is shown at one time-point reconstructed into a 3D structure (ie. isosurface) based on above-threshold fluorescence intensities. Tracks (red) were accumulated during 5 minutes based on movement of ROIs, which were defined to be 0.5 μ m, 2 μ m, or 7 μ m minimum diameter. Setting ROI diameter too high or too low fails to accurately represent cell process motion. Inspection of tracks shows that adjusting ROI diameter to 7 μ m fails to include most processes (under-sampling), while ROI of 0.5 μ m creates an excessive number of tracks (over-sampling) due to recognition of noise fluctuations. Frame scale: 10 μ m. (**B**) During track analysis, increasing the minimum ROI diameter too low creates too many tracks for each cell process (over-sampling, red box). (**C**) Setting the minimum ROI diameter too low creates too many tracks for each cell process (over-sampling, red box).



Methods Figure 2. Parameter optimization for ROI tracking II. In order to define the appropriate analysis parameters for region of interest (ROI) recognition and tracking, and assess errors in tracking, we evaluated a range of parameter values. A subset of those comparisons is shown. (A) The same cell as in Figure 1A is shown with tracks (red) accumulated over 5 minutes (based on 2 µm minimum ROI diameter). Here, we varied the maximum distance allowed for ROI to travel between consecutive time-points (ie. between two stacks). Setting the maximum travel distance too high or too low fails to accurately represent cell process motion. Inspection of tracks shows that adjusting the distance to 1 μ m fails to reflect the full extent of motion (over-constrained), while setting the distance to 7 μ m allows formation of errant tracks between adjacent processes (under-constrained). Frame scale: 10 µm. (B) During track analysis, setting the maximum ROI travel limit between consecutive time-points too low results in shortened tracks with speeds below the minimum (over-constrained, red box). To estimate the minimum speed of process motion, absolute displacement of a process was calculated manually for four processes in each cell and was divided by time. This minimum speed was divided by the average track speed derived with tracking analysis. Ratios above 1.0 reflect track speeds below the estimated minimum and are deemed over-constrained. (C) Setting the maximum ROI travel limit to > 5 increases the number of incorrect tracks that form between two adjacent processes (errant tracks, red box). n = 4 for all bar graphs.



Methods Figure 3. Parameter optimization for ROI tracking III. We assessed how the ATP (20 μ M) effect in untreated and LPS-treated microglia varied with changes in tracking analysis parameter values. For this, we compared agonist-induced changes in track speed and the number of unassigned ROIs (regions of interest not designated by the algorithm to any track, possibly due to rapid noise fluctuations). We aimed to minimize changes in the number of unassigned ROIs. (A-B) The minimum ROI diameter of 2 or 3 μ m (red box) was the most sensitive to the ATP-induced increase in cell process motility in untreated microglia, while ROI diameter ranges of 2-4 and 2-5 μ m exhibited little sensitivity to changes in process motility. No clear parameter effects were observed in tracking of LPS-treated cells (B). Brownian Motion algorithm (BR), GapClose Autoregressive algorithm (GC). Values on the upper right (2 or 3) indicate the value used for the maximum tracking distance. (C-D) While no apparent effects in the number of unassigned ROIs were noted in the tracking of untreated cells (C), assessment of ATP-induced changes in LPS-treated microglia demonstrated that minimal changes in unassigned ROIs occurred when the ROI diameter was set to 2 μ m and the maximum tracking distance was set to 3 μ m (red box).



Methods Figure 4. Parameter optimization for ROI tracking IV. We assessed how the agonist effect in untreated and LPS-treated microglia varied with changes in tracking analysis parameter values. Comparing ATP-induced changes in the total number of tracks and average track length in both untreated and LPS treated cells revealed no apparent advantage in the use of Brownian Motion (BR) or GapClose Autoregressive (GC) algorithms. Values on the upper right (2 or 3) indicate the value used for the maximum tracking distance.

<u>Receptor</u>	Primers (forward and reverse)	<u>Size (bp)</u>	<u>Reference</u>
mP2Y1	5'-ACGTCCAATGATTACCTGCG-3'	289	Bystrova et al., 2005
mP2Y2	5'-TTTCCTCTTCTACACCAACCT-3'	280	Bystrova et al. 2005
	5'-CAGCATGACGGAGCTGTAAGC-3'	200	Byshova et al., 2000
mP2Y4	5'-CCTCGTCTACTACTATGCT-3'	222	Bystrova et al., 2005
	5'-GCIACIACCAACCAAACAC-3'		
mP2Y6		163	Bystrova et al., 2005
	5-IGGAAAGGCAGGAAGCIGAIGG-5		
mP2Y12	5'-CCTCAGCCAATACCACCTTCTCCCC-3'	1004	Haynes et al., 2006
	5-cdeffoorfeotexterfefforteeff-5		
mP2Y13	5'-GGGACACTCGGATGACACAGCTGC-3' 5'-GCCAGAAAGAGAGTTGCTTCTTTAGCAATAAACAGC-3'	799	Haynes et al., 2006
mA1	5'-GTGATTTGGGCTGTGAAGGT-3' 5'-CAAGGGAGAGAATCCAGCAG-3'	322	Hoskin et al., 2002
mA2a	5'-CACGCAGAGTTCCATCTTCA-3' 5'-AGCAGTTGATGATGTGCAGG-3'	497	Hoskin et al., 2002
4.01		0.45	
mA2b	5'-GCGAATAAAAGCTGCTGTCC-3' 5'-AAAATGCCCACGATCATAGC-3'	245	Hoskin et al., 2002
m A 3	SI GACTEGETTEAGAGAGAGACGE 21	202	Uselin stal 2000
ШАJ	5'-AGGGTTCATCATCGAGTTCG-3'	202	noskin et al., 2002
mB-Actin	5'-TGACGGGGTCACCCACACTGTGCCCATCTA-5'	660	Bianco et al., 2005
	5'-CTAGAAGCATTGCGGTGGACGATGGAGGG-3'		

Methods Table 1. Primers used for running RT-PCR reactions. Isolated RNA samples derived from mouse microglial cultures were examined for relative transcript levels of specific purinergic receptors using published primer pairs. Each PCR product band size corresponded to the expected product band size. β -actin mRNA levels were used to confirm equal loading of mouse RNA between samples.

<u>Receptor</u>	Primers (forward and reverse)	<u>Size (bp)</u>	<u>Reference</u>
COX-2	5'-CCGTGGGGAATGTATGAGCA-3'	530	Kyrkanides et al., 2002
	5'-CCAGGTCCTCGCTTATGATCTG-3'		
TNF-a	5'-CCCCTCAGCAAACCACCAAGT-3'	373	Tha et al., 2000
	5'-CTTGGGCAGATTGACCTCAGC-3'		
iNOS-2	5'-CAAGAGTTTGACCAGAGGACC-3'	653	Park et al., 2005
	5'-TGGAACCACTCGTACTTGGGA-3'		
MMP-9	5'-ATGTCACTTTCCCTTCACCT-3'	656	Kyrkanides et al., 2002
	5'-TTAGAGCCACGACCATACAG-3'		
MCP-1	5'-CAGCAGGTGTCCCAAAGA A-3',	234	Kyrkanides et al., 2002
	5'-CTTGAGGTGGTTGTGGAAAAG -3'		
IL-1B	5'-AATCTCACAGCAGCACATCAA-3'	671	Tha et al., 2000
	5'-AGCCCATACTTTAGGAAGACA -3'		

Methods Table 2. Primers used for running RT-PCR reactions. Isolated RNA samples derived from mouse microglial cultures were examined for relative transcript levels of specific markers of microglial proinflammatory activation using published primer pairs. Each PCR product band size corresponded to the expected product band size. β -actin mRNA levels were used to confirm equal loading of mouse RNA between samples.

Abbreviations: COX-2: cyclooxygenase-2, TNF-a: tumor necrosis factor- α , iNOS-2: inducible nitric oxide synthase-2, MMP-9: matrix metalloproteinase-9, MCP-1: monocyte chemoattractant protein-1, IL-1B; interleukin-1 β .

<u>Receptor</u>	Primers (forward and reverse)	<u>Size (bp)</u>	<u>Reference</u>
hA1	5'-GCCACAGACCTACTTCCACA-3' 5'-CCTTCTCGAACTCGCACTTG-3'	305	Chen et al., 2004
hA2a	5'-CGAATTCAACCTGCAGAACGTCACC-3' 5'-TCGAATTCGCGGTCAATGGCGATG-3'	216	Chen et al., 2004
hA2b	5'-CAGACGCCCACCAACTACTT-3' 5'-GCCACCAGGAAAATCTTAATG-3'	513	Chen et al., 2004
hA3	5'-ACCACTCACAGAAGAATATG-3' 5'-ACTTAGCCGTCTTGAACTCC-3'	328	Chen et al., 2004
hP2Y12	5'-CCGTCGACAATCTCACC-3' 5'-GCCCAGATGACAACAGAG-3'	442	Feng et al., 2004
hP2Y11	5'-CTCGGGTGCCAAGTCCTGCCC-3' 5'-CAGTCATGCCTGGGCTGCGTAG-3'	704	Feng et al., 2004
hGAPDH	5'- ATCACCATCTTCCAGGAGCG-3' 5'-CCTGCTTCACCACCTTCTTG-3'	574	Grijelmo et al., 2007

Methods Table 3. Primers used for running RT-PCR reactions. Isolated RNA samples derived from human microglial cultures were examined for relative transcript levels of specific purinergic receptors using published primer pairs. Each PCR product band size corresponded to the expected product band size. Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH) mRNA levels were used to confirm equal loading of human RNA between samples.

3.1. Abstract

Recent studies have shown that microglia are highly motile in culture and *in vivo*, and exhibit continuous and rapid process motion within intact healthy brain tissue. This dynamic morphology is mediated in part by chemoattraction towards nucleotides released from surrounding cells, including ATP and ADP, which can activate a variety of purinergic receptors. Microglial chemoattraction toward ATP is mediated by the G_i -coupled P2Y₁₂ purinergic receptor in microglia, which triggers directional microglial motility in culture and in vivo. However, P2Y₁₂ is dramatically downregulated upon microglial proinflammatory activation and the effects of ATP in activated microglia have not been investigated. Using a novel 4D confocal imaging technique, we corroborated previous reports that the chemotactic influence of ATP is dependent on G_i -coupled signaling. We also show that G_s -coupled signaling may inhibit ATP-induced chemotaxis. Surprisingly, we found that ATP triggers process retraction and slowed process motility in activated microglia. Moreover, we observed that localized ATP application induces repulsive migration by activated microglia. Our results indicate that while ATP is a factor that attracts resting microglia, it instead repels activated microglia. To our knowledge, the ability of a chemoattractant to convert to a chemorepellant has not previously been observed in microglia. This dynamic regulation of microglial chemotaxis by ATP could be involved in various neuropathologies that involve activated microglia.

3.2. Introduction

Until recently, resting microglia in healthy brain tissue were considered to be inactive. It was assumed that these cells exhibit motility and cell chemotaxis only upon

proinflammatory activation during brain injury or disease. However, as recently shown by Davalos et al. (2005) and Nimmerjahn et al. (2005), resting microglia are highly motile and exhibit continuous process remodeling under normal conditions. Both of these studies were conducted *in vivo* using two-photon microscopy in transgenic *Cx3cr1-eGFP* mice, which exhibit microglia-specific enhanced green fluorescent protein (eGFP) labeling due to placement of the eGFP reporter gene into the locus encoding the chemokine receptor *CX3CR1* (Jung et al., 2000). Transcranial time-lapse imaging within healthy intact brain tissue revealed that microglial processes are remarkably motile and undergo constant extension and retraction at a rate of 1.5 μ m per minute. Interestingly, due to such dynamic motility, it was approximated that microglial processes screen the entire brain parenchyma every few hours (Nimmerjahn et al., 2005). In contrast, no rapid morphological remodeling was evident in neurons or astrocytes.

This high rate of basal motility in microglia is thought to be regulated in part by local release of extracellular ATP and/or ADP. Indeed, tissue exposure to apyrase, an ATPase that hydrolyzes both ATP and ADP, inhibits microglial process movement *in vivo* (Davalos et al., 2005). Moreover, ATP and ADP are both potent chemoattractants for microglia in culture and in slice preparations, triggering dramatic membrane remodeling and directional migration (Honda et al., 2001; Haynes et al., 2006; Kurpius et al., 2007). This chemotactic response to purinergic stimulation is mediated by the G₁-coupled P2Y₁₂ receptor (Honda et al., 2001; Haynes et al., 2006). However, Haynes et al. (2006) recently established both *in vivo* and in hippocampal slices that P2Y₁₂ is dramatically downregulated to undetectable levels upon microglial activation with LPS or upon traumatic tissue injury. Notably, the decline in microglial P2Y₁₂ receptor expression correlated with the retraction of microglial processes and adoption of the amoeboid morphology characteristic of activated microglia (Haynes et al., 2006). The basis for this relationship and the triggers of microglial

process retraction have not been revealed. It also remains unknown whether activated microglia, without expression of $P2Y_{12}$, still exhibit a chemotactic response to ATP or ADP. In fact, microglial chemotactic responses to purines have not been examined in the context of inflammation. Given that most neuropathologies are characterized by ongoing neuronal damage in the presence of activated microglia, examination of microglial motility in their activated state may reveal new information about microglial function during neuroinflammation.

Here, we investigated the morphological and chemotactic ATP responses in both resting and activated microglia. Using isolated microglia and time-lapse three-dimensional (3D) confocal imaging, we were able to quantify changes in microglial cell structure in response to agonist exposure and examine the intracellular pathways mediating these effects. We were also able to detect changes in the motile responses by microglial cell processes as well as track microglial migratory activity.

3.3. Results

a. Process ramification in resting microglia

We first established a novel time-lapse 3D confocal imaging method and verified its ability to detect changes in cellular morphology and motility (*see Methods*). For this, we isolated microglia from transgenic *Actin-eGFP* mice, which exhibit widespread eGFP fluorescence in most cell types, and plated the cells in a 3D matrix. This culture technique allowed microglia to adhere, ramify, and migrate within a 3D space. Following a 24-hour incubation of eGFP-positive isolated mouse microglia within the matrix, coverslips was placed in a perfusion chamber for time-lapse 3D imaging, which was performed by continuously acquiring image stacks spanning the entire z-axis of one microglial cell within the matrix.

During image acquisition, perfusion with buffer for five minutes was followed by application of 20 μ M ATP for five minutes and then a return to buffer solution.

After image processing and reconstruction of image stacks into 3D cell structures (*see Methods*), we quantified cell surface area and cell volume within each z-stack before, during, and after agonist application. These measurements allowed the study of changes in microglial cell morphology upon agonist exposure. As shown in Figures 1 and 2, microglial exposure to ATP triggered a rapid and reversible increase in cell surface area, as well as a slower decline in cell volume. These quantitative changes are reflective of symmetrical microglial membrane extension upon ATP application. In addition, we measured ATP-induced changes in microglial cell process motility. This was assessed by tracking regions of interest (ROIs) within cell processes and then evaluating changes in the average ROI speed upon agonist application. As shown in Figure 3, microglial cell process speed was enhanced upon ATP exposure.

Next, we examined whether the ATP-induced microglial cell process extension was mediated by $G_{i/o}$ -coupled receptor signaling, as reported by Honda et al. (2001). For this, we pretreated microglia with pertussis toxin (PTX) for 24 hours, which is known to ADP-ribosylate the α subunit of $G_{i/o}$ proteins and interrupt their association with G protein-coupled receptors. As expected, following PTX exposure, ATP no longer caused an increase in microglial cell surface area (Figure 4). In fact, there was a moderate, but consistent decline in cell surface area, reflective of process retraction. These results further support that $G_{i/o}$ signaling mediates ATP-induced process extension in microglia.

Given that G_s -coupled signaling activates adenylate cyclase and thereby may antagonize the actions of G_i , we next asked whether G_s is also involved in regulating microglial morphological responses to ATP exposure. Indeed, G_s -coupled signaling can inhibit motility in select cell types (Nagasawa et al., 2005). In order to target $G\alpha_s$, we utilized cholera toxin (CLX), which is known to ADP-ribosylate and thereby constitutively activate $G\alpha_s$, resulting in intracellular cAMP accumulation. We found that the effect of ATP on microglial morphology was blunted following CLX pretreatment (Figure 5), indicating that $G\alpha_s$ signaling may inhibit ATP-induced microglial process extension upon ATP stimulation.

We also investigated whether microglial pre-exposure to PTX or CLX itself caused morphological changes in microglia. As shown in Figure 6, CLX induced a decline in both surface area and volume in microglia, reflecting an overall cell shrinkage. However, PTX had only a modest effect on these parameters. These findings suggest that activation of $G\alpha_s$ inhibits microglial cell spreading and process ramification.

Together, our initial analyses using four-dimensional imaging corroborate previous reports indicating that ATP triggers microglial process extension and increased motility, and that PTX-sensitive $G_{i/o}$ mediates these effects in microglia (Honda et al., 2001). We also found that $G\alpha_s$ signaling may play an inhibitory role in this response. Importantly, by using ATP, an agonist known to trigger robust morphological changes in microglia, and PTX, which is known to inhibit these responses, we have further confirmed that our four-dimensional image analyses are sensitive to changes in cell morphology and process motility.

b. Characterization of isolated microglia

Most types of CNS injury or disease processes trigger microglia to undergo a transformation from resting to a reactive pro-inflammatory phenotype. This activated microglial state is associated with increased expression of numerous pro-inflammatory factors both in culture and *in vivo*. Importantly, microglia are thought to be uniquely sensitive to changes in the microenvironment, which allows a rapid immune response in the brain upon tissue disturbance or abnormal cellular function. In light of extensive tissue disturbance that takes place during the process of microglial isolation from the brain, we next determined

whether isolated microglia utilized in our experiments exhibited a phenotype that mimics an activated state.

We utilized RT-PCR to examine the mRNA expression level of six factors known to be upregulated upon microglial proinflammatory activation *in vivo*, including inducible nitric oxide synthase 2 (iNOS2), interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β), cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2), tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9), and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) (Choi et al., 2003; Hamill et al., 2005). Figure 7 shows that the isolated microglia used in our experiments exhibited negligible levels of mRNA encoding these factors, suggesting that microglia were minimally activated. Importantly, pre-treatment of microglia with LPS for 24 hours triggered robust upregulation of these activation markers, indicating that the cultured cells were effectively transformed into an activated phenotype.

c. Process retraction in activated microglia

We next examined ATP-induced morphological responses in activated microglia. For this, we pretreated isolated microglia for 24 hours with agonists of different pattern recognition receptors, including LPS (activator of TLR4), lipoteichoic acid (LTA, activator of TLR2), or unmethylated CpG motif-containing oligonucleotides (CpG, activator of TLR9). We also examined microglia activated with TNF- α , a proinflammatory cytokine released during most types of brain injuries (Wang and Shuaib, 2002).

Surprisingly, we found that ATP causes process retraction in LPS-activated microglia (Figures 8 and 9), which is a response opposite from that observed in resting cells. Specifically, in LPS-activated microglia, ATP triggered a decline in microglial cell surface area without affecting cell volume (Figure 9). Moreover, microglial activation with the other three activating agents, including LTA, CpG, or TNF- α , triggered a similar switch in the morphological response of microglia to ATP. Namely, while resting microglia showed an ATP-induced rise in cell surface area, reflecting process extension, microglia activated with LTA, CpG or TNF-α showed an ATP-induced decline in cell surface area (Figures 10-12). Thus, pre-exposure to proinflammatory activators switches microglial morphological ATP response from process extension to process retraction. These results are summarized in Figure 13, where cell surface area-to-volume ratio serves as a measure of microglial ramification. While ATP increases process ramification in control (ie. resting) microglia, ATP causes membrane withdrawal, and thus a decrease in ramification, in activated microglia. Moreover, four-dimensional tracking of processes in activated microglia before and during ATP exposure revealed that the speed of process motion was decreased by ATP application (Figure 14). Thus, similar to the opposing effects of ATP on process morphology, this agonist also had the opposite effect on process motility in activated microglia.

ATP is one of many known chemoattractants that stimulates microglial motility (Honda et al., 2001; Davalos et al., 2005; Haynes et al., 2006). Given that we observed two opposing responses to ATP in resting and activated microglia, we examined whether other chemoattractants known to cause microglial process extension, such as complement 5a (C5a, Nolte et al., 1996), would instead trigger process retraction in activated microglia. As expected, exposure to C5a caused a robust increase in process ramification in resting microglia (Figure 15). However, C5a also enhanced ramification in LPS-activated microglia, suggesting that the shift to retractile responses is specific to purinergic stimulation.

d. Microglial chemotaxis

As mentioned above, ATP is a chemoattractant and thus stimulates not only process extension, but, if applied as a gradient, it can also trigger cell migration in the direction of increasing agonist concentration. Indeed, ATP triggers migration in monocytes, dendritic cells, oligodendrocyte progenitor cells, and microglia (Honda et al., 2001; Idzko et al., 2002; Agresti et al., 2005; Kaufmann et al., 2005). Because we observed opposite effects of ATP on microglial morphology and process motility, we asked whether the same opposing effects would be evident in microglial migratory responses to ATP.

In order to examine whether untreated and activated microglia migrate differently toward ATP, we again performed 4D confocal imaging in isolated microglia. However, instead of exposing cells to 20 μ M bath-applied ATP, which results in roughly uniform agonist distribution, we released the agonist in a localized manner using iontophoresis through a micropipette tip. Iontophoresis is a technique whereby an electrical charge is applied onto a similarly charged substance contained in a micropipette. This creates a repulsive driving force and expels the agonist from the pipette. Moreover, application of an opposite charge creates an attractive force and prevents agonist outflow, which enables control of agonist discharge.

For our studies, the micropipette was filled with 0.5 mM ATP. After a 5-10 minute baseline, during which a positive charge was applied to contain ATP in the micropipette, we applied a negative charge to expel ATP. The agonist was released for at least 30 minutes at a distance of 30-50 µm from a resting microglia. Thereafter, we assessed the migratory direction and displacement of microglia before and during localized ATP release. As expected, application of an ATP gradient onto resting microglia triggered asymmetric process extension and rapid migration of microglia toward the pipette tip (Figure 16a-c). However, local ATP release triggered LPS-activated microglia to migrate away from the pipette (Figure 16d-f), revealing an opposite chemotactic effect of ATP on resting and activated microglia. Thus, proinflammatory microglia exhibit repulsion from ATP, a well-known chemoattractant.

3.4. Discussion

In the CNS, ATP is normally released by various cell types, including neurons, astrocytes and microglia, and thus serves as a ubiquitous extracellular signaling factor

(Fields and Burnstock, 2006). Indeed, astrocytes utilize ATP signaling to propagate intercellular calcium waves (Anderson et al., 2004). Astrocytic ATP release also triggers calcium influx in microglia and can lead to microglial apoptosis with repeated stimulation (Verderio and Matteoli, 2001; Schipke et al., 2002). Moreover, tissue injury or hypoxia can trigger massive nucleotide release in the brain (Zimmermann, 1994; Lutz and Kabler, 1997; Darby et al., 2003; Parkinson and Xiong, 2004; Gourine et al., 2005).

Microglia possess a wide range of purinergic receptors, which can induce a variety of responses, including increases in intracellular calcium (Toescu et al., 1998; Light et al., 2006), induction of potassium currents (Boucsein et al., 2003), and secretion of cytokines (Hide et al., 2000). Indeed, microglia are thought to express several metabotropic purine receptors (Fields and Burnstock, 2006). This suggests that purines play numerous roles in modulating microglial function in health and disease. Here we studied the regulation of microglial morphology, process motility, and chemotaxis by ATP. To our surprise, we found that ATP is a dynamic chemotactic regulator that can affect microglial morphology and motility in opposite ways depending on the activation state of microglia. Specifically, our results indicate that while ATP is a factor that attracts resting microglia, it instead repels activated microglia.

While a large variety of chemoattractants are known to affect immune cell motility, only few chemorepellents have been identified. In the immune system, the known repellants include interleukin-8, which acts on neutrophil chemotaxis via a $G\alpha_i$ -coupled pathway (Tharp et al., 2006) and the chemokine stromal-derived factor (SDF)-1, which induces thymocyte emigration from the thymus (Vianello et al., 2005). In the developing CNS, ephrin-A ligands, slits, and semaphorins are agonists known to repel or collapse axonal growth cones (Messersmith et al., 1995; He and Tessier-Lavigne, 1997; Kidd et al., 1999; Toyofuku et al., 2005). Interestingly, netrins are a family of proteins that exhibit bifunctional effects, serving as chemoattractants or a chemorepellents for developing neurons (Colamarino and Tessier-Lavigne, 1995; Varela-Echavarria et al., 1997; Barallobre et al., 2005). Netrin-1 is also a chemorepellent for oligodendrocyte precursor cells (Jarjour et al., 2003). The effect of netrin-1 on a given cell type may be determined by the specific receptor expressed by that cell (Barallobre et al., 2005). Likewise, it is possible that the opposing chemotactic effects of ATP observed in microglia may be dependent on changes in receptor expression during microglial proinflammatory activation.

We tested a variety of microglial activators to verify that the shift to repulsive responses by microglia was not specific to any one proinflammatory stimulus. Indeed, the effect was translated across all the tested microglial activators. We examined agonists for three of the nine known TLRs expressed by microglia. TLR4, in conjunction with CD14, recognizes LPS, but may also bind non-pathogenic substrates and induce neurotoxicity (Block et al., 2007). Indeed, TLR4 is upregulated in the CNS during inflammation and exacerbates injury (Caso et al., 2007 and 2008; Walter et al., 2007), and may also contribute to neuropathy after nerve transection (Tanga et al., 2005). While it is not yet known how TLR4 contributes to neuroinflammation in the absence of microbial invasion, it has been suggested that TLR4 binds gangliosides, which are components of neuronal cell membranes (Jou et al., 2006). Likewise, TLR2 may promote neuroinflammation and cell loss associated with Alzheimer's disease and cerebral ischemia (Babcock et al., 2006; Ziegler et al., 2007; Richard et al., 2008). Thus, while TLRs are primarily known for their recognition of pathogens, they may play important roles in CNS injury and disease.

We also tested microglial ATP responses after exposure to TNF- α , a proinflammatory cytokine released primarily from activated microglia (Hehlgans and Pfeffer, 2005). Serving as a pro-apoptotic cytokine that also stimulates the release of other cytokines, TNF- α is involved in the pathophysiology of numerous conditions, including multiple sclerosis, epilepsy, Parkinson's and Alzheimer's diseases, as well as ischemic and traumatic brain injury (Turrin and Rivest, 2004; Morganti-Kossmann et al., 2007; Pan and Kastin, 2007; Sriram and O'Callaghan, 2007; Tweedie et al., 2007). Given that TNF- α is upregulated in various brain injury contexts, our discovery of a chemotactic shift in microglia following TNF- α exposure suggests that a variety of neuropathological conditions may involve this alteration of microglial chemotactic function.

While it is expected that microglial activation *in vivo* during neuronal injury or disease progression differs from the responses induced in microglial culture using TLR agonists or cytokines, isolated culture systems are important for understanding the signaling pathways mediating microglial responses to specific agonists. Importantly, by identifying the factors and mechanisms regulating microglia during activation in an isolated system, we begin to understand the mechanisms that regulate neurotoxicity in the brain during injury and disease. We verified that the isolated microglia utilized in our imaging studies indeed undergo proinflammatory activation by assessing whether signaling factors common to brain injury and disease were low at baseline and high following LPS exposure. As expected, we found that several known markers of CNS inflammation were low in untreated microglia, but were increased in LPS-stimulated cells, including iNOS2, IL-1 β , COX-2, TNF- α , MMP-9, and MCP-1.

Using 4D confocal imaging, we corroborated previous reports of ATP triggering microglial ramification and process motility through the $G\alpha_i$ -coupled pathway (Honda et al., 2001). Moreover, we show that $G\alpha_s$ -coupled signaling may antagonize this effect and block motile responses. While the regulation of microglial motility by the $G\alpha_s$ pathway has not been previously examined, it has been shown that elevation in intracellular cAMP levels or activation of PKA modulates cytokine production and proliferation in microglia (Tomozawa

et al., 1995; Zhang et al., 2002; Facchinetti et al., 2003; Woo et al., 2003; Min et al., 2004; Noda et al., 2007).

In summary, using a novel technique involving 4D confocal imaging, we discovered that ATP, a chemoattractant for resting microglia, transforms into a chemorepellent for activated microglia. Specifically, we observed that ATP triggers process retraction, inhibits process motility, and induces repulsive chemotaxis in activated microglia. However, the signaling mechanisms mediating this chemotactic switch and the possible consequences of this phenomenon remain unexamined.



Figure 1. Time-lapse three-dimensional (3D) confocal imaging of microglial morphological responses to ATP. Isolated microglia from transgenic *Actin-eGFP* mice were plated in a 3D matrix. Microglial cell volume (*top row*) and reconstructed surface (*bottom row*) during baseline and bath application of ATP are shown (ATP: 20 μ M, 5 min, grid square = 10 μ m²). Insets show side views.



Figure 2. ATP-induced cell process extension in isolated microglia. ATP triggered an increase in microglial cell surface area (SA), but not cell volume (Vol). Following time-lapse 3D imaging, microglial cell surface area and cell volume within each z-stack before, during, and after ATP (20 μ M, 5 min) application was measured. Average values during agonist application and washout are shown at right. *p < 0.05 vs. baseline. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 3. ATP-induced increase in cell process motility in isolated microglia. Images show isolated microglia from transgenic *Actin-eGFP* mice plated in a 3D matrix. Microglial cell volume (*top row*) and tracked process movement (*bottom row*) during baseline and bath application of ATP are shown (ATP: 20 μ M, 5 min, grid square = 10 μ m²). Insets show side views. *Bottom graph*: Following time-lapse 3D imaging, average microglial cell process speed before and during ATP application is shown (n = 5, p < 0.05).



Figure 4. Inhibition of $Ga_{i/o}$ signaling suppresses ATP-induced process extension in microglia. Isolated microglia pre-treated with pertussis toxin (PTX, 100 ng/ml, 24 hrs) showed a decline in cell surface area (SA) upon exposure to 20 μ M ATP, with no change in cell volume (Vol). Average values during agonist application and washout are shown at right. n = 5; *p < 0.05 vs. baseline. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 5. Activation of Ga_s signaling suppresses ATP-induced changes in microglial cell morphology. Isolated microglia pre-treated with cholera toxin (CLX, 100 ng/ml, 24 hrs) showed minimal change in surface area (SA) and volume (Vol) in response to 20 μ M ATP. Average values during agonist application and washout are shown at right. n = 5. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 6. The effects of cholera toxin (CLX) and pertussis toxin (PTX) treatment on microglial cell morphology. CLX (100 ng/ml, 24 hrs) induced a decline in both surface area and volume in microglia, reflecting overall cell shrinkage, as compared to untreated microglia (Con). However, PTX (100 ng/ml, 24 hrs) had no effect. *p < 0.05 vs. untreated cells. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.


Figure 7. Untreated microglia exhibit low expression of activation markers. RT-PCR analysis of isolated mouse microglia shows that control microglia (C) exhibit low mRNA levels for known proinflammatory factors, as indicated. Upon LPS treatment (100 ng/ml, 24 hrs), microglia show robust upregulation of these factors.

Abbreviations: inducible nitric oxide synthase-2 (iNOS2), interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β), cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2), tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9), monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1).



Figure 8. Three-dimensional imaging of LPS-treated microglia. ATP ($20 \mu M$) triggers retraction of cell processes. Microglial 3D volume (*top row*), reconstructed surface (*middle row*), and tracked process movement (*bottom row*) during baseline and during ATP exposure (grid square = $10 \mu m^2$). Insets show side views.



Figure 9. LPS-treated microglia exhibit process retraction in response to ATP.

Isolated microglia pre-treated with lipopolysaccharide (LPS, 100 ng/ml, 24 hrs) showed a decline in cell surface area (SA) upon exposure to 20 μ M ATP, with no change in cell volume (Vol). Average values during agonist application and washout are shown at right. n = 7; #p < 0.01, ##p < 0.001 vs. baseline. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 10. LTA-treated microglia exhibit process retraction in response to ATP.

Isolated microglia pre-treated with lipoteichoic acid (LTA, 10 μ g/ml, 24 hrs) showed a decline in cell surface area (SA) upon exposure to 20 μ M ATP, with minimal change in cell volume (Vol). Average values during agonist application and washout are shown at right. n = 3; *p < 0.05 vs. baseline. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 11. CpG-treated microglia exhibit process retraction in response to ATP. Isolated microglia pre-treated with unmethylated CpG motif-containing oligonucleotides (CpG, 10 μ M, 24 hrs) showed a decline in cell surface area (SA) upon exposure to 20 μ M ATP, with minimal change in cell volume (Vol). Average values during agonist application and washout are shown at right. n = 9; ##p < 0.001 vs. baseline. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 12. TNF-α-treated microglia exhibit process retraction in response to ATP.

Isolated microglia pre-treated with tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α , 20 ng/ml, 24 hrs) showed a decline in cell surface area (SA) upon exposure to 20 μ M ATP, with minimal change in cell volume (Vol). Average values during agonist application and washout are shown at right. n = 9; ##p < 0.001 vs. baseline. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 13. ATP induces process retraction in activated microglia. ATP (20 µM)

increased process ramification (quantified as the ratio of cell surface area-to-cell volume) in untreated microglia (Con, n = 6), but caused process retraction in microglia pre-treated with various activators (LPS: 100 ng/ml, n = 7, LTA: 10 μ g/ml, n = 3; CpG: 10 μ M, n = 9; TNF- α : 20 ng/mL, n = 10). *p < 0.05, #p < 0.01, ##p < 0.001 vs. baseline. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 14. ATP inhibits process motion in activated microglia. While ATP (20 μ M) increased process motility in untreated microglia (Con), it decreases process motility in microglia pre-treated with the indicated activators for 24 hrs (LPS: 100 ng/ml, LTA: 10ug/ml, CpG: 10 μ M, TNF- α : 20 ng/ml, n = 6-8). *p < 0.05, #p < 0.01, vs. baseline. Graph shows mean + s.e.m.



Figure 15. Microglial shift to retractile responses is specific to purinergic stimulation. While ATP (20 μ M) triggers a decline in process ramification in LPS-treated microglia (LPS/ATP, n = 7), complement factor 5a (C5a, 20 nM) increases ramification in both untreated (Con/C5a: n = 3, p < 0.05, compared to baseline) and LPS-treated microglia (LPS/C5a: n = 8, p < 0.05, compared to baseline). Graph shows mean + s.e.m.



Figure 16. ATP induces migratory repulsion in activated microglia. (**A**, **D**) Threedimensional reconstruction of a microglial cell shown before and after 25 minutes of local ATP exposure (0.5 mM, yellow dot marks starting position of cell nucleus, yellow line shows migratory path, dashed arrow indicates net displacement of cell nucleus). (**B**, **E**) Migrogram showing vector displacement of microglia during ATP ejection for < 1 hour, as plotted after X-axis alignment to pipette tip location. (**A-C**) Microglia exhibit enhanced migration toward ATP source (n = 5, p < 0.05, compared to baseline). Negative values were assigned for net migration away from pipette. (**D-F**) LPS-activated microglia migrate away from ATP (LPS: 100 ng/ml; n = 6, p < 0.01, compared to baseline). Pipette tips were positioned 30-50 µm away from a cell.

<u>CHAPTER 4: The Intracellular Mechanisms Mediating Microglial Motile</u> Responses to ATP

4.1. Abstract

In Chapter 3, we described our findings that activated microglia exhibit an opposite chemotactic response to ATP than resting microglia. Specifically, while resting microglia were attracted toward ATP, activated microglia were repelled by this nucleotide. Here, we investigated the intracellular mechanisms mediating this switch to repulsive responses by activated microglia. We report that microglial repulsion from ATP is mediated by $G\alpha_s$ coupled signaling downstream of an upregulated adenosine A2A receptor. While Rho GTPase, Rho kinase and elevation in intracellular calcium did not mediate ATP-induced microglial process retraction, we found that the $G\alpha_s$ -coupled pathway, involving cAMP and PKA, was necessary for this chemotactic effect. We show that microglial process retraction in response to ATP is suppressed by inhibition of the $G\alpha_s$ -coupled pathway, blockade of the A_{2A} receptor, or by removal of extracellular adenosine. Conversely, stimulation of the $G\alpha_s$ -coupled pathway or application of A2A receptor agonists mimics ATP-induced process retraction. In light of evidence that the G_i-coupled P2Y₁₂ receptor that mediates chemoattraction is downregulated upon microglial activation, we propose that a switch from P2Y₁₂ to A_{2A} receptor signaling drives the shift in microglial chemotaxis from attraction to repulsion in response to ATP. We confirm this finding in microglia isolated from human patients and predict that A2A-mediated microglial repulsion may play an important role in diverse CNS diseases that have a neuroinflammatory component.

4.2. Introduction

Within minutes of brain damage, microglial processes rapidly converge onto newly injured areas in order to shield and/or scavenge the affected sites (Davalos et al., 2005). This chemoattractive response is due partly to activation of the purinergic P2Y₁₂ receptor by ATP, which is released from injured cells (Haynes et al., 2006). Thus, ATP serves as a chemotactic factor to attract microglia to sites of brain damage. In contrast to these findings, we have discovered that proinflammatory, or activated, microglia are repelled by ATP (*see Chapter 3*). Specifically, while resting microglia are attracted to ATP, we discovered that activated microglia exhibit migration away from ATP, and show process retraction and slowing of process motility. The effectors of this switch in microglial chemotactic behavior remain entirely unknown. Likewise, the intracellular signaling mechanisms leading to microglial process retraction require investigation.

It is well-established that exposure to a chemoattractant gradient triggers motile cells to assume a polarized morphology, which allows directional migration toward an agonist source. Cell polarity establishes an orientation for migration by creating a leading edge and a trailing edge. In most motile cells, the leading edge is the site where Rac activation, PI3K accumulation, and actin polymerization drives rapid membrane protrusion. In contrast, the trailing edge is the site of activated Rho, Rho kinase and actin-myosin stress fibers, which together allow cell contraction, de-adhesion, and membrane retraction (Hall, 1998; Fukata et al., 2003; Gallo, 2006). Cdc42, the third member of the Rho GTPase family, regulates thin filopodial extensions and may also play a dominant role in cell motility (Nobes and Hall, 1995). Integrin-dependent adherence of the cell membrane to the extracellular matrix is also vital for cell movement as it allows for the formation of anchor points for generating tension within the cell. Indeed, Rac and Rho trigger the assembly of integrin-based focal complexes or focal adhesions, respectively (Ridley and Hall, 1992). Both Rac and Rho are activated maximally within several minutes of agonist exposure (Xu et al., 2003). However, while Rac drives cell motility, activation of Rho can prevent it. Indeed, blockade of Rho activity with C3 transferase, which disassembles stress fibers in fibroblasts (Machesky and Hall, 1997), can enhance motility in response to a chemoattractant (Koch et al., 1994). Interestingly, Rac and Rho can antagonize each other in various cell types, which may help to stabilize cell polarity and regulate motility (Leeuwen et al., 1997; Hirose et al., 1998; Rottner et al., 1999; Sander et al., 1999). These opposing actions may create a dynamic equilibrium that maximizes cell responsiveness to chemotactic agents.

In neutrophils, G_i -coupled signaling can activate Rac and PI3K at the front edge, while the $G_{12/13}$ -coupled pathway can trigger Rho, Rho kinase, and myosin at the rear (Xu et al., 2003). Thereby, the two opposing G protein-coupled pathways are able to generate structurally different force-generating systems: actin polymerization-driven extension and actin-myosin-driven contraction. Interestingly, activation of sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor S1P₃ is known to activate both G_i - and $G_{12/13}$ -coupled pathways (Sugimoto et al., 2003). While S1P₃ stimulation normally triggers Rac activation and cell chemotaxis, PTX-treated cells exhibit S1P-induced inhibition of both Rac and cell chemotaxis, suggesting that suppression of the G_i pathway unmasks $G_{12/13}$ -mediated inhibitory effects of S1P₃ on cell motility. As discussed in Chapter 3, PTX similarly blocks microglial chemotactic responses to ATP. However, $G\alpha_{12/13}$ -coupled signaling has not been investigated in microglia.

Based on this evidence, we hypothesized that while ATP-induced membrane extension in resting microglia is driven by $G\alpha_i$ -coupled Rac signaling (Honda et al., 2001), ATP-induced membrane retraction by activated microglia may be driven by Rho and Rho kinase downstream of $G\alpha_{12/13}$ signaling (Figure 17A-B). Specifically, we proposed that microglial proinflammatory activation may lead to inactivity of the $G\alpha_i$ -coupled pathway with concomitant disinhibition of the $G\alpha_{12/13}$ -coupled pathway involving Rho and Rho kinase signaling (Figure 17B). Supporting this concept, Haynes et al. (2006) recently found that the $G\alpha_i$ -coupled P2Y₁₂ receptor that mediates chemoattraction is dramatically downregulated upon microglial proinflammatory activation. This finding also suggests that altered protein expression may be a key component of the mechanism by which chemotaxis is reversed in microglia. Here, we investigated these hypotheses regarding the intracellular signaling that enables activated microglia to switch from chemoattraction to chemorepulsion in response to ATP.

4.3. Results

a. Requirement for protein synthesis

In Chapter 3, we described our observations of a shift in microglial morphological and chemotactic responses to ATP. These studies involved microglia that were activated by pretreatment with various agents for 24 hours. We next studied the time-course of the chemotactic switch in microglia. We hypothesized that the shift from attraction to repulsion is dependent on changes in gene expression. Therefore, we predicted that ATP-induced process repulsion would only become evident after prolonged exposure to an activating agent. To test this, we varied the duration of microglial LPS pre-exposure and then performed similar four-dimensional analyses to assess microglial morphological dynamics upon ATP application. Specifically, we tested microglial responses after 0, 1, 6, 12, 24, or 48 hours of LPS exposure. As predicted, we found that the shift in the chemotactic response to ATP required a prolonged time period (>12 hours, Figure 18). These results suggest that the switch to chemorepulsion may be dependent on changes in protein expression.

NF- κ B is a transcription factor involved in pro-inflammatory signaling cascades throughout the body and drives the expression of inflammatory genes, including cytokines and chemokines. In light of our findings that it takes microglia over 12 hours to switch to a

repulsive ATP response, we asked whether NF- κ B is involved in this phenomenon. Thus, we blocked NF- κ B activity in microglia during LPS pre-treatment and then examined whether this affected the repulsive response to ATP. We used two different NF- κ B inhibitors, namely SN50, which is a cell-permeable 26-amino acid peptide that prevents nuclear translocation of the active NF- κ B (Lin et al., 1995), and 6-Amino-4-(4-phenoxyphenylethylamino)quinazoline (QNZ), which prevents NF- κ B activation (Tobe et al., 2003). As expected, we found that inhibition of NF- κ B with either agent prevented microglial process retraction and low motility upon ATP exposure (Figure 19). Notably, these two different NF- κ B inhibitors were equally effective in preventing ATP-induced morphological responses in LPS-activated microglia. Together with the time-course data, these results indicate that NF- κ B-dependent changes in gene expression induced during proinflammatory activation are required to shift microglial ATP responses from attraction to repulsion.

b. Emergence of G_s-coupled signaling

We next shifted our focus to investigating the intracellular signaling mechanisms driving microglial process retraction upon ATP application. It is known that resting microglia are attracted to ATP and ADP due to Rac GTPase-driven actin polymerization downstream of the G_i -coupled P2Y₁₂ receptor (Honda et al., 2001; Davalos et al., 2005; Nasu-Tada et al., 2005; Haynes et al., 2006). However, P2Y₁₂ is rapidly downregulated upon microglial proinflammatory activation (Moller et al., 2000; Haynes et al., 2006). This suggests that a different receptor system mediates ATP responses in activated microglia. While the signaling mechanisms driving microglial retraction are unknown, other cell types undergo retraction due to remodeling of the actin cytoskeleton, which often involves $G_{12/13}$ -coupled activation of Rho and Rho kinase (Mitchison and Cramer, 1996; Burridge and Wennerberg, 2004). Therefore, we

tested whether Rho and Rho kinase are similarly involved in microglial retraction (Figure 17B-C). For this, LPS-activated microglia were pretreated for one hour prior to confocal imaging with the Rho inhibitor exoenzyme C3 transferase, an ADP ribosyltransferase from *Clostridium botulinum*, or with the Rho kinase inhibitor Y27632 (Uehata et al., 1997). Rho or Rho kinase inhibition resulted in the appearance of long trailing membrane tails (*data not shown*), similar to previously observed effects of these inhibitors in neutrophils and monocytes (Alblas et al., 2001; Worthylake et al., 2001). Surprisingly, we found that inhibition of either Rho or Rho kinase did not attenuate ATP-induced microglial process retraction (Figure 20), indicating that an alternative mechanism may drive this response.

Numerous reports have shown that ATP and its breakdown products stimulate intracellular calcium release in numerous cell types (Ralevic and Burnstock, 1998; Fields and Burnstock, 2006). Notably, calcium signaling is known to trigger a variety of downstream effects, including changes in cell motility (Zheng, 2000). Therefore, we investigated whether influx of intracellular calcium is involved in ATP-induced changes in microglial morphology. To detect influx of intracellular calcium, we loaded isolated wild-type microglia with Fura-2, a ratiometric calcium-sensitive fluorescent dye that shifts its maximum excitation wavelength upon calcium binding. We imaged the dye-loaded cells continuously before and after exposure to uridine triphosphate (UTP), an agonist for the G_q -coupled P2Y₂ and P2Y₄ receptors that trigger an increase in intracellular calcium upon activation (Burnstock, 2007). Indeed, we discovered that UTP induces a calcium influx in both resting and LPS-activated microglia (Figure 21A). However, we found that UTP did not have a detectable effect on the morphology of either resting or activated microglia (Figure 21B). Thus, our findings indicate that while calcium flux may be necessary, it is not sufficient for induction of microglial morphological changes.

Interestingly, $G\alpha_s$ -coupled signaling can suppress motility in select cell types, including vascular smooth muscle cells, endothelial cells, and hepatic stellate cells (Howe et al., 2004; Nagasawa et al., 2005; Hashmi et al., 2007). This pathway involves activation of adenylate cyclase, which produces cAMP and thereby activates PKA. Indeed, we have previously observed that constitutive activation of $G\alpha_s$ inhibits microglial process extension and induces cell rounding within 24 hours (see Chapter 3). To assess whether ATP regulates microglial motility via $G\alpha_s$ -coupled signaling, we inhibited $G\alpha_s$, or its downstream effectors adenylate cyclase and PKA, using NF449, 5'-dideoxyadenosine, or H89, respectively. We found that inhibition of $G\alpha_s$, or factors downstream of $G\alpha_s$, attenuated ATP-induced retraction in activated microglia (Figure 22). Moreover, inhibition of the $G\alpha_s$ -coupled pathway also prevented ATP-induced decline in microglial process motility. However, blockade of Rho or Rho kinase did not have a significant effect on these responses (Figure 23). To further investigate the involvement of $G\alpha_s$ -coupled signaling in microglial process retraction, we asked whether stimulation of this pathway is sufficient for induction of this morphological effect. Therefore, instead of applying ATP, we exposed microglia to forskolin, a direct activator of adenylate cyclase, during confocal imaging and assessed changes in microglial morphology. As shown in Figure 24, forskolin induced dose-dependent process retraction in both resting and LPS-activated microglia. Together, these results indicate that $G\alpha_s$ -coupled signaling is both necessary and sufficient for microglial process retraction.

Thus far, all imaging experiments in isolated microglia were carried out on microglia cultured within a 3D basement membrane matrix, which contains a mixture of laminin, collagen and growth factors, such as TGF- β . To determine whether the chemotactic responses we observed in microglia were an artifact specific to the 3D matrix, we examined ATP-induced morphological changes in microglia grown on poly-D-lysine-coated coverslips. After treating the cells overnight with LPS, some cultures received the G α_s

inhibitor NF449 or the PKA inhibitor H89 prior to ATP exposure for 5 minutes. Thereafter, microglia were fixed in paraformaldehyde and the actin cytoskeleton was visualized with fluorescently-labeled phalloidin, a toxin from the *Amanita Phalloides* mushroom that binds selectively to actin filaments. As shown in Figure 25A, LPS caused microglia to assume a rounded flat shape and exhibit several actin-rich membrane ruffles. Similar to our previous findings, exposure of LPS-activated microglia to ATP triggered process retraction (Figure 25B). Moreover, inhibition of $G\alpha_s$ or PKA blocked the effect of ATP on the morphology of activated microglia (Figure 25C-D). These observations indicate that the reversal in the chemotactic effect of ATP is independent of the culture method utilized in our studies.

c. Regulation of purinergic receptor expression

Together, our data implicate a $G\alpha_s$ -coupled receptor in the chemorepulsion of activated microglia by ATP. While there are over a dozen known purinergic receptors, there is no known mouse G_s -coupled P2Y receptor that could potentially mediate microglial repulsion from ATP. Therefore, we considered other receptor classes that are sensitive to purines.

Upon release in the brain, ATP is rapidly broken down to adenosine by extracellular nucleotidases (Fredholm et al., 2001). Adenosine is also released in the brain and serves as an important regulatory factor in peripheral immune responses (Riberio et al., 2003; Hasko and Cronstein, 2004; Sitkovsky et al., 2004). Interestingly, two of the four adenosine receptors (A_{2A} and A_{2B}) are G_s -coupled (Ongini and Fredholm, 1996). Therefore, we next addressed whether adenosine receptors are expressed by resting and activated microglia. As shown in Figures 26 and 27, reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) revealed that while P2Y₁₂ mRNA is downregulated, the high-affinity G_s -coupled adenosine receptor A_{2A} is selectively upregulated upon microglial activation with pathogen-derived factors, including LPS, LTA, or CpG, or with the proinflammatory cytokine TNF- α . Indeed, A_{2A} mRNA

upregulation has previously been noted in microglia treated with LPS, but not functionally studied (Wittendorp et al., 2004). Moreover, RT-PCR revealed that the expression of both A_{2A} and $P2Y_{12}$ is similarly altered by microglial exposure to amyloid- β (A β), a main component of extracellular amyloid plaques in Alzheimer's disease (Figure 28). Together, our data indicate that a shift from $P2Y_{12}$ to A_{2A} receptor expression takes place during microglial activation.

Thus far, we have shown that activated microglia can shift their chemotactic ATP response from chemoattraction to chemorepulsion, and that this shift is dependent on NF- κ B-mediated changes in protein expression. Moreover, we have shown that microglial chemorepulsion from ATP is driven by G α_s -coupled intracellular signaling. Lastly, we discovered a switch in the expression of two purinergic receptors. While resting microglia express P2Y₁₂, activated microglia downregulate this receptor and upregulate A_{2A}, reflecting a switch from G_i-coupled to G_s-coupled signaling. Collectively, these findings suggest that a shift in the expression of two purinergic receptors may account for the dichotic effects of ATP in microglia. To confirm this, we next examined the functional role of the A_{2A} receptor in mediating microglial repulsion from ATP.

As shown in Figure 29A, process ramification of control microglia was dramatically enhanced by 2-methylthio-ADP (2-MeSADP), a potent agonist for $P2Y_{12}$ (Kügelgen, 2006), supporting previous studies that this receptor induces process extension and mediates microglial chemoattraction toward ATP (Haynes et al., 2006). Interestingly, 2-MeSADP did not affect the morphology of LPS-activated microglia, corroborating findings that this receptor is downregulated upon microglial activation, thus making the agonist ineffective (Figures 26 and 27; Haynes et al., 2006). Conversely, we found that a nonselective adenosine receptor agonist 5'-(N-ethylcarboxamido)adenosine (NECA) and an A_{2A} -selective agonist (CGS-21680; Ongini and Fredholm, 1996; Fredholm et al., 2001) both mimicked ATP by triggering retraction in activated microglia (Figure 29B). However, these two agonists had no impact on untreated microglia. Thus, we observed that the morphological effects of $P2Y_{12}$ and A_{2A} receptor agonists in resting and activated microglia correlated with the observed changes in the mRNA levels for these two receptors, strengthening the notion that $P2Y_{12}$ downregulation and A_{2A} upregulation drives the shift in the microglial chemotactic response to ATP. Furthermore, we found that the A_{2A} -selective antagonist SCH-58261 (Ongini and Fredholm, 1996; Fredholm et al., 2001), attenuated process retraction induced by ATP (Figure 30), further suggesting that A_{2A} mediates microglial repulsion from this chemoattractant.

An important feature of adenosine receptors, including A_{2A} is their insensitivity to ATP. However, as mentioned previously, it is known that ATP is rapidly hydrolyzed into adenosine, a potent activator of A_{2A} (Fredholm et al., 2001). We therefore reasoned that ATP degradation into adenosine may be a necessary step leading to A_{2A} receptor activation and consequent microglial repulsion. To test whether microglial repulsion was dependent on ATP degradation, we stimulated cells with ATP in the presence of adenosine deaminase, an enzyme that converts adenosine into inosine. We predicted that removal of adenosine would prevent ATP responses in activated microglia. Consistent with our reasoning, adenosine deaminase inhibited retractile responses (Figure 30), demonstrating that ATP-induced microglial repulsion is mediated by the ATP breakdown product adenosine.

We next verified that the agonists and antagonists utilized in our experiments were indeed acting on the G_s -coupled A_{2A} receptor. Therefore, we tested these agents in a cAMP assay system using A_{2A} -transfected HEK 293 cells. In these experiments, agonist-induced release of cAMP was measured with or without the presence of the A_{2A} antagonist SCH-58261 or adenosine deaminase. Additionally, we also investigated whether each of the breakdown products of ATP were capable of activating the A_{2A} receptor. Our studies revealed that while adenosine and adenosine monophosphate (AMP) were both effective in triggering A_{2A} receptor activation, ATP and adenosine diphosphate (ADP) induced only modest responses (Figure 31). These results are consistent with previous reports (Fredholm et al., 1994 and 2001). In addition, we confirmed that SCH-58261 and adenosine deaminase were effective blockers of A_{2A} receptor activation by adenosine and AMP (Figure 31). Interestingly, the effect of AMP was inhibited by adenosine deaminase, suggesting that AMP requires hydrolysis to adenosine prior to A_{2A} receptor activation.

Thus far, our findings have been limited to microglia isolated from the mouse brain. Interestingly, A_{2A} upregulation has also been reported in human macrophages and in brain tissue from Alzheimer's disease patients (Angulo et al., 2003; Murphree et al., 2005). Thus, we investigated whether adult human microglia also upregulate A_{2A} upon proinflammatory activation and consequently display chemotactic reversal. Indeed, we observed that LPSactivated adult human microglia exhibited marked A_{2A} upregulation along with a loss in P2Y₁₂ expression (Figure 32A). Notably, while unstimulated human microglia showed migration toward and engulfment of an ATP-filled pipette, LPS-stimulated human microglia exhibited repulsion (Figure 32B and data not shown). Thus, a similar chemotactic switch takes place in adult human microglia.

4.4. Discussion

Rho GTPase and its target Rho kinase are known to trigger membrane retraction in diverse cell types. However, our results suggest that these factors are not involved in microglial membrane retraction upon purinergic stimulation. Instead, we show that the $G\alpha_s$ -coupled signaling, involving cAMP and PKA, is an important mechanism regulating cell motility and morphology in activated microglia.

cAMP, a ubiquitous second messenger discovered in the 1950s (Sutherland and Rall, 1958), regulates a variety of cellular processes, including metabolism, gene expression, and cell division. Among its many roles in cellular function, cAMP is also known to modulate

peripheral immune responses. For example, increased intracellular cAMP suppresses phagocytosis and inhibits the production of inflammatory mediators, including the cytokines TNF- α and interleukin-12 (van der Pouw Kraan et al., 1995; Aronoff et al., 2006). Interestingly, cAMP also enhances the production of the anti-inflammatory cytokine interleukin-10 (Aronoff et al., 2006), suggesting that this intracellular signaling factor may generally suppress immune responses. Indeed, numerous studies have suggested an antiinflammatory role of cAMP signaling (Skalhegg et al., 1992; Eigler et al., 1998; Kambayashi et al., 2001). Our findings that proinflammatory microglia upregulate a Ga_s-coupled receptor that is known to stimulate cAMP production suggests that a similar regulatory pathway may be utilized by reactive microglia in order to regulate brain inflammation. However, further studies are needed to assess whether activation of the Ga_s-coupled pathway triggers a decline in the reactive properties exhibited by activated microglia, including the production of inflammatory factors and phagocytosis.

Many agonists are known to activate $G\alpha_s$ -coupled receptors, including epinephrine, histamine, serotonin, and prostaglandins. Upon ligand binding to a $G\alpha_s$ -coupled receptor, GDP is exchanged for GTP on the α_s subunit, which results in the dissociation of α_s from the $\beta\gamma$ subunit complex. The liberated α_s subunit then stimulates membrane-bound adenylyl cyclase to catalyze the conversion of ATP to cAMP (Kamenetsky et al., 2006). In contrast, $G\alpha_i$ -coupled receptors are known to inhibit adenylate cyclase activity and thereby reduce cAMP production. cAMP is also tightly regulated by phosphodiesterases, which degrade cAMP to 5'-AMP (Omori and Kotera, 2007). PKA is a major target of cAMP, and is known to phosphorylate and activate various downstream substrates, including the transcription factor cAMP response element binding protein (CREB) (Chin et al., 2002; Serezani et al., 2008). While PKA is thought to be the primary effector of cAMP, other targets of this intracellular mediator are also known, including the exchange protein directly activated by cAMP (Epac) (De Rooij et al., 1998) and cAMP-gated ion channels (Zagotta et al., 2003).

Our studies have revealed that activated microglia upregulate the G_s -coupled A_{2A} receptor while concurrently downregulating the G_i -coupled P2Y₁₂ receptor. This switch in purinergic receptor expression and in intracellular signaling is proposed to drive the shift in microglial chemotaxis from chemoattraction to chemorepulsion in response to ATP exposure. We have shown that activity of $G\alpha_s$, adenylate cyclase, and PKA are necessary for ATP-induced microglial process repulsion. Moreover, elevation of cAMP exogenously with forskolin triggered process retraction in both resting and LPS-activated microglia. Consistent with this, Kalla et al. (2003) have similarly observed a loss of ramifications in microglia following 48-hour exposure of microglia-astrocyte co-cultures to either forskolin or dibutyryl-cAMP, a cell-permeable cAMP analog. However, the downstream mechanisms mediating the effects of cAMP signaling on microglial morphology and motility remain largely unknown.

Previous studies have demonstrated that increased cAMP levels can impair chemotaxis in smooth muscle cells and immune cells (Bornfeldt et al., 1995; Dubey et al., 1995). cAMP has also been reported to induce morphological remodeling in diverse cell types by triggering disruption of the actin cytoskeleton (Egan et al., 1991; Glass and Kreisberg, 1993). Moreover, Pelletier et al. (2005) have shown that PKA downstream of cAMP interferes with Rac activity in smooth muscle cells. Specifically, this group found that the effects of forskolin on cell morphology can be mimicked by inhibition of Rac (either pharmacologically or via transfection of a dominant negative Rac mutant) and that forskolin effects can be blocked by expression of a constitutively active Rac mutant. In support, cAMP elevation has also been shown to inhibit Rac activity in platelets (Gratacap et al., 2001). Our studies using the PKA inhibitor H89 suggest that PKA is necessary for ATP-induced microglial process repulsion. However, the involvement of PKA in microglial motility requires further investigation. Alternatively, it is possible that cAMP elevation inhibits PI3K (Wang et al., 2001) or regulates integrin-based cell adhesion via Epac (Bos et al., 2001). Interestingly, Bryn et al. (2006) have recently demonstrated that elevation in cAMP modulates monocyte immune functions, including phagocytosis and cytokine production, through activation of PKA. Likewise, PKA-dependent immune suppression has been noted in B cells and natural killer cells (Torgersen et al., 1997; Rahmouni et al., 2001). Thus, in addition to regulating microglial motility through inhibition of Rac, PKA may also play important roles in modulating other facets of microglial immune reactivity.

We show that UTP-induced increase in intracellular calcium is not coupled to induction of detectable changes in microglial cell morphology. From this, we can conclude that while calcium influx may be a necessary event, it is not sufficient to cause morphological remodeling in microglia. Interestingly, it is known that activation of the calcium-binding protein calmodulin stimulates certain isoforms of adenylate cyclase (Defer et al., 2000). Moreover, it is known that ATP elevates intracellular calcium in microglia with an EC₅₀ of 9.2 μ M by activating both P2Y and P2X receptors (Moller et al., 2000). In light of this, we cannot rule out the possibility that ATP-induced calcium influx in microglia may enhance the morphological effects of A_{2A} receptor activation due to calmodulin-induced adenylate cyclase activity.

In agreement with our findings of A_{2A} receptor upregulation in activated microglia, Wittendorp et al. (2004) have reported that A_{2A} receptor mRNA is expressed by microglia only following LPS exposure. While the expression of this receptor has also been noted in untreated cultured microglia (Fiebich et al., 1996; Heese et al., 1997), these studies may have utilized microglia with an already activated phenotype and therefore elevated A_{2A} receptor expression. Similar to our findings, the A_{2A} receptor is also increased in endothelial cells, macrophages, and monocytic cells following exposure to LPS, IL-1 β , or TNF- α (Nguyen et al., 2003; Murphree et al., 2005). Importantly, the promoter region of the rat A_{2A} receptor gene contains a sequence that is known to bind NF- κ B (Chu et al., 1996). Consistent with this, we report that the A_{2A} -driven chemotactic reversal in microglia is induced by proinflammatory stimuli in an NF- κ B-dependent manner. These findings suggest that microglial A_{2A} upregulation and activation by adenosine released during injury or metabolic stress may be evident during neuroinflammation.

We corroborate previous studies showing that $P2Y_{12}$ is downregulated upon microglial activation with LPS or following traumatic tissue damage (Moller et al., 2000; Haynes et al., 2006). However, this receptor was recently shown to be upregulated in spinal microglia following partial sciatic nerve transection (Kobayashi et al., 2008) and in hippocampal microglia following kainate injection (Avignone et al., 2008). Thus, microglial expression of this purinergic receptor may vary between different CNS injury models. We show that both P2Y₁₂ and A_{2A} receptors are similarly regulated following microglial activation with various proinflammatory stimuli, including LPS, LTA, CpG, TNF- α , and aggregated A β protein. TNF- α is a proinflammatory and potentially neurotoxic cytokine that is elevated during various neuropathologies that possess a neuroinflammatory component, including stroke, epilepsy, and neurodegenerative disorders (Wang and Shuaib, 2002; Lambertsen et al., 2007; Sriram and O'Callaghan, 2007; Vezzani et al., 2008). Moreover, we observed similar purinergic receptor expression changes in LPS-treated primary human microglia. Thus, we predict that A2Amediated microglial repulsion may play a role in diverse CNS diseases. Interestingly, every microglial stimulus utilized in our studies is known to activate NF- κ B (Combs et al., 2001; Chen et al., 2005; Sriram and O'Callaghan, 2007), suggesting that regulation of P2Y₁₂ and A_{2A} receptor expression may depend on microglial NF-KB-dependent transcriptional activity.

In summary, we have discovered that activated microglia upregulate the adenosine A_{2A} receptor and that this $G\alpha_s$ -coupled receptor mediates ATP-induced process retraction and

repulsive migration in activated microglia. Specifically, we have demonstrated that ATPinduced process retraction is suppressed by inhibition of the $G\alpha_s$ -coupled pathway, blockade of the A_{2A} receptor, or by removal of extracellular adenosine. Conversely, we also show that ATP-induced process retraction can be mimicked by direct stimulation of the $G\alpha_s$ -coupled pathway or application of A_{2A} receptor agonists. Previous studies have shown that activated microglia downregulate the G_i-coupled P2Y₁₂ receptor that mediates microglial process extension and directional migration towards ATP. Thus, we propose that a switch in purinergic receptor signaling, from P2Y₁₂ to A_{2A}, drives the switch in microglial chemotaxis from attraction to repulsion in response to ATP. However, the downstream consequences and *in vivo* effects of A_{2A} receptor signaling in microglia are still unknown.



Figure 17. The predicted roles of G protein-coupled signaling in driving changes in microglial morphology. (A) In light of previous studies, we proposed that purinergic receptor stimulation in microglia leads to activation of two different G protein-coupled pathways, including $G_{i/0}$ -Rac and $G_{12/13}$ -Rho-Rho kinase, which lead to microglial membrane extension or retraction, respectively. Under normal conditions, $G_{i/0}$ -Rac signaling dominates and allows process extension, as shown previously. (B) Upon microglial activation, suppression of the $G_{i/0}$ -Rac pathway allows $G_{12/13}$ -coupled signaling to become the main mediator of the morphological effects of ATP. (C-D) We further predicted that blockade of Rho or Rho kinase with C3 transferase or Y27632, respectively, would inhibit the retractile effect of ATP in activated microglia. However, upon evidence that these blockers had no effect, we examined the role of G_s -coupled signaling in the retractile responses by activated microglia.



Figure 18. Chemotactic reversal requires over 12 hours. The duration of microglial preexposure to LPS (100 ng/ml) was varied as indicated. Microglial morphological response to ATP (20 μ M) was then measured with time-lapse 3D confocal imaging. Following 0-6 hours of LPS exposure, microglia exhibited increased process ramification in response to ATP. Although ATP had no morphological effect after 12 hours of LPS treatment, microglia exposed to LPS for 24-28 hours showed ATP-triggered process retraction. n = 4-8, *p < 0.05, #p < 0.01, ##p < 0.001 compared to baseline. Graph shows mean + s.e.m.



Figure 19. NF-κB involvement in the effects of ATP on process motility in activated microglia. (A) While ATP (20 μM) induces a decline in process ramification in LPSactivated microglia, this effect is blocked by NF-κB inhibitors (1 μM QNZ or 20 μM SN50, applied with LPS for 24 hrs, n = 6-10, p < 0.05 compared to LPS-activated cells). (B) NF-κB inhibition also prevents the ATP-induced decline in microglial process motility (n = 4-5, *p < 0.05, #p < 0.01 compared to LPS-activated cells). Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 20. The lack of Rho and Rho kinase involvement in ATP-induced microglial process retraction. (A-B) Inhibition of Rho with C3 transferase (20 ug/ml, 2 hrs, n = 5, (A)) or Rho kinase (ROCK) with Y27632 (10 μ M, n = 9, 1 hr, (B)) had no effect on ATP-induced process ramification in LPS-activated microglia. Untreated microglia (Con) showed increased process ramification in response to ATP (20 μ M). (C) Summary of ROCK inhibitor Y27632 (Y27) effects on the cell surface area (SA), volume (Vol), and SA:Vol ratio in LPS-activated microglia. A decline in cell surface area and SA:Vol ratio in response to ATP was similarly evident with or without ROCK blockade. *p<0.05, #p<0.01. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 21. Increase in intracellular calcium is not sufficient for ATP-induced morphological effects in microglia. (A) Isolated wild-type microglia loaded with Fura-2, a calcium-sensitive fluorescent dye, were imaged continuously before and after exposure to uridine triphosphate (UTP, 20 μ M), an agonist for the G_q-coupled P2Y₂ and P2Y₄. UTP induced a calcium influx in both resting and LPS-activated microglia. (B) UTP did not have a detectable effect on the morphology of either resting or LPS-treated microglia. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 22. The involvement of Gs-coupled signaling in process retraction by activated microglia. ATP-induced process retraction in isolated LPS-treated (100 ng/ml, 24 hrs) microglia was attenuated by inhibition of $G\alpha_s$ with NF449 (50 μ M, n = 8), inhibition of adenylate cyclase (AC) with ddAdo (50 μ M, n = 6), or by inhibition of protein kinase A (PKA) with H89 (10 μ M, n = 8). All inhibitors were applied for 1-2 hrs prior to ATP exposure. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 23. The involvement of Gs-coupled signaling in process retraction and motility by activated microglia. ATP-induced decline in process ramification (A) and process motility (B) in LPS-activated microglia was attenuated with G α s, AC, or PKA inhibitors (*see also Figure 22*), but not with Rho or ROCK inhibitors (*see also Figure 20*). Rho was inhibited with C3 transferase (20 µg/ml, n = 5, 2 hrs), while ROCK was inhibited with Y27632 (10 µM, n = 9, 1 hr). *p < 0.05, #p < 0.01. Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 24. Ga_s -coupled signaling is sufficient for microglial process retraction. Untreated or LPS-treated (100 ng/ml, 24 hrs) isolated microglia were exposed to forskolin, a direct activator of adenylate cyclase, at the indicated concentrations during time-lapse confocal imaging. Forskolin induced dose-dependent decline in process ramification in both resting and LPS-activated microglia. *p < 0.05, #p < 0.01 vs. baseline. Graph shows mean + s.e.m.



Figure 25. Actin cytoskeleton in activated microglia undergoing ATP-induced process retraction. All panels show actin filament staining with phalloidin in fixed mouse microglia pre-treated with LPS (100 ng/ml, 24 hrs). (A) At baseline, LPS-activated cells assume a flat and round morphology with regions of membrane ruffling (arrow). (B) Upon exposure to ATP (20 μ M, 5 min), LPS-activated microglia exhibit process retraction and actin filament bundling (arrow). (C) Inhibition of G α_s with NF449 (50 μ M, 2 hrs) prevented ATP-induced retraction. (D) Inhibition of protein kinase A with H89 (10 μ M, 1 hr) prevented ATP-induced process retraction. Images are representative of \geq 3 trials.



Figure 26. Downregulation of P2Y₁ and P2Y₁₂ receptors in activated microglia.

RT-PCR analysis in isolated mouse microglia indicates that $P2Y_1$ and $P2Y_{12}$ mRNA levels decrease upon LPS exposure (100 ng/ml, 24 hrs, n = 3). β -actin mRNA served as a loading control.


Figure 27. Adenosine A_{2A} receptor upregulation in activated microglia. RT-PCR analysis in isolated mouse microglia revealed that A_{2A} receptor mRNA is selectively increased in microglia following 24-hr exposure to LPS (n = 4, 100 ng/ml), LTA (10 µg/ml, n = 3), TNF-α (20 ng/ml, n = 3), or CpG (10 µM, n = 2). In contrast, P2Y₁₂ mRNA is downregulated. β-actin mRNA served as a loading control.



Figure 28. Regulation of microglial purinergic receptor expression by amyloid- β . RT-PCR analysis in isolated mouse microglia revealed that exposure of microglia to aggregated amyloid- β (A β , n = 3, 1 μ M, 24 hrs) triggers A_{2A} receptor upregulation and P2Y₁₂ receptor downregulation. β -actin mRNA served as a loading control.



Figure 29. P2Y₁₂ and A_{2A} receptor agonist effects on microglial morphology. (A) MeSADP (20 μ M), an agonist for P2Y₁, P2Y₁₂, and P2Y₁₃, triggered a robust increase in process ramification in untreated microglia (n = 4, p < 0.05), but had minimal effect on LPStreated microglia (n = 4, p < 0.05 compared to baseline). (B) A_{2A} agonist CGS-21680 (CGS, 20 μ M) triggered retraction in LPS-treated microglia (n = 6, p < 0.01 compared to baseline), but not in untreated cells (Con: n = 3). Likewise, the nonspecific adenosine receptor agonist 5'-(N-ethylcarboxamido)adenosine (NECA, 20 μ M) triggered retraction in LPS-treated microglia (n = 6, p < 0.01 compared to baseline), but not in untreated microglia (n = 6). Graphs show mean + s.e.m.



Figure 30. The adenosine A_{2A} receptor mediates ATP-induced microglial process retraction. The A_{2A} antagonist SCH-58261 (SCH, 5 µM) and adenosine deaminase (ADA, 5 U/ml) inhibited ATP-induced retraction in LPS-activated microglia (20 µM ATP: n = 5; ATP+SCH: n = 7, p < 0.05; ATP+ADA: n = 5, p < 0.05 compared to responses to ATP alone). Antagonists were applied for 5 min alone, and then co-applied with ATP. Graph shows mean + s.e.m.



Figure 31. **A**_{2A} **receptor activation.** Adenosine 5'-monophosphate (AMP, 40 μ M) and adenosine (Ad, 40 μ M) both increased cAMP levels in HEK 293 cells transiently transfected with the A_{2A} receptor (n = 4, p < 0.05 compared to untreated (Con)), while ADP and ATP had minimal or no effect (n = 4-5). A_{2A} receptor antagonist SCH-58261 (SCH, 100 μ M) and adenosine deaminase (ADA, 5 U/ml) inhibited AMP and adenosine responses (n = 3-4), but had no effect on their own (n = 4-5). Graph shows mean + s.e.m.



Figure 32. Chemotactic switch in adult human microglia. (A) RT-PCR analysis revealed that isolated primary human microglia upregulate A_{2A} receptor mRNA and downregulate $P2Y_{12}$ receptor mRNA (n = 4). GAPDH mRNA served as a loading control. (B) Migrogram shows directional displacement of microglia in culture in response to ATP gradient application. While untreated primary human microglia migrate toward ATP (Control: n = 6), LPS-treated microglia migrate away from ATP (LPS: 100 ng/ml, n = 6).

<u>CHAPTER 5</u>: Downstream and *In Vivo* Effects of ATP Response Reversal in Microglia

5.1. Abstract

Microglia are known to possess a highly ramified morphology under normal conditions *in vivo*. Recent evidence indicates that microglia extend their processes toward areas of brain injury partly due to ATP release from damaged cells. This chemoattractive response is thought to facilitate microglial engulfment of extracellular debris released during brain injury. However, various neuropathologies involve activated microglia that exhibit an amoeboid morphology with few processes. The causes and consequences of this transformation by activated microglia remain unknown. In previous chapters, we have shown that while resting microglia exhibit chemoattraction toward ATP, activated microglia are repulsed by this nucleotide due to upregulation of the $G\alpha_s$ -coupled A_{2A} receptor. Here, we report that A_{2A} receptor activation inhibits phagocytosis by activated microglia and prevents scavenging during acute injury. Moreover, we present evidence that the A_{2A} receptor is upregulated within intact brain tissue during inflammation and that A_{2A} receptor activation induces microglial process retraction *in vivo*. Together, our results suggest that A_{2A}-driven repulsion promotes microglial process retraction *in vivo* and may serve as a regulator of microglial scavenging during brain damage.

5.2. Introduction

As discussed in Chapter 1, Nimmerjahn et al. (2005) and Davalos et al. (2006) have revealed that resting microglia actively sample the extracellular milieu *in vivo* using long ramified processes. This constitutive motile activity has been proposed to reflect microglial surveillance of healthy brain tissue. Upon acute brain injury, rapid motility and homing of microglial processes towards damaged tissue is thought to promote the clearance of toxic debris and dying cells and thereby limit secondary injury following an insult. Thus, process extension is an important feature of microglial function in both health and disease. In contrast, withdrawal of microglial processes is a characteristic feature of activated microglia and neuroinflammation in diverse CNS diseases. Specifically, a variety of stimuli and neuropathological contexts are known to trigger microglial transformation from a highly branched morphology to rounded cells with little or no processes (Raivich et al., 1999). Although it has been proposed that this dramatic morphological remodeling may reflect changes in the chemotactic and phagocytic properties of microglia (Petersen and Dailey, 2004), the causes and consequences of this phenomenon remain largely unknown.

We have shown that the adenosine A_{2A} receptor emerges upon microglial activation and mediates process retraction and repulsion of microglia from sites of ATP release (*see Chapter 4*). Thus, we hypothesize that the A_{2A} receptor may be involved in microglial retraction *in vivo* during neuroinflammation or brain injury. Indeed, activators of the A_{2A} receptor, including ATP and adenosine, are released under diverse pathological conditions, including trauma, hypoxia, inflammation, or aberrant neuronal activity (Hagberg et al., 1987; Lloyd et al., 1993; Cunha et al., 1996; Verderio and Matteoli, 2001; Koizumi et al., 2003; Blum et al., 2008). ATP and adenosine are also present at lower concentrations in normal brain tissue (Phillis et al., 1987; Chen et al., 1992; Pazzagli et al., 1993; Carswell et al., 1997; Latini and Pedata, 2001). Therefore, it is possible that these endogenously released purines may trigger microglial process retraction by activating A_{2A} receptors that emerge in activated microglia during brain inflammation. However, it is yet unknown whether the A_{2A} receptor expression pattern and effects we observed in cultured microglia are also evident within intact brain tissue. Moreover, it is not known whether repulsion by activated microglia will be evident upon acute tissue injury, which is known to trigger rapid nucleotide release.

Thus, we next investigated whether local tissue damage influences the motility of nearby microglia, and whether A_{2A} receptor activation affects the rate of microglial scavenging

of extracellular matter. Lastly, we examined A_{2A} receptor expression *in vivo*, as well as the effects of A_{2A} receptor blockade on the morphology of activated microglia in a whole-animal model of neuroinflammation.

5.3. Results

a. Functional effects of microglial process retraction

Previous studies have shown that acute injury results in the release of ATP and other nucleotides from damaged cells, which is thought to trigger chemoattraction of microglial processes toward sites of damage (Davalos et al., 2005; Haynes et al., 2006). We therefore asked whether acute tissue damage can repel processes of activated microglia due to the release of intracellular nucleotides into the extracellular space. To address this, we performed time-lapse imaging on eGFP⁺ microglia co-cultured with wild-type astrocytes that received focal injury with a pipette tip. We observed that acute astrocytic damage triggers adjacent microglia to extend processes toward the injured cells (*data not shown*), corroborating previous reports *in vivo* (Davalos at al., 2005; Nimmerjahn et al., 2005). However, in co-cultures exposed to LPS in order to activate microglia, local cell damage triggered microglial retraction from the injury site (*data not shown*), suggesting that the microglial chemotactic response to acute tissue damage may be reversed during inflammation.

Microglial process extension toward sites of injury is thought to facilitate phagocytic cleanup of debris and thereby help protect surrounding intact tissue (Davalos et al., 2005; Nimmerjahn et al., 2005; Haynes et al., 2006). Since A_{2A} receptor signaling triggers process retraction, we predicted that A_{2A} stimulation would hinder phagocytosis by activated microglia. We therefore examined whether A_{2A} agonists would influence the rate of extracellular substrate uptake by activated microglia. For this, we treated isolated microglia with LPS for 24 hours and then exposed the cells to ATP, CGS-21680 or adenosine for 20

minutes to trigger process retraction. Thereafter, we applied fluorescein-labeled E.coli and allowed phagocytic uptake for 2 hours. As predicted, we observed a decrease in particle uptake by activated microglia in the presence of A_{2A} agonists (Figure 33), suggesting that A_{2A} activation impairs scavenging by activated microglia.

b. A_{2A} receptor upregulation and effects in vivo

Lastly, we investigated whether the A_{2A} receptor plays a role in the characteristic retracted morphology assumed by activated microglia during neuroinflammation *in vivo*. For this, we utilized a well-established animal model of neuroinflammation involving systemic LPS exposure (Block et al., 2007). As shown in Figure 34A, LPS-treated animals exhibit microglia with a retracted morphology *in vivo*, which was evident when immunostaining for the microglial marker CD11b. Moreover, the same change in microglial morphology was evident in LPS-treated transgenic *Cx3Cr1-eGFP* mice that exhibit microglia-specific eGFP labeling (Figure 34B; Davalos et al., 2005; Nimmerjahn et al., 2005).

We initially assessed whether the A_{2A} receptor is upregulated during neuroinflammation *in vivo*. For this, we utilized transgenic *Adora-eGFP BAC* mice that express eGFP under the control of the A_{2A} promoter. Figure 35 shows that control animals show highly localized eGFP expression within the striatum, with little or no staining in the cortex, supporting previous findings of striatal A_{2A} localization (Rosin et al., 1998). However, in addition to striatal expression, LPS-treated mice also showed eGFP fluorescence in small cells within the cortex, suggesting that A_{2A} is upregulated in the brain during inflammation. Moreover, in LPS-treated *Cx3Cr1-eGFP* mice, we observed that intracortical injection of the A_{2A} -specific antagonist SCH-58261 resulted in microglial process re-extension, an effect not seen in animals injected with vehicle alone (Figure 36). These observations are consistent with our *in vitro* data and suggest that activated microglia may assume an amoeboid phenotype *in vivo* due to A_{2A} receptor stimulation by nucleotides released in the brain.

5.4. Discussion

Microglia are thought to scavenge sites of injury by actively engulfing, or phagocytosing, extracellular matter that may have neurotoxic effects on surrounding healthy tissue (Bever et al., 2000; Nimmerjahn et al., 2005; Davalos et al., 2006; Block et al., 2007; Hanisch and Kettenmann, 2007). This suggests that microglial uptake is a homeostatic process that helps to maintain brain health. A variety of cell surface receptors are involved in the recognition of specific targets and initiation of microglial phagocytosis, including complement, Fyc, and scavenger receptors, which are known to promote amyloid- β (A β) clearance (Hickman et al., 2008). Interestingly, while microglia are thought to scavenge A β that accumulates early during Alzheimer's disease, it has been proposed that, with disease progression, activated microglia may become ineffective at clearing A β (Stalder et al., 2001; Simard et al., 2006; El Khoury et al., 2007). Indeed, it has been suggested that microglia may lose their phagocytic capabilities upon proinflammatory activation (Koenigsknecht-Talboo and Landreth, 2005; Hickman et al., 2008). In support, Fiala et al. (2005) have reported that monocytes and macrophages isolated from Alzheimer's disease patients exhibit diminished phagocytosis of A β in comparison to cells from age-matched controls. However, while microglia may exhibit downregulation of phagocytic function during disease, few negative regulators of phagocytosis are known.

Although adenosine enhances phagocytosis in monocytes, it attenuates phagocytosis in differentiated peritoneal macrophages (Leonard et al., 1978; Sung and Silverstein, 1985). To account for these effects, it has been suggested that inhibition of macrophage phagocytosis is mediated by A₂ receptors, whereas augmentation is afforded by A₁ receptor signaling (Salmon et al., 1993). As monocytes differentiate into macrophages, A_2 receptor expression increases, thus resulting in a switch of the effect of adenosine on phagocytosis. Moreover, the inhibitory effect of adenosine is prevented with PKA blockers, suggesting $G\alpha_s$ -coupled signaling downstream of A_2 receptors plays an important role (Eppell et al., 1989).

Here, we found that stimulation of $G\alpha_s$ -coupled adenosine A_{2A} receptors suppresses the engulfment of extracellular particles by activated microglia. Consistent with our findings, A_{2A} receptor blockade can promote bacterial clearance in septic animals (Nemeth et al., 2006). Moreover, macrophage phagocytosis is suppressed by prostaglandins via cAMP signaling or by pharmacological agents that elevate intracellular cAMP levels (Newman et al., 1991; Aronoff et al., 2004 and 2005). Makranz et al. (2006) have also reported that while normal cAMP levels in microglia promote phagocytosis of myelin via PKA activation, elevated cAMP production inhibits phagocytic uptake through both PKA and Epac. Indeed, cAMP elevation with PTX, forskolin or phosphodiesterase blockers, or PKA activation with a PKA-specific cAMP analog, 6-Benz-cAMP, is able to block the engulfment of myelin by both microglia and peritoneal macrophages (Bryn et al., 2006; Makranz et al., 2006). cAMP can either promote or prevent F-actin polymerization during phagocytosis (Zalavary and Bengtsson, 1998; Ydrenius et al., 2000). However, little is known about the molecular mechanisms that allow cAMP to regulate phagocytosis. Interestingly, pathogenic microorganisms have evolved mechanisms to exploit the cAMP signaling system. Pathogens such as the human immunodeficiency virus are able to suppress phagocytosis by increasing intracellular cAMP levels, either directly by possessing an adenylate cyclase motif, or indirectly by eliciting the release of mediators that activate $G\alpha_s$ -coupled receptors (Thomas et al., 1997; Serezani et al., 2008). These reports further support our findings suggesting that $G\alpha_s$ -coupled signaling plays an important role in phagocytosis by microglia, the primary phagocytic cells in the brain.

Using transgenic *Adora-eGFP* mice, we confirmed that A_{2A} receptor upregulation takes place *in vivo* during LPS-induced neuroinflammation, supporting our *in vitro* data (*see Chapter 4*). In the CNS, A_{2A} is thought to be localized primarily in D2 receptor-containing neurons within the striatum (Rosin et al., 1998). However, there has been increasing evidence of A_{2A} receptor expression and function within extrastriatal brain regions and non-neuronal cells (Rosin et al., 1998). Notably, A_{2A} receptor blockade or knockout is protective in a variety of brain injury models, including transient ischemia and kainate-induced excitotoxicity, suggesting that the A_{2A} receptor plays important roles throughout the brain (Phillis, 1995; Jones et al., 1998; Monopoli et al., 1998; Chen et al., 1999). Consistent with this, A_{2A} receptor expression has been observed in cultured cortical neurons, astrocytes, and microglia (Fiebich et al., 1996; Heese et al., 1997; Nishizaki, 2004; Wittendorp et al., 2004; Rebola et al., 2005; Saura et al., 2005).

Purine nucleotides, including adenosine and ATP, are known to be released in the brain under various physiological and pathological conditions. We found that microglia retract their processes during neuroinflammation *in vivo* at least partly due to A_{2A} receptor activation. Furthermore, we observed that activated microglia retract their processes in response to local acute injury, which is known to trigger purine nucleotide release. Together, our results suggest that both constitutive and injury-triggered release of purines in the brain may induce microglial process retraction under inflammatory conditions. We conclude that A_{2A} receptor activation promotes the characteristic transformation of microglia into amoeboid cells during brain inflammation and may trigger microglial process repulsion from sites of acute injury. Indeed, retracted microglia are observed with most types of neuropathologies and brain injuries that exhibit concomitant inflammation (Kreutzberg, 1996).

Although microglia are thought to accumulate around sites of injury and exhibit increased cell density, we show that the initial chemotactic response by activated microglia is process repulsion from sites of purine nucleotide release. While previous reports have shown increased cell density following brain injury using cell-specific markers, those observations were typically made several days or weeks after an insult, during which time nucleotide release may have subsided, and microglial proliferation and infiltration of peripheral immune cells may also take place. Indeed, Matsumoto et al., (2007) reported that non-microglial immune cells infiltrate sites of damage and express traditional microglial markers. Thus, acute chemotactic behavior of activated microglia shortly after injury cannot be predicted from past studies. Also, our results do not discount the roles of other chemotactic factors that may be involved in attracting microglia toward injury at later time points. In summary, together with our previous *in vitro* data (*See Chapters 3 and 4*), our results suggest that A_{2A}-driven repulsion is an early driving force for microglial deramification and for regulation of microglial motility upon brain damage.



Figure 33. A_{2A} receptor stimulation inhibits phagocytosis by LPS-treated microglia. Treatment with indicated agonists (50 μ M) for 20 minutes following microglial exposure to LPS (100 ng/ml) for 24 hours led to a decline in microglial uptake of fluorescein-labeled E.coli, which were applied for 2 hours along with agonists. CGS-21680 (CGS), n > 7, *p<0.05.



Figure 34. LPS-induced microglial process retraction *in vivo*. Mice injected systemically with LPS (2 mg/kg, 48 hrs) exhibit microglia with highly retracted processes and enlarged cell bodies. Insets show magnified view of a representative cell. (A) Fixed cortical brain tissue from wild-type mice was stained with anti-CD11b antibody, a microglia-specific marker. Scale bar: 100 um. (B) Fixed cortical brain tissue from transgenic Cx_3Cr_1 -*eGFP* mice that exhibit microglia-specific eGFP expression was immunostained with anti-GFP antibody. Scale bar: 50 um.



Figure 35. LPS-treated animals exhibit A_{2A} upregulation. Images show fixed cortical brain tissue from BAC-transgenic mice expressing eGFP upstream of BAC A_{2A} coding sequence. Tissue has been stained with anti-GFP antibody. Inset shows constitutive A_{2A} expression within striatal neurons, which served as a positive control for A_{2A} promoter-driven eGFP expression. $n \ge 3$. Scale bar: 50um.



Figure 36. A_{2A} receptor activation promotes microglial process retraction *in vivo*.

Intracortical blockade of A_{2A} with SCH-58261 (SCH, 2 nmol) triggered microglial process ramification in LPS-exposed animals (n = 4). Intracortical injection of vehicle (DMSO) has minimal effect on the retracted morphology of LPS-activated microglia. Insets show magnified view of a representative cell. Scale bar: 50 um.

<u>CHAPTER 6</u>: Conclusions and Implications

6.1. Summary

Proinflammatory, or activated, microglia have been implicated as a contributing factor in most neuropathologies. While activated microglia are known to retract into an amoeboid shape during neurological disease or trauma, the cause and significance of this phenomenon remain unknown. We report that the microglial chemotactic response to ATP is reversed upon microglial activation. This reversal, a switch from chemoattraction to repulsion, is driven by upregulation of the G_s-coupled A_{2A} receptor coincident with downregulation of the purinergic G_i-coupled P2Y₁₂ receptor. A_{2A} is then activated by the breakdown product of ATP, adenosine. Given that extracellular ATP and its metabolite adenosine are ubiquitous in the brain, our results suggest that activated microglia assume their characteristic amoeboid morphology due to A_{2A} -driven chemorepulsion. We further suggest that this reversal in cell motility may impede activated microglia from performing CNS surveillance and scavenging of injured or diseased brain tissue. Please see Figure 37 summarizing the main results.

Our identification of a signaling pathway that may limit microglial motility and phagocytic uptake provides new rationale for novel therapeutic interventions. Given that A_{2A} gene ablation and A_{2A} receptor antagonists, including caffeine, have shown protective effects in animal models of brain injury and neurodegeneration, it is possible that allowing activated microglia to resume their role as scavengers through blockade of A_{2A} may offer therapeutic benefits. Additional studies into the effects of purinergic receptor agonists on activated microglia are needed to fully elucidate how nucleotides affect various facets of microglial function. Finally, we conclude that G_s -coupled signaling may be an important regulator of microglial function in CNS health and disease. Further investigation of additional G_s -coupled receptors and the effects of this signaling pathway on microglial responses may help to address the long-standing and fundamental problem in neurobiology regarding the nature of microglial activation as well as reveal novel therapeutic strategies for various CNS diseases.

6.2. Microglial scavenging

Within intact brain tissue, microglia are surrounded by vulnerable cellular structures that possess minimal regenerative capacity. Thus, it is likely that microglial inflammatory responses are tightly regulated *in vivo* in order to preserve neuronal structure and function. Scavenging, or phagocytic uptake, is thought to be a critical aspect of microglial responses during both health and disease. Indeed, it has been shown that microglial cells are able to engulf extracellular debris or degenerating neuronal processes (Bechmann and Nitsch, 1997). As discussed below, phagocytic engulfment can either prevent or promote neuronal loss, and may be under strict regulatory signals from surrounding cells.

It is thought that microglial clearance of extracellular debris may be beneficial for dampening the immune response as well as preventing secondary cell damage. Indeed, degenerating neurons and ongoing cellular distress can promote ongoing inflammation in the CNS (Aldskogius et al., 1999). Likewise, accumulation of aggregated proteins, such as amyloid- β (A β), can trigger neuronal damage and inflammation. It is well-known that deposition of aggregated A β protein and the formation of senile plaques is a hallmark of Alzheimer's disease (AD), the most prevalent form of dementia. While microglia are known to accumulate around amyloid plaques in human patients and in transgenic mouse models of the disease, their exact role in plaque formation and clearance remains elusive (Frautschy et al., 1998; Wegiel et al., 2001; Simard et al., 2006).

Consistent with the idea that microglial phagocytic responses are beneficial, blocking activation of C3 complement, an inflammatory mediator whose cleavage products promote chemotaxis and phagocytosis, increased Aβ deposition and neuronal degeneration in hAPP transgenic mice, a model of AD (Wyss-Coray et al., 2002). Moreover, vaccination of PDAPP mice, another model of AD, with A β peptides or systemic injection of antibodies against A β reduces A β burden in the CNS and alleviates neuronal damage and cognitive deficits (Schenk et al., 1999; Bard et al., 2000; Janus et al., 2000). It has been suggested that these effects are mediated primarily by microglial $A\beta$ phagocytosis. To support this, Bard et al. (2000) have shown that while A β plaques remained intact after addition of exogenous microglia onto tissue sections of human AD brain, application of anti-A β antibodies results in A β engulfment by exogenous microglia and elimination of A β deposits. Remarkably, this ex vivo experiment illustrated that nearly all amyloid was ultimately contained within microglia and was degraded to undetectable levels three days after anti-A β antibody application. Thus, although cultured microglia have been observed to engulf A β (Kopec and Carroll, 1998; Ard et al., 1996; Bard et al., 2000), these studies suggest that endogenous microglia within intact tissue may be ineffective phagocytes under certain pathological contexts. It is possible that therapeutic enhancement of the rate of microglial scavenging could be an effective strategy for reducing neuronal injury and cognitive decline, especially in neurodegenerative disorders that exhibit extracellular protein deposits that require efficient phagocytic uptake.

Here, we report that $A\beta$ exposure triggers microglia to downregulate P2Y₁₂ and upregulate the A_{2A} receptor, which mediates microglial process retraction and repulsion in response to ATP. Moreover, we demonstrate that A_{2A} activation suppresses substrate uptake by activated microglia. These results suggest that A β accumulation during AD progression may trigger a reversal in microglial chemotactic response to purines and inhibit microglial tissue surveillance by suppressing process motility. Therefore, we reason that microglia may be ineffective phagocytes during AD due to the repulsive effects of A_{2A} receptor activation, which triggers microglial process retraction and suppression of substrate engulfment. We further propose that blockade of A_{2A} receptors may help to disinhibit microglial phagocytic responses and improve A β clearance, thereby reducing plaque formation and slowing AD progression. Likewise, other neurodegenerative disorders may also benefit from A_{2A} receptor blockade through enhancement of debris clearance and probing of the extracellular space by microglia.

Thus far, microglial phagocytosis has been viewed as a process that benefits cell survival in the context of neurodegeneration. However, phagocytosis can also lead to death of cells otherwise capable of surviving. Indeed, phagocytes in the developing *C. elegans* can promote the apoptotic process by engulfing cells with weak pro-apoptotic activity (Reddien et al., 2001; Hoeppner et al., 2001). These studies revealed that mutation of genes involved in the phagocytic process results in the survival and differentiation of cells that would otherwise die. Thus, while intracellular apoptotic signaling in dying cells is required for engulfment, it is possible that microglial phagocytic functions may favor neuronal degeneration.

In a model of localized anterograde injury, axotomy of the neuronal fibers traveling from the entorhinal cortex to the dentate gyrus results in localized microglial activation in the zone of denervation within the dentate (Rappert et al., 2004). The chemokine CXCL10, a ligand for the CXCR3 receptor, is upregulated in injured neurons within the entorhinal cortex and dentate gyrus. Notably, animals missing the CXCR3 gene, a receptor involved in microglial migration (Biber et al., 2001), exhibit lower dendritic loss than wild-type mice, suggesting that dendrites persist due to ineffective microglial recruitment to the injury site. Moreover, Marin-Teva et al. (2004) have shown that microglia promote developmental Purkinje cell death in the cerebellum by releasing superoxide anions and engulfing neurons containing caspase-3 activity. Notably, elimination of microglia from cerebellar slices rescues these Purkinje neurons, which were able to survive and develop complex dendritic arborizations. Together, these studies suggest that microglia are more than passive scavengers that engulf debris and dying cells. On the contrary, increasing evidence indicates that microglia may be the perpetrators of neuronal cell death due in part to their phagocytic capabilities.

Interestingly, it has been postulated that neurons with weak pro-apoptotic activity may release regulatory signals that control their own engulfment by either attracting or repelling microglia (Marin-Teva et al., 2004). In light of our current findings, we put forward that neuronal release of nucleotides may help to fulfill this regulatory function. Indeed, the release of ATP during acute cell injury is known to attract naive microglia and promote local scavenging of the injured site (Honda et al., 2001; Nimmerjahn et al., 2005; Davalos et al., 2006; Haynes et al., 2006). In contrast, we have discovered that ATP can also repel microglia under proinflammatory conditions, when microglia are likely to exhibit elevated neurotoxic and phagocytic activity. Furthermore, Koizumi et al. (2007) have recently shown that UDP is also released from injured cells to promote microglial phagocytosis via P2Y₆ activation. Thus, nucleotides may serve as an important class of diffusible signals that modulate microglial scavenging.

6.3. Roles of A_{2A} in neuroinflammation

Upon injury in peripheral organs, the release of adenosine and consequent activation of the A_{2A} receptor is thought to regulate inflammatory responses (Hasko and Cronstein, 2004; Sitkovsky and Ohta, 2005; Hasko et al., 2007; Palmer and Trevethick, 2008). The majority of these effects on inflammation are thought to be mediated by PKA-dependent intracellular signaling, which is known to have potent effects on immune cell function (Palmer and Trevethick, 2008). Similarly, we have evidence suggesting that the A_{2A} receptor regulates inflammation in the CNS by modulating microglial morphology and scavenging functions. Consistent with this, it is known that both ATP and adenosine are present in the brain under normal conditions (Latini and Pedata, 2001; Burnstock, 2007; Fujita et al., 2008), and that these factors are elevated during brain trauma, hypoxia, or increased energy use (Hagberg et al., 1987; Lloyd et al., 1993; Cunha et al., 1996; Pedata et al., 2001; Rivkees et al., 2001). During hypoxia, adenosine can reach high concentrations due to suppression of adenosine kinase, enhanced 5'-nucleotidase activity, as well as increased release of adenine nucleotides and their degradation by a cascade of ectonucleotidases, such as CD39 and CD73 (Dunwiddie and Masino, 2001). Indeed, cerebral ischemia in the rat can trigger increased ecto-5'nucleotidase expression in astrocytes and microglia surrounding the infarct zone (Braun et al., 1997). Additionally, the proinflammatory cytokine IL-1 β has been shown to trigger a rise in extracellular ATP and adenosine levels in hippocampal slices, suggesting that these factors may be elevated during neuroinflammation (Sperlágh et al., 2004). However, the accumulation of adenosine may be temporary due to its uptake via specific transporters and the actions of ecto-adenosine deaminase, which converts adenosine to inosine (Latini and Pedata, 2001; Palmer and Trevethick, 2008). Thus, stimulation of the A_{2A} receptor by adenosine is likely to be a highly regulated event that takes place in a spatially and temporally restricted manner. Therefore, the effects of adenosine on microglia may be constrained to regions of tissue injury or cellular distress.

Caffeine is the most widely consumed psychostimulant and is known to be an adenosine receptor antagonist. Interestingly, the incidence of Parkinson's disease (PD) declines with increased caffeine intake, showing a 5-fold risk reduction with typical caffeine consumption (Ross et al., 2000; Ascherio et al., 2001). Likewise, there is some evidence of a similar inverse correlation between caffeine intake and AD (Maia and de Mendonca, 2002). However, the mechanism by which caffeine affects brain injury is unknown.

While caffeine binds to the adenosine receptors A_1 , A_{2A} and A_{2B} with similar potency (K_D (μ M): A_1 -12, A_{2A} -2.4, A_{2B} -13; Fredholm et al., 1999), the neuroprotective actions of

caffeine can be mimicked with A_{2A} -selective receptor antagonists, such as KW6002 and SCH58261, or by deletion of the A_{2A} receptor gene. Indeed, administration of A_{2A} blockers has been shown to be neuroprotective in various brain injury models, including kainate-induced excitotoxicity (Jones et al., 1998), ischemic injury (Phillis, 1995; Monopoli et al., 1998; Melani et al., 2003), the MPTP model of PD (Chen et al., 2001; Ikeda et al., 2002), and the APPsw mouse model of AD (Arendash et al., 2006). In contrast, A_1 receptor antagonists do not exhibit similar neuroprotective effects (Chen et al., 2001).

It is likely that caffeine and other A_{2A} receptor antagonists may affect various types of brain injury models through a common mechanism. Notably, microglia-driven neuroinflammation is a common thread linking various brain injuries and neurodegenerative disorders. However, the possibility that A_{2A} receptor antagonists may alleviate brain injury by regulating microglial responses has not been explored. Based on our findings, it is possible that inhibition of the A_{2A} receptor expressed by activated microglia may play a vital role in the neuroprotective effects of caffeine and other A_{2A} blockers during brain injury. Indeed, pharmacological agents that target neuroinflammatory responses by microglia, including nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and minocycline, often have neuroprotective effects (Wyss-Coray and Mucke, 2000; Yune et al., 2007; Hailer, 2008). We propose that the reported neuroprotection afforded by A_{2A} receptor inhibitors may be due to blockade of the repulsive effects of purine nucleotides on activated microglia. Specifically, caffeine and other A_{2A} receptor antagonists may allow these immune cells to better perform their roles as scavengers and thereby minimize secondary cell loss and ongoing inflammation.

Lastly, our findings imply that while purinergic signaling may promote inflammatory responses by naïve microglia (Nimmerjahn et al., 2005; Inoue, 2008), a switch in microglial purinergic receptor expression may convert purines to suppressors of inflammatory responses by activated microglia. Further studies into the effects of adenosine on the function of

microglia in their activated state, including the release of proinflammatory modulators and cell proliferation, would help to address whether this signaling factor modulates other aspects of microglial reactivity and indeed possesses anti-inflammatory properties.

6.4. Regulation of microglia by G_s-coupled signaling

The most common and salient feature of microglial activation, and hence brain inflammation, is the retraction of microglial processes. Specifically, neuroinflammation during brain damage is typically marked by the loss of the elaborately branched microglial processes and consequent presence of rounded, amoeboid microglia. Indeed, accounts of microglial activation are often based on these morphological criteria. This phenomenon has been noted for over 80 years and serves as a hallmark of inflammation and injury in the brain. While it has been hypothesized that this structural remodeling reflects changes in the chemotactic and phagocytic properties of microglia upon activation (Petersen and Dailey, 2004), both the causes and consequences of microglial process retraction have remained a mystery.

Here, we report that ATP, or its breakdown product adenosine, serves as a potent chemorepellent that triggers activated microglia to assume a retracted morphology. To our knowledge, this is the first microglial chemorepellant to be identified. Moreover, we show that its effects are driven by the G_s -coupled intracellular signaling pathway. Although many agonists are known to activate G_s -coupled receptors, including epinephrine, histamine, serotonin, and prostaglandins, the effects of G_s -coupled receptor activation on microglial function requires further studies. Interestingly, G_s -coupled signaling has been found to either enhance or diminish proinflammatory cytokine release and may thus play a dynamic role in microglial activation (Tomozawa et al., 1995; Woo et al., 2003; Min et al., 2004; Noda et al., 2007). Our results suggest that this signaling pathway regulates microglial

morphology and process motility. Our findings raise the new hypothesis that activated microglia retract and avoid stressed or injured tissue due to emergence of G_s -coupled signaling. However, it is not yet known whether other G_s -coupled receptors trigger similar effects in microglia. Thus, further studies of other receptors coupled to G_s may reveal novel mechanisms by which microglial responses are regulated.

6.5. Final Thoughts

While inflammation is generally thought to protect an organism and promote a return to homeostasis, it possible that the injured or aging brain can also be harmed by certain inflammatory responses. Neuroinflammation, a complex process driven primarily by activated microglia, has been hypothesized to contribute to brain damage. Indeed, most neurodegenerative disorders and acute brain injury involves microglial inflammatory responses, which seem to play an active and contributing role in brain damage. Therefore, in order to better understand and control CNS injury, it is important to investigate which functions of microglia are harmful and which are beneficial, and which signaling mechanisms lead to neuroprotective effects during injury. It is possible that microglia become increasingly dysfunctional with age or repeated insult and gradually lose their neuroprotective properties, which may include tissue surveillance and debris scavenging. Alternatively, changes in CNS tissue could shift microglia into an altered phenotype that prevents these immune cells from carrying out their protective functions. Indeed, aging is associated with microglial activation and increased expression of proinflammatory factors, and is a common risk factor for neurodegenerative disorders (Lee et al., 2000). Thus, in order to understand and control brain injury that occurs with various neuropathologies, we must understand the mechanisms regulating microglial function. Deeper insight into

microglia may offer specific markers that could serve as early indicators of neurodegeneration and aid in diagnosis and prevention of various neuropathologies.



Modified from Kettenmann, H. Nature 2007

Figure 37. A schematic summarizing the main results. In the short term, resting microglia are attracted to sites of brain injury partly via stimulation of $P2Y_{12}$ receptors. In the long term, however, microglia lose $P2Y_{12}$ expression and assume a characteristic amoeboid morphology that coincides with brain inflammation and continuing tissue injury. During this period, we found that A_{2A} receptors emerge to mediate microglial retraction and chemorepulsion from sites of acute injury. In addition to increased release of neurotoxic factors, this chemotactic switch may be a critical turning point after which microglia become deleterious.

<u>REFERENCES</u>

- Afonso S, O'Brien GS (1970) Inhibition of cardiovascular metabolic and hemodynamic effects of adenosine by aminophylline. Am J Physiol 219: 1672-4.
- Agresti C *et al.* (2005) ATP regulates oligodendrocyte progenitor migration, proliferation, and differentiation: involvement of metabotropic P2 receptors. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 48:157-65.
- Ajami B, Bennett JL, Krieger C, Tetzlaff W, Rossi FM (2007) Local self-renewal can sustain CNS microglia maintenance and function throughout adult life. Nat Neurosci 10: 1538-43.
- Alblas J, Ulfman L, Hordijk P, Koenderman L (2001) Activation of RhoA and ROCK are essential for detachment of migrating leukocytes. Mol Biol Cell 12: 2137-45.
- Aldskogius H, Liu L, Svensson M (1999) Glial responses to synaptic damage and plasticity. J Neurosci Res 58: 33-41.
- Allen WE, Jones GE, Pollard JW, Ridley AJ (1997) Rho, Rac and Cdc42 regulate actin organization and cell adhesion in macrophages. J Cell Sci 110: 707-20.
- Anderson CM, Bergher JP, Swanson RA (2004) ATP-induced ATP release from astrocytes. J Neurochem 88: 246-56.
- Angulo E *et al.* (2003) A1 adenosine receptors accumulate in neurodegenerative structures in Alzheimer's disease and mediate both amyloid precursor protein processing and tau phosphorylation and translocation. Brain Pathol 13: 440-451.
- Ard MD, Cole GM, Wei J, Mehrle AP, Fratkin JD (1996) Scavenging of Alzheimer's amyloid beta-protein by microglia in culture. J Neurosci Res 43: 190-202.
- Arendash GW *et al.* (2006) Caffeine protects Alzheimer's mice against cognitive impairment and reduces brain beta-amyloid production. Neuroscience 142: 941-52.
- Aronoff DM, Carstens JK, Chen GH, Toews GB, Peters-Golden M (2006) Short communication: differences between macrophages and dendritic cells in the cyclic AMP-dependent regulation of lipopolysaccharide-induced cytokine and chemokine synthesis. J Interferon Cytokine Res. 26: 827-33.
- Aronoff DM, Canetti C, Peters-Golden M (2004) Prostaglandin E2 inhibits alveolar macrophage phagocytosis through an E-prostanoid 2 receptor-mediated increase in intracellular cyclic AMP. J Immunol 173: 559-65.
- Aronoff DM, Canetti C, Serezani CH, Luo M, Peters-Golden M (2005) Cutting edge: macrophage inhibition by cyclic AMP (cAMP): differential roles of protein kinase A and exchange protein directly activated by cAMP-1. J Immunol 174: 595-9.

- Ascherio A et al. (2001) Prospective study of caffeine consumption and risk of Parkinson's disease in men and women. Ann Neurol 50: 56-63.
- Asea A *et al.* (2002) Novel signal transduction pathway utilized by extracellular HSP70: role of toll-like receptor (TLR) 2 and TLR4. J Biol Chem 277: 15028-34.
- Avignone E, Ulmann L, Levavasseur F, Rassendren F, Audinat E (2008) Status epilepticus induces a particular microglial activation state characterized by enhanced purinergic signaling. J Neurosci 28: 9133-44.
- Babcock AA *et al.* (2006) Toll-like receptor 2 signaling in response to brain injury: an innate bridge to neuroinflammation. J Neurosci 26: 12826-37.
- Baeuerle PA, Henkel T (1994) Function and activation of NF-kappa B in the immune system. Annu Rev Immunol 12: 141-79.
- Bal-Price A, Brown GC (2001) Inflammatory neurodegeneration mediated by nitric oxide from activated glia-inhibiting neuronal respiration, causing glutamate release and excitotoxicity. J Neurosci 21: 6480-91.
- Banati RB, Rothe G, Valet G, Kreutzberg GW (1993) Detection of lysosomal cysteine proteinases in microglia: flow cytometric measurement and histochemical localization of cathepsin B and L. Glia 7: 183-91.
- Banisadr G *et al.* (2005) Highly regionalized neuronal expression of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1/CCL2) in rat brain: evidence for its colocalization with neurotransmitters and neuropeptides. J Comp Neurol 489: 275-92.
- Barallobre MJ, Pascual M, Del Río JA, Soriano E. (2005) The Netrin family of guidance factors: emphasis on Netrin-1 signaling. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 49: 22-47.
- Bard F *et al.* (2000) Peripherally administered antibodies against amyloid beta-peptide enter the central nervous system and reduce pathology in a mouse model of Alzheimer disease. Nat Med 6: 916-9.
- Bechmann I, Nitsch R (1997) Astrocytes and microglial cells incorporate degenerating fibers following entorhinal lesion: a light, confocal, and electron microscopical study using a phagocytosis-dependent labeling technique. Glia 20: 145-54.
- Beyer M, Gimsa U, Eyüpoglu IY, Hailer NP, Nitsch R (2000) Phagocytosis of neuronal or glial debris by microglial cells: upregulation of MHC class II expression and multinuclear giant cell formation in vitro. Glia 31: 262-6.
- Bianco F *et al.* (2005) Astrocyte-derived ATP induces vesicle shedding and IL-1 beta release from microglia. J Immunol 174: 7268-77.
- Bianco, F. et al. (2005) Pathophysiological roles of extracellular nucleotides in glial cells: differential expression of purinergic receptors in resting and activated microglia. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 48: 144-156.

- Biber K, Neumann H, Inoue K, Boddeke HW (2007) Neuronal 'On' and 'Off' signals control microglia. Trends Neurosci 30: 596-602.
- Block ML, Zecca L, Hong JS (2007) Microglia-mediated neurotoxicity: uncovering the molecular mechanisms. Nat Rev Neurosci 8: 57-69.
- Blum AE, Joseph SM, Przybylski RJ, Dubyak GR (2008) Rho-family GTPases modulate Ca(2+) -dependent ATP release from astrocytes. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 295: C231-41.
- Boche D, Cunningham C, Docagne F, Scott H, Perry VH (2006) TGFbeta1 regulates the inflammatory response during chronic neurodegeneration. Neurobiol Dis 22: 638-50.
- Bokoch GM (2005) Regulation of innate immunity by Rho GTPases. Trends Cell Biol 15: 163-71.
- Bonetti B *et al.* (1999) Activation of NF-kappaB and c-jun transcription factors in multiple sclerosis lesions. Implications for oligodendrocyte pathology. Am J Pathol 155: 1433-8.
- Bornfeldt KE et al. (1995) Sphingosine-1-phosphate inhibits PDGF-induced chemotaxis of human arterial smooth muscle cells: spatial and temporal modulation of PDGF chemotactic signal transduction. J Cell Biol 30: 193-206.
- Bos JL, de Rooij J, Reedquist KA (2001) Rap1 signalling: adhering to new models. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2: 369-77.
- Boucsein C *et al.* (2003) Purinergic receptors on microglial cells: functional expression in acute brain slices and modulation of microglial activation in vitro. Eur J Neurosci 17: 2267-76.
- Braun N, Lenz C, Gillardon F, Zimmermann M, Zimmermann H (1997) Focal cerebral ischemia enhances glial expression of ecto-5'-nucleotidase. Brain Res 766: 213-26.
- Bryn T *et al.* (2006) The cyclic AMP-Epac1-Rap1 pathway is dissociated from regulation of effector functions in monocytes but acquires immunoregulatory function in mature macrophages. J Immunol 176: 7361-70.
- Buchthal F, Kahlson G (1944) The motor effect of adenosine triphosphate and allied phosphorus compounds on smooth mammalian muscle. Acta Physiol Scand 8: 325-334.

Burnstock G (1972) Purinergic nerves. Pharmacol Rev 24: 509-81.

Burnstock G (2007) Physiology and pathophysiology of purinergic neurotransmission. Physiol Rev 87: 659-797.

Burridge K, Wennerberg K (2004) Rho and Rac take center stage. Cell 116: 167-179.

- Bystrova MF, Yatzenko YE, Fedorov IV, Rogachevskaja OA, Kolesnikov SS (2006) P2Y isoforms operative inmouse taste cells. Cell Tissue Res 323: 377-382.
- Calvo CF, Yoshimura T, Gelman M, Mallat M (1996) Production of monocyte chemotactic protein-1 by rat brain macrophages. Eur J Neurosci 8: 1725-34.
- Carbonell WS, Murase S, Horwitz AF, Mandell JW (2005) Migration of perilesional microglia after focal brain injury and modulation by CC chemokine receptor 5: an in situ time-lapse confocal imaging study. J Neurosci 25: 7040-7.
- Cardona AE *et al.* (2006) Control of microglial neurotoxicity by the fractalkine receptor. Nat Neurosci 9: 917-24.
- Carswell HV, Graham DI, Stone TW (1997) Kainate-evoked release of adenosine from the hippocampus of the anaesthetised rat: possible involvement of free radicals. J Neurochem 68: 240-7.
- Caso JR *et al.* (2007) Toll-like receptor 4 is involved in brain damage and inflammation after experimental stroke. Circulation 115: 1599-608.
- Caso JR (2008) Toll-like receptor 4 is involved in subacute stress-induced neuroinflammation and in the worsening of experimental stroke. Stroke 39: 1314-20.
- Cassada DC *et al.* (2002) Adenosine A2A agonist reduces paralysis after spinal cord ischemia: correlation with A2A receptor expression on motor neurons. Ann Thorac Surg 74: 846-9.
- Chan WY, Kohsaka S, Rezaie P (2007) The origin and cell lineage of microglia: new concepts. Brain Res Rev 53: 344-54.
- Chao CC, Hu S, Molitor TW, Shaskan EG, Peterson PK (1992) Activated microglia mediate neuronal cell injury via a nitric oxide mechanism. J Immuno149: 2736-41.
- Chapman GA *et al.* (2000) Fractalkine cleavage from neuronal membranes represents an acute event in the inflammatory response to excitotoxic brain damage. J Neurosci 20: RC87.
- Che X, Ye W, Panga L, Wu DC, Yang GY (2001) Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 expressed in neurons and astrocytes during focal ischemia in mice. Brain Res 902: 171-7.
- Chen J *et al.* (2005) SIRT1 protects against microglia-dependent amyloid-beta toxicity through inhibiting NF-kappaB signaling. J Biol Chem 280: 40364-74.
- Chen JF *et al.* (1999) A(2A) adenosine receptor deficiency attenuates brain injury induced by transient focal ischemia in mice. J Neurosci 19: 9192-200.
- Chen JF *et al.* (2001) Neuroprotection by caffeine and A(2A) adenosine receptor inactivation in a model of Parkinson's disease. J Neurosci 21: RC143.

- Chen Y, Graham DI, Stone TW (1992) Release of endogenous adenosine and its metabolites by the activation of NMDA receptors in the rat hippocampus in vivo. Br J Pharmacol 106: 632-8.
- Chen Y, Shukla A, Namiki S, Insel PA, Junger WG (2004) A putative osmoreceptor system that controls neutrophil function through the release of ATP, its conversion to adenosine, and activation of A2 adenosine and P2 receptors. J Leukocyte Biol 76: 245-253.
- Chin KV *et al.* (2002) Reinventing the wheel of cyclic AMP: novel mechanisms of cAMP signaling. Ann N Y Acad Sci 968: 49-64.
- Choi SH, Joe EH, Kim SU, Jin BK (2003) Thrombin-induced microglial activation produces degeneration of nigral dopaminergic neurons in vivo. J Neurosci 23: 5877-86.
- Chu YY *et al.* (1996) Characterization of the rat A2a adenosine receptor gene. DNA Cell Biol 15: 329-37.
- Coco S *et al.* (2003) Storage and release of ATP from astrocytes in culture. J Biol Chem 278: 1354-62.
- Colamarino SA, Tessier-Lavigne M (1995) The axonal chemoattractant netrin-1 is also a chemorepellent for trochlear motor axons. Cell 81: 621-9.
- Combs CK, Karlo JC, Kao SC, Landreth GE (2001) beta-Amyloid stimulation of microglia and monocytes results in TNFalpha-dependent expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase and neuronal apoptosis. J Neurosci 21: 1179-88.
- Cross AK, Woodroofe MN (1999) Chemokines induce migration and changes in actin polymerization in adult rat brain microglia and a human fetal microglial cell line in vitro. J Neurosci Res 55: 17-23.
- Cunha RA, Vizi ES, Ribeiro JA, Sebastião AM (1996) Preferential release of ATP and its extracellular catabolism as a source of adenosine upon high- but not low-frequency stimulation of rat hippocampal slices. J Neurochem 67: 2180-7.
- Dall'Igna OP, Porciúncula LO, Souza DO, Cunha RA, Lara DR (2003) Neuroprotection by caffeine and adenosine A2A receptor blockade of beta-amyloid neurotoxicity. Br J Pharmacol 138: 1207-9.
- Daly JW, Butts-Lamb P, Padgett W (1983) Subclasses of adenosine receptors in the central nervous system: interaction with caffeine and related methylxanthines. Cell Mol Neurobiol 3: 69-80.
- Darby M, Kuzmiski JB, Panenka W, Feighan D, MacVicar BA (2003) ATP released from astrocytes during swelling activates chloride channels. J Neurophysiol 89: 1870-7.
- Davalos D *et al.* (2005) ATP mediates rapid microglial response to local brain injury in vivo. Nat Neurosci 8: 752-758.

- Davoust N, Vuaillat C, Androdias G, Nataf S (2008) From bone marrow to microglia: barriers and avenues. Trends Immunol 29: 227-34.
- de Rooij J *et al.* (1998) Epac is a Rap1 guanine-nucleotide-exchange factor directly activated by cyclic AMP. Nature 396: 474-7.
- Defer N, Best-Belpomme M, Hanoune J (2000) Tissue specificity and physiological relevance of various isoforms of adenylyl cyclase. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol. 279: F400-16.
- Delaney SM, Shepel PN, Geiger JD (1998) Levels of endogenous adenosine in rat striatum. I. Regulation by ionotropic glutamate receptors, nitric oxide and free radicals. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 285: 561-7.
- Dubey RK, Jackson EK, Lüscher TF (1995) Nitric oxide inhibits angiotensin II-induced migration of rat aortic smooth muscle cell. Role of cyclic-nucleotides and angiotensin1 receptors. J Clin Invest 96: 141-9
- Dubyak GR, el-Moatassim C (1993) Signal transduction via P2-purinergic receptors for extracellular ATP and other nucleotides. Am J Physiol 265: C577-606.
- Dunwiddie TV, Diao L, Proctor WR (1997) Adenine nucleotides undergo rapid, quantitative conversion to adenosine in the extracellular space in rat hippocampus. J Neurosci 17: 7673-82.
- Dunwiddie TV, Masino SA (2001) The role and regulation of adenosine in the central nervous system. Annu Rev Neurosci 24: 31-55.
- Egan JJ, Gronowicz G, Rodan GA (1991) Cell density-dependent decrease in cytoskeletal actin and myosin in cultured osteoblastic cells: correlation with cyclic AMP changes. J Cell Biochem 45: 93-100.
- Eigler A *et al.* (1998) Anti-inflammatory activities of cAMP-elevating agents: enhancement of IL-10 synthesis and concurrent suppression of TNF production. J Leukoc Biol 63:101-7.
- El Khoury J *et al.* (2007) Ccr2 deficiency impairs microglial accumulation and accelerates progression of Alzheimer-like disease. Nat Med 13: 432-8.
- Eppell BA, Newell AM, Brown EJ (1989) Adenosine receptors are expressed during differentiation of monocytes to macrophages in vitro. Implications for regulation of phagocytosis. J Immunol 143: 4141-5.
- Facchinetti F, Del Giudice E, Furegato S, Passarotto M, Leon A (2003) Cannabinoids ablate release of TNFalpha in rat microglial cells stimulated with lypopolysaccharide. Glia 41: 161-8.
- Fadok VA *et al.* (2000) A receptor for phosphatidylserine-specific clearance of apoptotic cells. Nature 405: 85-90.

- Färber K, Kettenmann H (2006) Purinergic signaling and microglia. Pflugers Arch 452: 615-21.
- Fassbender K *et al.* (2004) The LPS receptor (CD14) links innate immunity with Alzheimer's disease. FASEB J 18: 203-5.
- Feng C, Mery AG, Beller EM, Favot C, Boyce JA (2004) Adenine nucleotides inhibit cytokine generation by human mast cells through a Gs-coupled receptor. J Immunol 173: 7539-7547.
- Fernandez EJ, Lolis E (2002) Structure, function, and inhibition of chemokines. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 42: 469-99.
- Fiala M *et al.* (2005) Ineffective phagocytosis of amyloid-beta by macrophages of Alzheimer's disease patients. J Alzheimers Dis 7: 221-32.
- Fiebich BL *et al.* (1996) Cyclooxygenase-2 expression in rat microglia is induced by adenosine A2a-receptors. Glia 18: 152-60.
- Fields RD, Burnstock G (2006) Purinergic signaling in neuron-glia interactions. Nat Rev Neurosci 7: 423-36.
- Fink JS *et al.* (2004) Genetic and pharmacological inactivation of the adenosine A2A receptor attenuates 3-nitropropionic acid-induced striatal damage. J Neurochem 88: 538-44.
- Flügel A, Bradl M, Kreutzberg GW, Graeber MB (2001) Transformation of donor-derived bone marrow precursors into host microglia during autoimmune CNS inflammation and during the retrograde response to axotomy. J Neurosci Res 66: 74-82.
- Franklin A, Stella N (2003) Arachidonylcyclopropylamide increases microglial cell migration through cannabinoid CB2 and abnormal-cannabidiol-sensitive receptors. Eur J Pharmacol 474: 195-8.
- Frautschy SA *et al.* (1998) Microglial response to amyloid plaques in APPsw transgenic mice. Am J Pathol 152: 307-17.
- Fredholm BB *et al.* (1994) Nomenclature and classification of purinoceptors. Pharmacol Rev 46: 143-56.
- Fredholm BB, Bättig K, Holmén J, Nehlig A, Zvartau EE (1999) Actions of caffeine in the brain with special reference to factors that contribute to its widespread use. Pharmacol Rev 51: 83-133.
- Fredholm BB, IJzerman AP, Jacobson KA, Klotz K.N, Linden J (2001) International Union of Pharmacology. XXV. Nomenclature and classification of adenosine receptors. J Pharmacol Rev 53: 527-552.
- Fujita R, Ma Y, Ueda H (2008) Lysophosphatidic acid-induced membrane ruffling and brain-derived neurotrophic factor gene expression are mediated by ATP release in primary microglia. J Neurochem 107: 152-60.
- Fukata M, Nakagawa M, Kaibuchi K (2003) Roles of Rho-family GTPases in cell polarisation and directional migration. Curr Opin Cell Biol 15: 590-7.
- Gallo G (2006) RhoA-kinase coordinates F-actin organization and myosin II activity during semaphorin-3A-induced axon retraction. J Cell Sci 119(Pt 16): 3413-23.
- Giles KM, Hart SP, Haslett C, Rossi AG, Dransfield I (2000) An appetite for apoptotic cells? Controversies and challenges. Br J Haematol 109: 1-12.
- Glass WF 2nd, Kreisberg JI (1993) Regulation of integrin-mediated adhesion at focal contacts by cyclic AMP. J Cell Physiol 157: 296-306.
- Gordon S (2002) Pattern recognition receptors: doubling up for the innate immune response. Cell 111: 927-30.
- Gourine AV, Llaudet E, Dale N, Spyer KM (2005) Release of ATP in the ventral medulla during hypoxia in rats: role in hypoxic ventilatory response. J Neurosci 25: 1211-8.
- Gratacap MP, Payrastre B, Nieswandt B, Offermanns S (2001) Differential regulation of Rho and Rac through heterotrimeric G-proteins and cyclic nucleotides. J Biol Chem 276: 47906-13.
- Grijelmo C *et al.* (2007) Proinvasive activity of BMP-7 through SMAD4/src-independent and ERK/Rac/JNK-dependent signaling pathways in colon cancer cells. Cell Signal 19: 1722-1732.
- Guthrie PB et al. (1999) ATP released from astrocytes mediates glial calcium waves. J Neurosci 19: 520-528.
- Hagberg H *et al.* (1987) Extracellular adenosine, inosine, hypoxanthine, and xanthine in relation to tissue nucleotides and purines in rat striatum during transient ischemia. J Neurochem 49: 227-31.
- Hailer NP (2008) Immunosuppression after traumatic or ischemic CNS damage: it is neuroprotective and illuminates the role of microglial cells. Prog Neurobiol 84: 211-33.
- Hall A (1998) Rho GTPases and the actin cytoskeleton. Science 279: 509-14.
- Hamill CE *et al.* (2005) Special lecture: glial reactivity after damage: implications for scar formation and neuronal recovery. Clin Neurosurg 52: 29-44.
- Hanisch UK (2002) Microglia as a source and target of cytokines. Glia 40: 140-55.
- Hanisch UK, Kettenmann H (2007) Microglia: active sensor and versatile effector cells in the normal and pathologic brain. Nat Neurosci 10: 1387-94.

- Hashmi AZ *et al.* (2007) Adenosine inhibits cytosolic calcium signals and chemotaxis in hepatic stellate cells. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 292: G395-401.
- Haskó G, Cronstein BN (2004) Adenosine: an endogenous regulator of innate immunity. Trends Immunol 25: 33-9.
- Haskó G, Pacher P, Deitch EA, Vizi ES (2007) Shaping of monocyte and macrophage function by adenosine receptors. Pharmacol Ther 113: 264-75.
- Haynes SE *et al.* (2006) The P2Y12 receptor regulates microglial activation by extracellular nucleotides. Nat Neurosci 9: 1512-19.
- He Z, Tessier-Lavigne M (1997) Neuropilin is a receptor for the axonal chemorepellent Semaphorin III. Cell 90: 739-51.
- Heese K, Fiebich BL, Bauer J, Otten U (1997) Nerve growth factor (NGF) expression in rat microglia is induced by adenosine A2a-receptors. Neurosci Lett 231: 83-6.
- Hehlgans T, Pfeffer K (2005) The intriguing biology of the tumour necrosis factor/tumour necrosis factor receptor superfamily: players, rules and the games. Immunology 115: 1-20.
- Hengartner MO (2001) Apoptosis: corralling the corpses. Cell 104: 325-8.
- Hickman SE, Allison EK, El Khoury J (2008) Microglial dysfunction and defective betaamyloid clearance pathways in aging Alzheimer's disease mice. J Neurosci 28: 8354-60.
- Hide I *et al.* (2000) Extracellular ATP triggers tumor necrosis factor-alpha release from rat microglia. J Neurochem 75: 965-72.
- Hinkerohe D *et al.* (2005) Effects of cytokines on microglial phenotypes and astroglial coupling in an inflammatory coculture model. Glia 52: 85-97.
- Hirose M *et al.* (1998) Molecular dissection of the Rho-associated protein kinase (p160ROCK)-regulated neurite remodeling in neuroblastoma N1E-115 cells. J Cell Biol 141: 1625-36.
- Hoek RM *et al.* (2000) Down-regulation of the macrophage lineage through interaction with OX2 (CD200). Science. 290: 1768-71.
- Hoeppner DJ, Hengartner MO, Schnabel R (2001) Engulfment genes cooperate with ced-3 to promote cell death in Caenorhabditis elegans. Nature 412: 202-6.
- Hofer S *et al.* (2003) Adenosine slows migration of dendritic cells but does not affect other aspects of dendritic cell maturation. J Invest Dermatol 121: 300-7.

- Honda S *et al.* (2005) Extracellular ATP or ADP induce chemotaxis of cultured microglia through Gi/o-coupled P2Y receptors. J Neurosci 21: 1975-82.
- Hoskin DW, Butler JJ, Drapeau D, Haeryfar SM, Blay J (2002) Adenosine acts through an A3 receptor to prevent the induction of murine anti-CD3-activated killer T cells. Int J Cancer 99: 386-395.
- Howe AK (2004) Regulation of actin-based cell migration by cAMP/PKA. Biochim Biophys Acta 1692: 159-74.
- Hua F *et al.* (2007) Activation of Toll-like receptor 4 signaling contributes to hippocampal neuronal death following global cerebral ischemia/reperfusion. J Neuroimmunol 190: 101-11
- Huang C, Ma R, Sun S, Wei G, Fang Y, Liu R, Li G (2008) JAK2-STAT3 signaling pathway mediates thrombin-induced proinflammatory actions of microglia in vitro. J Neuroimmunol
- Idzko M et al. (2002) Nucleotides induce chemotaxis and actin polymerization in immature but not mature human dendritic cells via activation of pertussis toxin-sensitive P2Y receptors. Blood 100: 925-32.
- Ikeda K, Kurokawa M, Aoyama S, Kuwana Y (2002) Neuroprotection by adenosine A2A receptor blockade in experimental models of Parkinson's disease. J Neurochem 80: 262-70.
- Inoue K (2008) Purinergic systems in microglia. Cell Mol Life Sci 65: 3074-80.
- Ito S *et al.* (2005) Amyloid-beta peptides induce cell proliferation and macrophage colonystimulating factor expression via the PI3-kinase/Akt pathway in cultured Ra2 microglial cells. FEBS Lett 579: 1995-2000.
- Jakob A. Handbuch der Psychiatrie 1 (Aschaffenburg, G., ed.), Deuticke, p.268, (1927).
- Janus C *et al.* (2000) A beta peptide immunization reduces behavioural impairment and plaques in a model of Alzheimer's disease. Nature 408: 979-82.
- Jarjour AA *et al.* (2003) Netrin-1 is a chemorepellent for oligodendrocyte precursor cells in the embryonic spinal cord. J Neurosci 23: 3735-44.
- Jones PA, Smith RA, Stone TW (1998) Protection against hippocampal kainate excitotoxicity by intracerebral administration of an adenosine A2A receptor antagonist. Brain Res 800: 328-35.
- Jonzon B, Fredholm BB (1985) Release of purines, noradrenaline, and GABA from rat hippocampal slices by field stimulation. J Neurochem 44: 217-24.
- Jou I et al. (2006) Gangliosides trigger inflammatory responses via TLR4 in brain glia. Am J Pathol 168: 1619-30.

- Jung S *et al.* (2000) Analysis of fractalkine receptor CX(3)CR1 function by targeted deletion and green fluorescent protein reporter gene insertion. Mol Cell Biol 20: 4106-14.
- Kalla R *et al.* (2003) Loss of microglial ramification in microglia-astrocyte cocultures: involvement of adenylate cyclase, calcium, phosphatase, and Gi-protein systems. Glia 41: 50-63.
- Kambayashi T, Wallin RP, Ljunggren HG (2001) cAMP-elevating agents suppress dendritic cell function. J Leukoc Biol 70: 903-10.
- Kamenetsky M *et al.* (2006) Molecular details of cAMP generation in mammalian cells: a tale of two systems. J Mol Biol. 362: 623-39.
- Kaufmann A *et al.* (2005) "Host tissue damage" signal ATP promotes non-directional migration and negatively regulates toll-like receptor signaling in human monocytes. J Biol Chem 280: 32459-67.
- Kauppinen TM et al. (2008) Zinc triggers microglial activation. J Neurosci 28: 5827-35.
- Kaushal V, Schlichter LC (2008) Mechanisms of microglia-mediated neurotoxicity in a new model of the stroke penumbra. J Neurosci 28: 2221-30.
- Kettenmann H (2006) Triggering the brain's pathology sensor. Nat Neurosci 9: 1463-4.
- Kidd T, Bland KS, Goodman CS (1999) Slit is the midline repellent for the robo receptor in Drosophila. Cell 96: 785-94.
- Kim SU, de Vellis J (2005) Microglia in health and disease. J Neurosci Res 81: 302-13.
- Kim WK *et al.* (2004) TGF-beta1 represses activation and resultant death of microglia via inhibition of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activity. J Immunol 172: 7015-23.
- Klegeris A, Bissonnette CJ, McGeer PL (2005) Modulation of human microglia and THP-1 cell toxicity by cytokines endogenous to the nervous system. Neurobiol Aging 26: 673-682.
- Kobayashi K *et al.* (2006) Neurons and glial cells differentially express P2Y receptor mRNAs in the rat dorsal root ganglion and spinal cord. J Comp Neurol 498: 443-54.
- Kobayashi K *et al.* (2008) P2Y12 receptor upregulation in activated microglia is a gateway of p38 signaling and neuropathic pain. J Neurosci 28: 2892-902.
- Koch G, Norgauer J, Aktories K (1994) ADP-ribosylation of the GTP-binding protein Rho by Clostridium limosum exoenzyme affects basal, but not N-formyl-peptidestimulated, actin polymerization in human myeloid leukaemic (HL60) cells. Biochem J 299: 775-9.
- Koenigsknecht-Talboo J, Landreth GE (2005) Microglial phagocytosis induced by fibrillar beta-amyloid and IgGs are differentially regulated by proinflammatory cytokines. J Neurosci 25: 8240-9.

- Kogure K, Alonso OF (1978) A pictorial representation of endogenous brain ATP by a bioluminescent method. Brain Res 154: 273-84.
- Koizumi S, Shigemoto-Mogami Y, Nasu-Tada K, Shinozaki Y, Ohsawa K, Tsuda M, Joshi BV, Jacobson KA, Kohsaka S, Inoue K (2007) UDP acting at P2Y6 receptors is a mediator of microglial phagocytosis. Nature 446: 1091-5.
- Koizumi S, Fujishita K, Tsuda M, Shigemoto-Mogami Y, Inoue K (2003) Dynamic inhibition of excitatory synaptic transmission by astrocyte-derived ATP in hippocampal cultures. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 100: 11023-11028.
- Kopec KK, Carroll RT (1998) Alzheimer's beta-amyloid peptide 1-42 induces a phagocytic response in murine microglia. J Neurochem 71: 2123-31.
- Kreutzberg GW (1996) Microglia: a sensor for pathological events in the CNS. Trends Neurosci 19: 312-318.
- Kukulski F, Sévigny J, Komoszyński M (2004) Comparative hydrolysis of extracellular adenine nucleotides and adenosine in synaptic membranes from porcine brain cortex, hippocampus, cerebellum and medulla oblongata. Brain Res 1030: 49-56.
- Kurpius D, Nolley EP, Dailey ME (2007) Purines induce directed migration and rapid homing of microglia to injured pyramidal neurons in developing hippocampus. Glia 55: 873-84.
- Kurpius D, Wilson N, Fuller L, Hoffman A, Dailey ME (2006) Early activation, motility, and homing of neonatal microglia to injured neurons does not require protein synthesis. Glia 54: 58-70.
- Kyrkanides S *et al.* (2002) Cyclooxygenase-2 modulates brain inflammation-related gene expression in central nervous system radiation injury. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 104: 159-169.
- Lambertsen KL *et al.* (2007) Microglia and macrophages express tumor necrosis factor receptor p75 following middle cerebral artery occlusion in mice. Neuroscience 144: 934-49.
- Latini S, Pedata F (2001) Adenosine in the central nervous system: release mechanisms and extracellular concentrations. J Neurochem 79: 463-84.
- Lawson LJ, Perry VH, Dri P, Gordon S (1990) Heterogeneity in the distribution and morphology of microglia in the normal adult mouse brain. Neuroscience 39: 151-70.
- Le Y *et al.* (2004) TGF-beta1 disrupts endotoxin signaling in microglial cells through Smad3 and MAPK pathways. J Immunol 173: 962-8.
- Lee CK, Weindruch R, Prolla TA (2000) Gene-expression profile of the ageing brain in mice. Nat Genet 25: 294-7.

- Lee CW, Chien CS, Yang CM (2004) Lipoteichoic acid-stimulated p42/p44 MAPK activation via Toll-like receptor 2 in tracheal smooth muscle cells. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 286: L921-30.
- Leeuwen FN, Kain HE, Kammen RA, Michiels F, Kranenburg OW, Collard JG (1997) The guanine nucleotide exchange factor Tiam1 affects neuronal morphology; opposing roles for the small GTPases Rac and Rho. J Cell Biol 139: 797-807.
- Lehnardt S *et al.* (2002) The toll-like receptor TLR4 is necessary for lipopolysaccharideinduced oligodendrocyte injury in the CNS. J Neurosci 22: 2478-86.
- Lehnardt S *et al.* (2003) Activation of innate immunity in the CNS triggers neurodegeneration through a Toll-like receptor 4-dependent pathway. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100: 8514-9.
- Lehnardt S *et al.* (2007) Toll-like receptor 2 mediates CNS injury in focal cerebral ischemia. J Neuroimmunol 190: 28-33.
- Leonard EJ, Skeel A, Chiang PK, Cantoni GL (1978) The action of the adenosylhomocysteine hydrolase inhibitor, 3-deazaadenosine, on phagocytic function of mouse macrophages and human monocytes. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 84: 102-9.
- Letiembre M *et al.* (2007a) Screening of innate immune receptors in neurodegenerative diseases: A similar pattern. Neurobiol Aging
- Letiembre M *et al.* (2007b) Innate immune receptor expression in normal brain aging. Neuroscience 146: 248-54.
- Light AR, Wu Y, Hughen RW, Guthrie PB (2006) Purinergic receptors activating rapid intracellular Ca increases in microglia. Neuron Glia Biol 2: 125-138.
- Lin YZ, Yao SY, Veach RA, Torgerson TR, Hawiger J (1995) Inhibition of nuclear translocation of transcription factor NF-kappa B by a synthetic peptide containing a cell membrane-permeable motif and nuclear localization sequence. J Biol Chem 270: 14255-8.
- Lindholm D, Castrén E, Kiefer R, Zafra F, Thoenen H (1992) Transforming growth factorbeta 1 in the rat brain: increase after injury and inhibition of astrocyte proliferation. J Cell Biol 117: 395-400.
- Liu Y *et al.* (2005) LPS receptor (CD14): a receptor for phagocytosis of Alzheimer's amyloid peptide. Brain 128: 1778-89.
- Liu Y *et al.* (2006) Suppression of microglial inflammatory activity by myelin phagocytosis: role of p47-PHOX-mediated generation of reactive oxygen species. J Neurosci 26: 12904-13.

- Lloyd HG, Lindström K, Fredholm BB (1993) Intracellular formation and release of adenosine from rat hippocampal slices evoked by electrical stimulation or energy depletion. Neurochem Int 23: 173-85.
- Lukashev D, Ohta A, Apasov S, Chen JF, Sitkovsky M (2004) Cutting edge: Physiologic attenuation of proinflammatory transcription by the Gs protein-coupled A2A adenosine receptor in vivo. J Immunol 73: 21-4.
- Lutz PL, Kabler S (1997) Release of adenosine and ATP in the brain of the freshwater turtle (Trachemys scripta) during long-term anoxia. Brain Res 769: 281-6.
- Machesky LM, Hall A (1997) Role of actin polymerization and adhesion to extracellular matrix in Rac- and Rho-induced cytoskeletal reorganization. J Cell Biol 138: 913-26.
- Magnus T, Chan A, Grauer O, Toyka KV, Gold R (2001) Microglial phagocytosis of apoptotic inflammatory T cells leads to down-regulation of microglial immune activation. J Immunol 167: 5004-10.
- Makranz C, Cohen G, Reichert F, Kodama T, Rotshenker S (2006) cAMP cascade (PKA, Epac, adenylyl cyclase, Gi, and phosphodiesterases) regulates myelin phagocytosis mediated by complement receptor-3 and scavenger receptor-AI/II in microglia and macrophages. Glia 53: 441-8.
- Makwana M *et al.* (2007) Endogenous transforming growth factor beta 1 suppresses inflammation and promotes survival in adult CNS. J Neurosci 27: 11201-13.
- Marín-Teva JL *et al.* (2004) Microglia promote the death of developing Purkinje cells. Neuron 41: 535-47.
- Matsumoto H *et al.* (2007) Antibodies to CD11b, CD68, and lectin label neutrophils rather than microglia in traumatic and ischemic brain lesions. J Neurosci Res 85: 994-1009.
- Mattson MP, Camandola S (2001) NF-kappaB in neuronal plasticity and neurodegenerative disorders. J Clin Invest 107: 247-54.
- Mayne M *et al.* (2001) Adenosine A2A receptor activation reduces proinflammatory events and decreases cell death following intracerebral hemorrhage. Ann Neurol 49: 727-35.
- Melani A *et al.* (2003) The selective A2A receptor antagonist SCH 58261 reduces striatal transmitter outflow, turning behavior and ischemic brain damage induced by permanent focal ischemia in the rat. Brain Res 959: 243-50.
- Melani A, Turchi D, Vannucchi MG, Cipriani S, Gianfriddo M, Pedata F (2005) ATP extracellular concentrations are increased in the rat striatum during in vivo ischemia. Neurochem Int 47: 442-8.

- Messersmith EK *et al.* (1995) Semaphorin III can function as a selective chemorepellent to pattern sensory projections in the spinal cord. Neuron 14: 949-59.
- Mildner A *et al.* (2007) Microglia in the adult brain arise from Ly-6ChiCCR2+ monocytes only under defined host conditions. Nat Neurosci 10: 1544-53.
- Min KJ, Yang MS, Jou I, Joe EH (2004) Protein kinase A mediates microglial activation induced by plasminogen and gangliosides. Exp Mol Med 36: 461-7.
- Mitchison TJ, Cramer LP (1996) Actin-based cell motility and cell locomotion. Cell 84: 371-379.
- Moller T, Kann O, Verkhratsky A, Kettenmann H (2000) Activation of mouse microglial cells affects P2 receptor signaling. Brain Res 853: 49-59.
- Monopoli A, Lozza G, Forlani A, Mattavelli A, Ongini E (1998) Blockade of adenosine A2A receptors by SCH 58261 results in neuroprotective effects in cerebral ischaemia in rats. Neuroreport 9: 3955-9.
- Montana V, Malarkey EB, Verderio C, Matteoli M, Parpura V.(2006) Vesicular transmitter release from astrocytes. Glia 54: 700-15.
- Morganti-Kossmann MC, Satgunaseelan L, Bye N, Kossmann T (2007) Modulation of immune response by head injury. Injury 38: 1392-400.
- Murphree LJ, Sullivan GW, Marshall MA, Linden J (2005) Lipopolysaccharide rapidly modifies adenosine receptor transcripts in murine and human macrophages: role of NF-kappaB in A(2A) adenosine receptor induction. Biochem J 391: 575-580.
- Nagasawa S, Takuwa N, Sugimoto N, Mabuchi H, Takuwa Y (2005) Inhibition of Rac activation as a mechanism for regulation of actin cytoskeletal reorganization and cell motility by cAMP. Biochem J 385: 737-744.
- Nasu-Tada K, Koizumi S, Inoue K (2005) Involvement of β1 integrin in microglial chemotaxis and proliferation on fibronectin: different regulations by ADP through PKA. Glia 52: 98-107.
- Németh ZH *et al.* (2006) Adenosine A2A receptor inactivation increases survival in polymicrobial sepsis. J Immunol 176: 5616-26.
- Newman SL, Mikus LK, Tucci MA (1991) Differential requirements for cellular cytoskeleton in human macrophage complement receptor- and Fc receptor-mediated phagocytosis. J Immunol 146: 967-74.
- Nguyen DK, Montesinos MC, Williams AJ, Kelly M, Cronstein BN (2003) Th1 cytokines regulate adenosine receptors and their downstream signaling elements in human microvascular endothelial cells. J Immunol 171: 3991-8.

- Nimmerjahn A, Kirchhoff F, Helmchen F (2005) Resting microglial cells are highly dynamic Surveillants of brain parenchyma in vivo. Science 308: 1314-1318.
- Nishizaki T (2004) ATP- and adenosine-mediated signaling in the central nervous system: adenosine stimulates glutamate release from astrocytes via A2a adenosine receptors. J Pharmacol Sci 94: 100-2.
- Nobes CD, Hall A (1995) Rho, rac, and cdc42 GTPases regulate the assembly of multimolecular focal complexes associated with actin stress fibers, lamellipodia, and filopodia. Cell 81: 53-62.
- Noda M *et al.* (2007) Neuroprotective role of bradykinin because of the attenuation of proinflammatory cytokine release from activated microglia. J Neurochem 101: 397-410.
- Nolte C, Kirchhoff F, Kettenmann H (1997) Epidermal growth factor is a motility factor for microglial cells in vitro: evidence for EGF receptor expression. Eur J Neurosci 9: 1690-8.
- Nolte C, Moller T, Walter T, Kettenmann H (1996) Complement 5a controls motility of murine microglial cells in vitro via activation of an inhibitory G-protein and the rearrangement of the actin cytoskeleton. Neuroscience 73: 1091-1107.
- Nörenberg W, Wirkner K, Illes P (1997) Effect of adenosine and some of its structural analogues on the conductance of NMDA receptor channels in a subset of rat neostriatal neurones. Br J Pharmacol 122: 71-80.
- Ochiishi T, Chen L, Yukawa A, Saitoh Y, Sekino Y, Arai T, Nakata H, Miyamoto H (1999) Cellular localization of adenosine A1 receptors in rat forebrain: immunohistochemical analysis using adenosine A1 receptor-specific monoclonal antibody. J Comp Neurol 411: 301-16.
- Ohta A, Sitkovsky M (2001) Role of G-protein-coupled adenosine receptors in downregulation of inflammation and protection from tissue damage. Nature 414: 916-20.
- Omori K, Kotera J (2007) Overview of PDEs and their regulation. Circ Res 100: 309-27.
- Ongini E, Fredholm BB (1996) Pharmacology of adenosine A_{2A} receptors. Trends Pharmacol Sci 17: 364-372.
- Ouchi Y *et al.* (2005) Microglial activation and dopamine terminal loss in early Parkinson's disease. Ann Neurol 57: 168-75.
- Palmer TM, Trevethick MA (2008) Suppression of inflammatory and immune responses by the A(2A) adenosine receptor: an introduction. Br J Pharmaco 153 Suppl 1:S27-34.
- Pan W, Kastin AJ (2007) Tumor necrosis factor and stroke: role of the blood-brain barrier. Prog Neurobiol 83: 363-74.
- Park JS et al. (2005) Repression of interferon-gamma-induced inducible nitric oxide

synthase (iNOS) gene expression in microglia by sodium butyrate is mediated through specific inhibition of ERK signaling pathways. J Neuroimmunol 168: 56-64.

- Parkinson FE, Xiong W (2004) Stimulus- and cell-type-specific release of purines in cultured rat forebrain astrocytes and neurons. J Neurochem 88: 1305-12.
- Pavese N *et al.* (2006) Microglial activation correlates with severity in Huntington disease: a clinical and PET study. Neurology 66: 1638-43.
- Pazzagli M, Pedata F, Pepeu G (1993) Effect of K+ depolarization, tetrodotoxin, and NMDA receptor inhibition on extracellular adenosine levels in rat striatum. Eur J Pharmacol 234: 61-5.
- Pedata F, Corsi C, Melani A, Bordoni F, Latini S (2001) Adenosine extracellular brain concentrations and role of A2A receptors in ischemia. Ann N Y Acad Sci 939: 74-84.
- Pelletier S, Julien C, Popoff MR, Lamarche-Vane N, Meloche S (2005) Cyclic AMP induces morphological changes of vascular smooth muscle cells by inhibiting a Racdependent signaling pathway. J Cell Physiol 204: 412-22.
- Petersen MA, Dailey ME (2004) Diverse microglial motility behaviors during clearance of dead cells in hippocampal slices. Glia 46: 195-206.
- Phillis JW (1995) The effects of selective A1 and A2a adenosine receptor antagonists on cerebral ischemic injury in the gerbil. Brain Res 705: 79-84.
- Phillis JW, Walter GA, O'Regan MH, Stair RE (1987) Increases in cerebral cortical perfusate adenosine and inosine concentrations during hypoxia and ischemia. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 7: 679-86.
- Platt N, da Silva RP, Gordon S (1998) Recognizing death: the phagocytosis of apoptotic cells. Trends Cell Biol 8: 365-72.
- Pocock JM, Kettenmann H (2007) Neurotransmitter receptors on microglia. Trends Neurosci 30: 527-35.
- Popoli P *et al.* (2002) Blockade of striatal adenosine A2A receptor reduces, through a presynaptic mechanism, quinolinic acid-induced excitotoxicity: possible relevance to neuroprotective interventions in neurodegenerative diseases of the striatum. J Neurosci 22: 1967-75.
- Popoli P *et al.* (2007) Functions, dysfunctions and possible therapeutic relevance of adenosine A_{2A} receptors in Huntington's disease. Prog Neurobiol 81: 331-348.
- Qian L *et al.* (2008) Potent anti-inflammatory and neuroprotective effects of TGF-beta1 are mediated through the inhibition of ERK and p47phox-Ser345 phosphorylation and translocation in microglia. J Immunol 181: 660-8.

- Qin L *et al.* (2004) NADPH oxidase mediates lipopolysaccharide-induced neurotoxicity and proinflammatory gene expression in activated microglia. J Biol Chem 279: 1415-21.
- Qin B, Cartier L, Dubois-Dauphin M, Li B, Serrander L, Krause KH (2006) A key role for the microglial NADPH oxidase in APP-dependent killing of neurons. Neurobiol Aging 27: 1577-87.
- Rahmouni S *et al.* (2001) Increased cAMP levels and protein kinase (PKA) type I activation in CD4+ T cells and B cells contribute to retrovirus-induced immunodeficiency of mice (MAIDS): a useful in vivo model for drug testing. FASEB J 15: 1466-8.
- Raivich G *et al.* (1999) Neuroglial activation repertoire in the injured brain: graded response, molecular mechanisms and cues to physiological function. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 30: 77-105.
- Ralevic V, Burnstock G (1998) Receptors for purines and pyrimidines. Pharmacol Rev 50: 413-92.
- Rappert A (2002) Secondary lymphoid tissue chemokine (CCL21) activates CXCR3 to trigger a Cl- current and chemotaxis in murine microglia. J Immunol 168: 3221-6.
- Rappert A *et al.* (2004) CXCR3-dependent microglial recruitment is essential for dendrite loss after brain lesion. J Neurosci 24: 8500-9.
- Rebola N (2005) Adenosine A1 and A2A receptors are co-expressed in pyramidal neurons and co-localized in glutamatergic nerve terminals of the rat hippocampus. Neuroscience 133: 79-83.
- Reddien PW, Cameron S, Horvitz HR (2001) Phagocytosis promotes programmed cell death in C. elegans. Nature 412: 198-202.
- Reddien PW, Horvitz HR (2004) The engulfment process of programmed cell death in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 20: 193–221.
- Ribeiro JA, Sebastião AM, de Mendonça A (2002) Adenosine receptors in the nervous system: pathophysiological implications. Prog Neurobiol 68: 377-92.
- Richard KL, Filali M, Préfontaine P, Rivest S (2008) Toll-like receptor 2 acts as a natural innate immune receptor to clear amyloid beta 1-42 and delay the cognitive decline in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. J Neurosci 28: 5784-93.
- Ridley AJ, Hall A (1992) The small GTP-binding protein rho regulates the assembly of focal adhesions and actin stress fibers in response to growth factors. Cell 70: 389-99.
- Rifkin IR, Leadbetter EA, Busconi L, Viglianti G, Marshak-Rothstein A (2005) Toll-like receptors, endogenous ligands, and systemic autoimmune disease. Immunol Rev 204: 27-42.

- Rivkees SA, Price SL, Zhou FC (1995) Immunohistochemical detection of A1 adenosine receptors in rat brain with emphasis on localization in the hippocampal formation, cerebral cortex, cerebellum, and basal ganglia. Brain Res 677: 193-203.
- Rivkees SA, Zhao Z, Porter G, Turner C (2001) Influences of adenosine on the fetus and newborn. Mol Genet Metab 74: 160-71.
- Rogers J, Strohmeyer R, Kovelowski CJ, Li R (2002) Microglia and inflammatory mechanisms in the clearance of amyloid beta peptide. Glia 40: 260-9.
- Rodriguez-Nunez A *et al.* (2001) Concentrations of nucleotides, nucleosides, purine bases, oxypurines, uric acid, and neuron-specific enolase in the cerebrospinal fluid of children with sepsis. J Child Neurol 16: 704-706.
- Rosin DL, Robeva A, Woodard RL, Guyenet PG, Linden J (1998) Immunohistochemical localization of adenosine A2A receptors in the rat central nervous system. J Comp Neurol 401: 163-86.
- Ross GW et al. (2000) Association of coffee and caffeine intake with the risk of Parkinson disease. JAMA 283: 2674-9.
- Rottner K, Hall A, Small JV (1999) Interplay between Rac and Rho in the control of substrate contact dynamics. Curr Biol 9: 640-8.
- Salmon JE *et al.* (1993) Human mononuclear phagocytes express adenosine A1 receptors. A novel mechanism for differential regulation of Fc gamma receptor function. J Immunol 151: 2775-85.
- Salter MW, De Koninck Y (1999) An ambiguous fast synapse: a new twist in the tale of two transmitters. Nat Neurosci 2: 199-200.
- Sander EE, ten Klooster JP, van Delft S, van der Kammen RA, Collard JG (1999) Rac downregulates Rho activity: reciprocal balance between both GTPases determines cellular morphology and migratory behavior. J Cell Biol 147: 1009-22.
- Saura J *et al.* (2005) Adenosine A2A receptor stimulation potentiates nitric oxide release by activated microglia. J Neurochem 95: 919-29.
- Savill J, Fadok V (2000) Corpse clearance defines the meaning of cell death. Nature 407: 784-8.
- Schenk D *et al.* (1999) Immunization with amyloid-beta attenuates Alzheimer-disease-like pathology in the PDAPP mouse. Nature 400: 173-7.
- Schipke CG, Boucsein C, Ohlemeyer C, Kirchhoff F, Kettenmann H (2002) Astrocyte Ca2+ waves trigger responses in microglial cells in brain slices. FASEB J 16: 255-7.
- Schmidtmayerova H *et al.* (1996) Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection alters chemokine beta peptide expression in human monocytes: implications for

recruitment of leukocytes into brain and lymph nodes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93: 700-4.

- Schwartz M, Butovsky O, Brück W, Hanisch UK (2006) Microglial phenotype: is the commitment reversible? Trends Neurosci 29: 68-74.
- Schwarzschild MA, Agnati L, Fuxe K, Chen JF, Morelli M (2006) Targeting adenosine A2A receptors in Parkinson's disease. Trends Neurosci 11: 647-654.
- Searle J, Kerr JF, Bishop CJ (1982) Necrosis and apoptosis: distinct modes of cell death with fundamentally different significance. Pathol Annu 17:229-59.
- Serezani CH, Ballinger MN, Aronoff DM, Peters-Golden M (2008) Cyclic AMP: master regulator of innate immune cell function. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 39: 127-32.
- Simard AR, Soulet D, Gowing G, Julien JP, Rivest S (2006) Bone marrow-derived microglia play a critical role in restricting senile plaque formation in Alzheimer's disease. Neuron 49: 489-502.
- Sitkovsky MV *et al.* (2004) Physiological control of immune response and inflammatory tissue damage by hypoxia-inducible factors and adenosine A2A receptors. Annu Rev Immunol 22: 657-82.
- Sitkovsky MV, Ohta A (2005) The 'danger' sensors that STOP the immune response: the A2 adenosine receptors? Trends Immunol 26: 299-304.
- Skålhegg BS *et al.* (1992) Cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase type I mediates the inhibitory effects of 3',5'-cyclic adenosine monophosphate on cell replication in human T lymphocytes. J Biol Chem 267:15707-14.
- Sperlágh B, Baranyi M, Haskó G, Vizi ES (2004) Potent effect of interleukin-1 beta to evoke ATP and adenosine release from rat hippocampal slices. J Neuroimmunol 151: 33-9.
- Sriram K, O'Callaghan JP (2007) Divergent roles for tumor necrosis factor-alpha in the brain. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol 2: 140-53.
- Stalder M, Deller T, Staufenbiel M, Jucker M (2001) 3D-Reconstruction of microglia and amyloid in APP23 transgenic mice: no evidence of intracellular amyloid. Neurobiol Aging 22: 427-34.
- Stence N, Waite M, Dailey ME (2001) Dynamics of microglial activation: a confocal timelapse analysis in hippocampal slices. Glia 33: 256-266.
- Stevens SL *et al.* (2008) Toll-like receptor 9: a new target of ischemic preconditioning in the brain. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 28: 1040-7.
- Streit WJ (2002) Microglia as neuroprotective, immunocompetent cells of the CNS. Glia 40: 133-9.

- Stuart LM, Ezekowitz RA (2008) Phagocytosis and comparative innate immunity: learning on the fly. Nature Rev Immunol 8: 131–141.
- Sugimoto N, Takuwa N, Okamoto H, Sakurada S, Takuwa Y (2003) Inhibitory and stimulatory regulation of Rac and cell motility by the G12/13-Rho and Gi pathways integrated downstream of a single G protein-coupled sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor isoform. Mol Cell Biol 23: 1534-45.
- Sung SJ, Silverstein SC (1985) Inhibition of macrophage phagocytosis by methylation inhibitors. Lack of correlation of protein carboxymethylation and phospholipid methylation with phagocytosis. J Biol Chem 260: 546-54.
- Sutherland EW, Rall TW (1958) Fractionation and characterization of a cyclic adenine ribonucleotide formed by tissue particles. J Biol Chem 232: 1077-91.
- Swanson JA (2008) Shaping cups into phagosomes and macropinosomes. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 9: 639-49.
- Tahara K *et al.* (2006) Role of toll-like receptor signaling in Abeta uptake and clearance. Brain 129: 3006-19.
- Takahashi K, Rochford CD, Neumann H (2005) Clearance of apoptotic neurons without inflammation by microglial triggering receptor expressed on myeloid cells-2. J Exp Med 201: 647-57.
- Takeuchi H, Jin S, Suzuki H, Doi Y, Liang J, Kawanokuchi J, Mizuno T, Sawada M, Suzumura A (2008) Blockade of microglial glutamate release protects against ischemic brain injury. Exp Neurol
- Tang CH *et al.* (2007) Leptin-induced IL-6 production is mediated by leptin receptor, insulin receptor substrate-1, phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, Akt, NF-kappaB, and p300 pathway in microglia. J Immunol 79: 1292-302.
- Tanga FY, Nutile-McMenemy N, DeLeo JA (2005) The CNS role of Toll-like receptor 4 in innate neuroimmunity and painful neuropathy. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102: 5856-61.
- Tha KK *et al.* (2000) Changes in expression of proinflammatory cytokines IL-1beta, TNFalpha and IL-6 in the brain of senescence accelerated mouse (SAM) P8. Brain Res 885: 25-31.
- Tharp WG *et al.* (2006) Neutrophil chemorepulsion in defined interleukin-8 gradients in vitro and in vivo. J Leukoc Biol 79: 539-54.
- Thomas CA *et al.* (1997) Human immunodeficiency virus-1 env impairs Fc receptormediated phagocytosis via a cyclic adenosine monophosphate-dependent mechanism. Blood 90: 3760-5.

- Tobe M *et al.* (2003) A novel structural class of potent inhibitors of NF-kappa B activation: structure-activity relationships and biological effects of 6-aminoquinazoline derivatives. Bioorg Med Chem 11: 3869-78.
- Toescu EC, Möller T, Kettenmann H, Verkhratsky A (1998) Long-term activation of capacitative Ca2+ entry in mouse microglial cells. Neuroscience 86: 925-35.
- Tomozawa Y, Yabuuchi K, Inoue T, Satoh M (1995) Participation of cAMP and cAMPdependent protein kinase in beta-adrenoceptor-mediated interleukin-1 beta mRNA induction in cultured microglia. Neurosci Res 22: 399-409.
- Torgersen KM *et al.* (1997) Selective activation of cAMP-dependent protein kinase type I inhibits rat natural killer cell cytotoxicity. J Biol Chem. 272: 5495-500.
- Toyofuku T *et al.* (2005) FARP2 triggers signals for Sema3A-mediated axonal repulsion. Nat Neurosci 8: 1712-9.
- Tozaki-Saitoh H *et al.* (2008) P2Y12 receptors in spinal microglia are required for neuropathic pain after peripheral nerve injury. J Neurosci 28: 4949-56.
- Tsan MF, Gao B (2004) Endogenous ligands of Toll-like receptors. J Leukoc Biol 76: 514-9.
- Tsirka SE, Gualandris A, Amaral DG, Strickland S (1995) Excitotoxin-induced neuronal degeneration and seizure are mediated by tissue plasminogen activator. Nature 377: 340-4.
- Tsuda M *et al.* (2003) P2X4 receptors induced in spinal microglia gate tactile allodynia after nerve injury. Nature 424: 778-83.
- Turrin NP, Rivest S (2004) Innate immune reaction in response to seizures: implications for the neuropathology associated with epilepsy. Neurobiol Dis 16: 321-34.
- Tweedie D, Sambamurti K, Greig NH (2007) TNF-alpha inhibition as a treatment strategy for neurodegenerative disorders: new drug candidates and targets. Curr Alzheimer Res 4: 378-85.
- Udan ML, Ajit D, Crouse NR, Nichols MR (2008) Toll-like receptors 2 and 4 mediate Abeta(1-42) activation of the innate immune response in a human monocytic cell line. J Neurochem 104: 524-33.
- Uehata M, Ishizaki T, Satoh H, Ono T, Kawahara T, Morishita T, Tamakawa H, Yamagami K, Inui J, Maekawa M, Narumiya S (1997) Calcium sensitization of smooth muscle mediated by a Rho-associated protein kinase in hypertension. Nature 389: 990-4.
- van der Pouw Kraan TC, Boeije LC, Smeenk RJ, Wijdenes J, Aarden LA (1995) Prostaglandin-E2 is a potent inhibitor of human interleukin 12 production. J Exp Med 181: 775-9.

van Rossum D, Hanisch UK (2004) Microglia. Metab Brain Dis 19: 393-411.

- Varela-Echavarría A, Tucker A, Püschel AW, Guthrie S (1997) Motor axon subpopulations respond differentially to the chemorepellents netrin-1 and semaphorin D. Neuron 18: 193-20.
- Verderio C, Matteoli M (2001) ATP mediates calcium signaling between astrocytes and microglial cells: modulation by IFN-gamma. J Immunol 166: 6383-6891.
- Vezzani A, Balosso S, Ravizza T (2008) The role of cytokines in the pathophysiology of epilepsy. Brain Behav Immun 22: 797-803.
- Vianello F *et al.* (2005) A CXCR4-dependent chemorepellent signal contributes to the emigration of mature single-positive CD4 cells from the fetal thymus. J Immunol 175: 5115-25.
- Voll RE et al. (1997) Immunosuppressive effects of apoptotic cells. Nature 390: 350-1.
- von Kügelgen I (2006) Pharmacological profiles of cloned mammalian P2Y-receptor subtypes. Pharmacol Ther 110: 415-32.
- Walter S *et al.* (2007) Role of the toll-like receptor 4 in neuroinflammation in Alzheimer's disease Cell Physiol Biochem 20: 947-56.
- Wang CX, Shuaib A (2002) Involvement of inflammatory cytokines in central nervous system injury. Prog Neurobiol 67: 161-172.
- Wang L, Liu F, Adamo ML (2001) Cyclic AMP inhibits extracellular signal-regulated kinase and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt pathways by inhibiting Rap1. J Biol Chem 276:37242-9.
- Wang TF, Guidotti G (1996) CD39 is an ecto-(Ca2+,Mg2+)-apyrase. J Biol Chem 271: 9898-901.
- Wegiel J *et al.* (2001) The role of microglial cells and astrocytes in fibrillar plaque evolution in transgenic APP(SW) mice. Neurobiol Aging 22: 49-61.
- Wilkinson BL, Landreth GE (2006) The microglial NADPH oxidase complex as a source of oxidative stress in Alzheimer's disease. J Neuroinflammation 3: 30.
- Wittendorp MC, Boddeke HWGM, Biber K (2004) Adenosine A3 receptor-induced CCL2 synthesis in cultured mouse astrocytes. Glia 46: 410-418.
- Woo MS *et al.* (2003) Selective modulation of lipopolysaccharide-stimulated cytokine expression and mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways by dibutyryl-cAMP in BV2 microglial cells. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 113: 86-96.
- Woo MS, Park JS, Choi IY, Kim WK, Kim HS (2008) Inhibition of MMP-3 or -9 suppresses lipopolysaccharide-induced expression of proinflammatory cytokines and iNOS in microglia. J Neurochem 106: 770-80.

- Worthylake RA, Lemoine S, Watson JM, Burridge K (2001) RhoA is required for monocyte tail retraction during transendothelial migration. J Cell Biol 154: 147-60.
- Wyss-Coray T *et al.* (2001) TGF-beta1 promotes microglial amyloid-beta clearance and reduces plaque burden in transgenic mice. Nat Med 7: 612-8.
- Wyss-Coray T, Mucke L (2000) Ibuprofen, inflammation and Alzheimer disease. Nature Medicine 6: 973 974.
- Wyss-Coray T, Mucke L (2002) Inflammation in neurodegenerative disease--a double-edged sword. Neuron 35: 419-32.
- Wyss-Coray T *et al.* (2002) Prominent neurodegeneration and increased plaque formation in complement-inhibited Alzheimer's mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99: 10837-42.
- Xu J *et al.* (2003) Divergent signals and cytoskeletal assemblies regulate self-organizing polarity in neutrophils. Cell 114: 201-14.
- Xu K, Bastia E, Schwarzschild M (2004) Therapeutic potential of adenosine A(2A) receptor antagonism in Parkinson's disease. Pharmacol Ther 105: 267-310.
- Yao J, Harvath L, Gilbert DL, Colton CA (1990) Chemotaxis by a CNS macrophage, the microglia. J Neurosci Res 27: 36-42.
- Ydrenius L, Majeed M, Rasmusson BJ, Stendahl O, Särndahl E (2000) Activation of cAMPdependent protein kinase is necessary for actin rearrangements in human neutrophils during phagocytosis. J Leukoc Biol 67: 520-8.
- Yune TY *et al.* (2007) Minocycline alleviates death of oligodendrocytes by inhibiting pronerve growth factor production in microglia after spinal cord injury. J Neurosci 27: 7751-61.
- Zagotta WN *et al.* (2003) Structural basis for modulation and agonist specificity of HCN pacemaker channels. Nature 425: 200-5.
- Zalavary S, Bengtsson T (1998) Adenosine inhibits actin dynamics in human neutrophils: evidence for the involvement of cAMP. Eur J Cell Biol 75: 128-39.
- Zhang B *et al.* (2002) Suppressive effects of phosphodiesterase type IV inhibitors on rat cultured microglial cells: comparison with other types of cAMP-elevating agents. Neuropharmacology 42: 262-9.
- Ziegler G *et al.* (2007) TLR2 has a detrimental role in mouse transient focal cerebral ischemia. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 359: 574-9.
- Zhang J *et al.* (2007) Expression of CCR2 in both resident and bone marrow-derived microglia plays a critical role in neuropathic pain. J Neurosci 27: 12396-406.
- Zhang JM *et al.* (2003) ATP released by astrocytes mediates glutamatergic activitydependent heterosynaptic suppression. Neuron 40: 971-82.

- Zheng JQ (2000) Turning of nerve growth cones induced by localized increases in intracellular calcium ions. Nature 403: 89-93.
- Zimmermann H (1994) Signalling via ATP in the nervous system. Trends Neurosci 17: 420-6.
- Zimmermann H, Braun N, Kegel B, Heine P (1998) New insights into molecular structure and function of ectonucleotidases in the nervous system. Neurochem Int 32: 421-5.